## Texas Human Resources Management Statutes Inventory

2016-2017 Biennium

A Resource for Management of State Agencies and Institutions of Higher Education



John Keel, CPA

SAO No. 16-301

## Foreword

The Texas Human Resources Management Statutes Inventory (Inventory) is provided by the State Auditor's Office as a guide to assist state agencies and institutions of higher education. The Inventory, first published in 1972 and updated every two years, is a compilation of major state and federal laws that apply to human resources management. This 20th edition supersedes all previous editions and reflects changes made in the 84th Legislative Session.

**Applicability of the Inventory:** The Inventory is a general reference guide for state entities and organizations and should not be construed as legal advice. It is intended to serve as a general summary and is not intended to be an exhaustive source of information on human resources management statutes, policies, and procedures. The provisions within this Inventory apply to most executive agencies, but may not always apply to higher education institutions, the judiciary, and legislative agencies. State entities should consult with their legal counsel to ensure compliance with all applicable federal and state laws and regulations.

#### Intention of Inventory

This guide does not create a contract between a state entity or organization and any employee. Unless explicitly exempted by written contract, statute, or policy, state employees are employed "atwill."

The State Auditor's Office has strived to provide an accurate collection of laws relating to human resources management. However, due to the complex and changing nature of the subject matter, the Inventory may contain some errors or omissions. The specific language contained in the statutes, regulations, State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letters, case law, Texas Office of the Attorney General Opinions, and other source documents takes precedence over the content of the Inventory.

**Interpretation of the human resources management provisions:** The Inventory draws state human resources statutes, policies, and procedures primarily from five sources: general laws enacted by the Legislature, the General Appropriations Act, the Texas Administrative Code, Texas Office of the Attorney General Opinions, and State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letters. Texas Government Code, Section 661.151, grants the State Auditor the authority to provide a uniform interpretation of Texas Government Code, Chapter 661, Subchapter F, General Provisions for Vacation Leave for State Employees; Subchapter G, General Provisions for Sick Leave for State Employees; and Subchapter Z, Miscellaneous Leave Provisions for State Employees. Please be advised that State Auditor leave interpretations are advisory in nature and should not be construed as legal advice. State entities are responsible for consulting with their own attorneys to determine the best course of action and to ensure compliance with all applicable federal and state laws.

Additional information: Questions concerning this Inventory should be directed to the Classification Analyst in the State Auditor's Office's State Classification Team assigned to your agency or institution of higher education. Contact information for the analysts is at http://www.sao.state.tx.us/Contact/mgmtart.aspx.

## Contents

Foreword	i
Chapter 1 Standards of Conduct	1
Ethics Policy	1
Nepotism	1
Off-Duty and Outside Employment	3
Physical Fitness Programs and Standards	3
Political Influence	3
Publicity	4
Employment Restrictions for Former Officers or Employees	5
Unacceptable Solicitations and Benefits	6
Use of Alcoholic Beverages	6
Use of State Property	7
Chapter 2 Employment Discrimination and Anti-Retaliation Laws	8
General Information	8
Texas Workforce Commission	8
Workforce Diversity Programs	8
Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 (ADEA)	9
Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) and the Americans with	
Disabilities Act Amendments Act of 2008 (ADAAA)	
Bona-Fide Occupational Qualification (BFOQ)	
The Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title VII1	
Religious Affiliation Discrimination	
Sexual Harassment	
Equal Pay Act of 1963 (EPA)	
Federal Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978	
Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 (GINA)	
Genetic Testing Discrimination	
Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009	
Protections in Reporting Violations of Law	
Reporting Discrimination       1         Reporting Child Abuse and Neglect       1	
Texas Whistle Blower Act	
Public Employee Labor Unions	
Strikes	
Right to Express Breast Milk	
Workers' Compensation Claims History Discrimination	
Required Posters at the Workplace	

Chapter 3 Employee Recruitment and Selection	16
At-Will Employment	16
Reference Checks	16
Criminal History Checks	17
Dissemination of Criminal History Information	17
Criminal History Checks on Information Technology Employees	
Criminal History Checks on Security Sensitive Positions in Higher Education Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) Enforcement Guidance on the Consideration of Arrest and Conviction Records in Employment	19
Decisions Under Title VII	20
Employees Working Out of State	20
Employment Preference for Former Foster Children	20
Employment Preference for Veterans	21
Military Occupational Specialty Codes on Employment Openings	21
Identification Cards for Peace Officers	22
Limitations on State Employment Levels	22
Full-Time Equivalent Employees Reporting	24
Merit Selection Principles - Federal Laws or Regulations	25
Multiple Employment with the State	26
Appointments at State Institutions of Higher Education	27
Posting Job Vacancies	
Online State Agency Employment Applications	
Probationary or Introductory Period	
Selective Service Registration	
Verification of Employment Eligibility	
Volunteer Programs	29
Civilian Workforce Composition	30
Workforce Analysis	30
Recruitment Plans	31

## Chapter 4 Federal Requirements: Fair Labor Standards Act and the Family and Medical Leave Act......32

Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)	
FLSA Nonexempt Employees	
FLSA-Exempt Employees	34
Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)	
Family and Medical Leave Eligibility	35
Family and Medical Leave Entitlement	
Family and Medical Leave Notice and Certification	
Family and Medical Leave and the Use of Paid Leave	39
Determining the 12-Month Leave Entitlement Period	
Job Restoration and Maintenance of Health Benefits	40

State Compensatory Time State Compensatory Time for Nonexempt Employees Subject to FLSA State Compensatory Time for Employees Exempt from FLSA Overtime Provision State Compensatory Time for Emergency Services Personnel Payment of State Compensatory Time in Certain Situations Use of Compensatory Time before Lapsing Notification of Compensatory Time Policy Compensatory Time for Persons Governing State Agencies Compensatory Time and Assigned Place of Employment Holiday Compensatory Time Transfer of Holiday Compensatory Time between State Agencies	42 ons 42 43 43 43 44 44 44 45 45 46
Authorizations for Payment of Holiday and State Compensatory Time Chapter 6 Position Classification Plan	
Position Classification Plan Overview	47 47 48 48 48 48 49 49 52 52 52 53
Positions Exempt from the Position Classification Plan Salary Groups and Not-to-Exceed Rates for Exempt Positions Salary Groups Not-to-Exceed Rates	54 54 55
Exempt Employees Salaries Salary Supplements for Exempt Positions Provisions for Educational Institutions Salary Study on Exempt Positions Chapter 8 Salary Administration	58 58 59

Lateral Transfers	64
Reallocations	64
Reclassifications	64
Salary Reduction for Disciplinary Reasons	
Promotions	
Temporary Assignments	66
Chapter 9 Employee Compensation	67
Employee Compensation Overview	
Salary Limitations	67
Recovering Excess Compensation Paid	67
Information Regarding Staff Compensation	67
Benefit Replacement Pay	
Hazardous Duty Pay	69
Hazardous Duty Pay Lifetime Service Credit	
Amount of Hazardous Duty Pay	
Jury Service and Witness Fees	
Longevity Pay	
Accrual of Lifetime Service Credit	
Longevity Pay for State Judges and Justices	
Longevity Pay for Return-to-Work Retirees	
Longevity Pay When Employee's Status Changes	
Merit Salary Increases and One-time Merit Payments	
Employees Not Eligible for Merit Increases	
Merit Increases at Institutions of Higher Education	
Recruitment Bonuses	
Retention Bonuses	
Performance Rewards	
Salary Stipends for Employees in Classification Salary Schedule C	
Education Level	
Commission on Law Enforcement Certification Level	
Bilingual Capabilities	
Salary Stipends and Pay for Special Assignments	
Shift Differentials, Standby, or On-Call Pay	
Chapter 10 Payroll and Personnel Reporting	80
Payroll Overview	
Payday	
Method and Frequency of Pay	
Determining Amounts for Part-time Pay	
Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA)	
Payroll Deductions	
Charitable Contribution Deductions	
Credit Unions Deductions	
Deductions for Membership Fees for Eligible State Employee Organizations	
Deductions for Supplemental Optional Benefits Program	83

Payroll Reductions or Deductions Authorized for Institutions of Higher Educat Withholding of Administrative Fee for Supplemental Deductions Deductions for Prepaid Higher Education Tuition Program	84
Chapter 11 General Leave Provisions	86
Leave Records	
Vacation Leave	
Vacation Leave Accruals and Utilization	
Vacation Leave for Legislative Employees	
Vacation Leave and Employee Transfers and Separations	
Vacation Leave Accruals and Retirees	
Sick Leave	
Sick Leave Accruals and Utilization	
Sick Leave Records for Faculty at Institutions of Higher Education	
Extended Sick Leave	
Sick Leave Pool	
Catastrophic Injury or Illness	
Administering the Sick Leave Pool	
Donation of Sick Leave to Another Employee	
Parental Leave	
Education Service Centers and Leave	
Leave without Pay	
Payment of Accrued Leave of Deceased Employees	
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education	
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education	96 <b>97</b>
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions	
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions	
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions	
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training	
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Volunteers	96 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Volunteers Emergency Leave Foster Parent Leave	96 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions	96 97 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99 99
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions	96 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99 99 100 100
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Volunteers Emergency Leave Foster Parent Leave Injury Leave for Certain Peace Officers Jury Service Legislative Leave for Peace Officers or Firefighters Sick Leave for Educational Activities	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99 99
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Volunteers Emergency Leave Foster Parent Leave Injury Leave for Certain Peace Officers Jury Service Legislative Leave for Peace Officers or Firefighters Sick Leave for Educational Activities Time Off to Vote	96 97 97 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 91 
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Volunteers Emergency Leave Foster Parent Leave Injury Leave for Certain Peace Officers Jury Service Legislative Leave for Peace Officers or Firefighters Sick Leave for Educational Activities Time Off to Vote Volunteer Firefighters and Emergency Medical Services Training Leave	96 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 91 91 
Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance Amateur Radio Operator Leave Assistance Dog Training Blood Donation Bone Marrow and Organ Donation Certified American Red Cross Activities Compliance with a Subpoena Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Volunteers Emergency Leave Foster Parent Leave Injury Leave for Certain Peace Officers Jury Service Legislative Leave for Peace Officers or Firefighters Sick Leave for Educational Activities Time Off to Vote	96 97 97 97 97 97 97 97 98 98 98 98 98 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 99 91 91 91 91 91 97 98 98 98 99 

Chapter 13 State Employee Holidays	103
Overview of Holidays for State Employees	
Fiscal Years 2016 and 2017 Holiday Schedules	
Optional Holidays	
Holidays and Employee Separations	
Holidays and Employee Transfers	
Holidays for Employees Working Non-Traditional Schedules	
Holidays for Institutions of Higher Education	
Holiday Time Payment for Deceased Employees	
Chapter 14 Military Leave and Employment Rights	109
Military Leave Overview	109
The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act	
(USERRA)	
Military Leave Entitlements and Eligibility	
Military Family Leave Entitlements	
Paid Leave and State Service	
Notice of Military Leave	112
Military Pay Differentials	112
Determining Eligibility	113
Returning Service Members	113
Applications for Reemployment	
Entitlement to Retirement or Other Benefits	
Veterans' Employment Preference	
Veteran Employment Goal for State Agencies	
Designation of Open Positions for, and Immediate Hiring of, Individuals Ent	
Veterans' Employment Preference Veterans' Liaisons	
Interviews	
State Employment Forms	
Employment Investigation	
Competitive Examinations	117
Reductions in Force	
Appealing Employment Decisions Under Veterans' Preference	117
Veterans' Preference Reporting Requirements	118
Chapter 15 Insurance Programs	119
Insurance Overview	119
Employee Insurance Benefits	120
Waiting Period for Health Insurance Coverage	120
Dependent Coverage	
State Contributions for Health Insurance	
Dental Insurance	
Tobacco User Premium Differential	
Employee Life and Disability Insurance	122

Accelerated Payment of Life Insurance Benefits	122
Chapter 16 Retirement	24
Retirement Overview       1         Employees Retirement System (ERS)       1         Retirement Contributions       1         Retirement Eligibility       1         Establishing Service Credit       1         Determining the Standard Service Retirement Annuity       1         Proportionate Retirement Program       1         Resumption of State Service by a Retiree       1         Deferred Compensation       1	24 24 125 27 27 128 28 28
401(k) Plan Automatic Enrollment	
Chapter 17 Additional Benefits 13	31
Awards and Gifts       1         Employee Health and Wellness Programs       1         Health Fitness and Education Programs       1         Wellness Programs       1         Wellness Council       1         Employee Assistance Programs       1         Employee Break and Meal Periods       1         Child Care Expenses       1         Memberships In and Dues for Professional Organizations       1         Moving and Storage Expenses       1         State-Owned Housing       1         Chapter 18 Training       12	31 131 132 133 33 33 33 33 33 34
Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Compliance Training       1         Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Standards Training       1         Coordinated Technology Training       1         Cybersecurity Awareness Training       1         Training and Education Programs       1         Training Policy Requirements       1         Contract Manager Training       1	35 35 35 36 36 37
Chapter 19 Unemployment Insurance Compensation 14	41
Overview	41 142 42

Chapter 20 Workers' Compensation	144
Overview of Workers' Compensation	144
Coverage for State Employees	
Workers' Compensation Health Care Networks	
Out of State Assignments or Positions	
Coverage for Services Provided by Volunteers	
Workers' Compensation Benefits	
Employer Responsibilities	
Workers' Compensation and State Leave Provisions	
Workers' Compensation and Emergency Leave	
Employer's Rights	
Employee's Responsibilities	
Additional Injury Reporting Requirements Facilitating an Injured Employee's Return to Work	
Chapter 21 Miscellaneous Provisions	
Employee Exit Surveys	152
Exit Survey Employee Access	
Exit Survey Reporting and Disclosure Requirements	
Human Resources Management Plan	
Human Resources Staffing	
Place of Work and Working Hours	
Eight-Hour Work Day for Certain Public Works Employees	
Voluntary Work Reduction Program	
State Privacy Policy	
Workforce Planning	156
Appendices	157
Appendix 1 Objective, Scope, and Methodology	157
Appendix 2 State Agency Responsibilities	159
Appendix 3 Entitlements for State Agency Employees	161
Appendix 4 Entitlements for Employees of Institutions of Higher Education	162
Appendix 5 Pay Entitlements upon Separation from State Employment	163
Appendix 6 Transfer and Rehire Leave Reinstatement Entitlements	164

#### Chapter 1 Standards of Conduct

#### **Ethics Policy**

Each state agency and institution of higher education is required to adopt a written ethics policy outlining standards of conduct for employees. The ethics policy should be distributed to each new employee no later than the third business day after the date of employment with the agency.<sup>1</sup> The Office of the Attorney General is responsible for developing and distributing a model policy that state agencies may use.<sup>2</sup> A state employee who violates an agency's ethics policy is subject to termination.<sup>3</sup>

#### Nepotism

Nepotism statutes focus primarily on prohibiting public officials from employing his or her relatives. Specifically, the nepotism statutes state that public officials are not allowed to appoint, confirm, or vote for the appointment or confirmation of a person to a position that is compensated from public funds or fees of office if either of the following conditions is met:

- If the relationship is within the third degree by consanguinity or within the second degree by affinity (see Table 1-1); or
- The public official holds the appointment or confirmation authority as a member of a state or local board, the Legislature, or a court and the individual is related to another member of that board, Legislature, or court within a degree described within Table 1-1.<sup>4</sup>

Individuals are related by consanguinity if one is a descendant of the other, or if they share a common ancestor. An adopted child is considered to be the child of an adoptive parent for this purpose.<sup>5</sup> Individuals are related to each other by affinity if they are married to each other, or the spouse of one of the individuals is related by consanguinity to the other individual.<sup>6</sup>

A "public official" is:

- A political officer.
- An officer or board member.
- A judge.<sup>7</sup>

<sup>4</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 573.002 and 573.041.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.051 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.051 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.051 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 573.022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 573.024 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 573.001 (3).

A state agency may adopt a nepotism policy that is more restrictive than state law.<sup>8</sup>

Table 1-1

Consanguinity and Affinity Relationship Chart From Public Official or Employee <sup>9</sup>					
Consanguinity (Includes individuals related by blood to the official or employee)			Affinity n official's or employ viduals related to the	·	
First Degree	Second Degree	Third Degree	First Degree	Second Degree	Third Degree
Parent	Grandparent	Great Grandparent	Spouse	Grandparent	Great Grandparent
Child	Grandchild Brother or Sister	Great Grandchild Uncle or Aunt	Parent Child	Grandchild Brother or Sister	Great Grandchild Uncle or Aunt
		Nephew or Niece			Nephew or Niece

Exceptions to a nepotism policy include:

- An appointment as a notary public.
- An appointment as a page, secretary, or personal attendant for any member of the Legislature or officer of the state or political subdivision.
- A confirmation of appointment to a term in the Legislature when no one related to the appointee within the prescribed degrees was a member or candidate.<sup>10</sup>

Another exception is made for appointments, confirmations, or votes for an appointment or confirmation when the individual is employed in the position immediately before the election or appointment of the public official to whom the individual is related and the prior employment of the individual is continuous for at least:

- Thirty days, if the public official is appointed.
- Six months, if the public official is elected through an election other than the general election for state and county officers.
- One year, if the public official is elected through the general election for state and county officers.<sup>11</sup>

When an employee is allowed to continue in a position because of an exception to the nepotism rules, the appointing official (who is a relative) cannot participate in decision making regarding the employee unless such deliberations affect a class or category of employees.<sup>12</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion MW-540 (1982).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 573.023 and 573.025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 573.061.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 573.062 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 573.062 (b).

The Texas Office of the Attorney General opinions on nepotism are available at https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/opin/opinions.php?headingID=69.

#### Off-Duty and Outside Employment

State agencies may adopt policies that prohibit an employee from taking a second job without the prior approval of the executive director.<sup>13</sup>

While it did not address policies described above, a Letter Opinion that the Texas Office of the Attorney General issued in 2013 advised that a state employee is not prohibited by statute from becoming a candidate for elected county office and is allowed to be paid for both positions should he or she be elected. However, the federal Hatch Act prohibits a state employee from becoming a candidate for elective office if the salary of the employee is paid completely by federal funds.<sup>14</sup>

#### Physical Fitness Programs and Standards

State agencies with commissioned law enforcement officers are required to adopt physical fitness programs in which commissioned law enforcement officers must participate and physical fitness standards that the officers must meet. The standards must directly relate to the officer's job duties and include individual fitness goals specific to the officer's age and gender. The agencies must use the services of a consultant to aid in the development of such standards. Each agency is required to adopt policies and procedures to provide reward incentives in the form of administrative leave to officers who participate in the physical fitness program and meet the standards. The total administrative leave offered as reward incentives is limited to four days per year.<sup>15</sup> For a list of state agencies covered under this provision, see Texas Government Code, Section 614.171.

A violation of the adopted standards is just cause for dismissal or transfer to a position not compensated within Classification Salary Schedule C prescribed by the General Appropriations Act. The agencies, however, may exempt a law enforcement officer from participating in a physical fitness program or meeting a standard based on the facts and circumstances of the individual case, including whether an officer was injured in the line of duty. Each agency may adopt physical readiness standards independent of the other agencies.<sup>16</sup>

#### **Political Influence**

A state agency or institution of higher education may not use any money under its control to finance or support the candidacy of a person for an office in the legislative, executive, or judicial branch of state government or of the government of the United States.<sup>17</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JM-93 (1983).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Letter Opinion GA-1026 (2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.172 (a) and (a-1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.172 (a-2), (b), and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.004 (a).

State officers and employees may not use official authority or influence to affect the result of an election or nomination of a candidate or to achieve any political purpose.<sup>18</sup> Employees may not coerce, command, restrict, or prevent contributions to candidates or political organizations.<sup>19</sup>

The use of state-owned or state-leased vehicles to support the candidacy of a person running for office is prohibited.<sup>20</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education may not use appropriated funds to attempt to influence the passage or defeat of any legislation. However, this does not prohibit a state officer or employee from using state resources to provide public information or to provide information responsive to a request.<sup>21</sup>

Employees are permitted to testify on their own behalf on their own time, or during working hours on behalf of the agency, in support of or in opposition to specific legislation.<sup>22</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education may not use appropriated funds to employ as a regular or contract employee a person who is required by Texas Government Code, Chapter 305, to register as a lobbyist. In addition, a state agency may not use any money under its control to employ or contract with an individual who is required by Texas Government Code, Chapter 305, to register as a lobbyist.<sup>23</sup> State agencies and institutions of higher education also may not use appropriated funds to pay membership dues to an organization that pays part or all of the salary of a person who is required by Texas Government Code, Chapter 305, to required by Texas Government Code appropriated funds to pay membership dues to an organization that pays part or all of the salary of a person who is required by Texas Government Code, Chapter 305, to register as a lobbyist.<sup>24</sup>

Each agency is required to provide all employees a copy of prohibited political activities and to maintain signed acknowledgements from employees. These acknowledgements must be made available for public inspection.<sup>25</sup>

#### Publicity

A state agency or institution of higher education may not use appropriated money to publicize or direct attention to a state officer or employee.<sup>26</sup> In addition, a state agency or institution of higher education may not use appropriated money to maintain a publicity office or department, employ an individual who has the title or duties of a public relations or press agent, or pay a public relations agent or business.<sup>27</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.004 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.004 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.004 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-566 (1975).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.005 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.005 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 556.009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.011 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.011 (b).

#### Employment Restrictions for Former Officers or Employees

A former member of a governing body or executive head of a regulatory agency may not make any communication to or appearance before an officer or employee of the agency in which the member or executive head served until two years after the member or executive head has ceased employment with the agency if the communication or appearance is made with the intent to influence and on behalf of any person in connection with any matter on which the person seeks official action.<sup>28</sup>

A former state officer or employee of a regulatory agency who ceased service or employment with that agency on or after January 1, 1992, may not represent any person or receive compensation for services rendered for a particular matter (a specific investigation, application, request for a ruling or determination, rulemaking proceeding, contract, claim, charge, accusation, arrest, or judicial or other proceeding) in which the former officer or employee participated during their period of state service or employment.<sup>29</sup>

A former state officer or employee of a state agency or institution of higher education who during the period of state service or employment participated on behalf of a state agency or institution of higher education in a procurement or contract negotiation involving a person or business entity may not accept employment from that person or entity before the second anniversary of the date that the officer's or employee's service with the state agency or higher education institution ended.<sup>30</sup>

#### New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation prohibiting a former state officer or employee of a state agency or institution of higher education who during the period of state service or employment participated on behalf of a state agency or institution of higher education in a procurement or contract negotiation involving a person or business entity from accepting employment from that person or entity before the second anniversary of the date that the officer's or employee's service with the state agency or higher education institution ended.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.054 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.054 (b), (c), and (h).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.069, as added by Senate Bill 20 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

State law requires that all individuals who are responsible to the State in the performance of their official duties observe certain standards of conduct and disclosure requirements.

Employees and officers may not:

 Accept or solicit any gift, favor, or service that might tend to influence an officer, employee, or officer's discharge of official duties or is offered with the intent to influence official conduct.

#### **Texas Ethics Commission**

The Texas Ethics Commission issues written opinions on standards of conduct and conflict of interest provisions of state statute; such opinions may be requested by a person subject to those provisions.

Written opinions are available on the Texas Ethics Commission's Web site at http://www.ethics.state.tx.us.

- Accept employment or engage in a business or professional activity that might reasonably require the employee or officer to disclose confidential information acquired by reason of an official position.
- Accept other employment or compensation that might impair the employee's or officer's independence of judgment in the performance of official duties.
- Make personal investments that might create a conflict between the employee's or officer's private interest and the public's interest.
- Intentionally or knowingly solicit, accept, or agree to accept any benefit for having exercised official powers or performed official duties in favor of another.<sup>31</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education may not use appropriated money to compensate a state employee who violates a standard of conduct.<sup>32</sup> In addition, unless authorized by law, a state employee may not accept money for wages or travel expenses from a person that the employee's state agency intends to, or is currently, auditing, examining, or investigating.<sup>33</sup>

#### Use of Alcoholic Beverages

Except for legitimate law enforcement purposes, a state agency or institution of higher education may not use appropriated funds to compensate an officer or state employee who uses alcoholic beverages on active duty, or to reimburse a travel expense for the purchase of an alcoholic beverage.<sup>34</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 572.051 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.014 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 660.016 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 2113.012, 2113.101, and 660.113 (e).

State property may be used only for official state purposes and should not be used for personal purposes.<sup>35</sup> This includes the use of state-owned or state-leased motor vehicles, which may be used only for official state business. The use of such vehicles to commute to and from work is acceptable if it is approved by the administrative head of a state agency or institution of higher education. The names and job titles of these employees and the reasons for authorization must be included in an annual report to the Office of the Governor, Legislative Reference Library, State Auditor's Office, and Legislative Budget Board.<sup>36</sup> The reporting requirement does not apply to institutions of higher education.<sup>37</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2203.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 2101.0115 (a) and (c) (13), and 2113.013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2101.0115 (e).

#### Chapter 2 Employment Discrimination and Anti-Retaliation Laws

#### **General Information**

Employment discrimination laws make it illegal for employers to treat employees and applicants adversely based on race, color, sex, religion, national origin, mental or physical disability, age, or genetic information. This chapter summarizes some major federal and state laws that are applicable to state agencies and institutions of higher education.

#### **Texas Workforce Commission**

The Texas Workforce Commission (Commission) is responsible for the education on and enforcement of certain state and federal employment laws. The Commission serves as the State's Fair Employment Practices agency that is authorized, with respect to unlawful employment practices, to seek relief, grant relief, and institute criminal proceedings related to state and federal employment laws. The Commission provides training to help state agencies and institutions of higher education improve their understanding and compliance with Equal Employment Opportunity laws.<sup>38</sup>

Each state agency and institution of higher education is required to provide training to each new employee on policies and procedures relating to employment discrimination, including employment discrimination involving sexual harassment no later than 30 days after the date of hire. In addition, supplemental training is required every two years. Training materials are available from the Commission. A signed statement verifying attendance is required to be maintained in each employee's personnel file.<sup>39</sup>

A person, or the person's agent, claiming to be discriminated against by an unlawful employment practice may file a complaint with the Commission.<sup>40</sup>

#### Workforce Diversity Programs

State agencies and institutions of higher education are required to develop and implement personnel policies that comply with Chapter 21 of the Texas Labor Code (Employment Discrimination), including the development of a workforce diversity program.<sup>41</sup> The Commission is required to review these policies to ensure compliance with state statute. If the Commission finds that these policies do not comply with state statute, it will recommend revisions.<sup>42</sup>

An employer does not commit an unlawful employment practice by developing and implementing personnel policies that incorporate workforce diversity programs.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.0015, as amended by Senate Bill 208 (84th Legislature, Regular Session), and 21.003 (a) (2), (5), and (8).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.010 (b), (c), (d), and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.201 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.452.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.453, as amended by Senate Bill 208 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.121.

The Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 (ADEA) and the Texas Labor Code prohibit discrimination against a person (employee or job applicant) because of his or her age with respect to any term, condition, or privilege of employment including, but not limited to, hiring, firing, promotion, layoff, compensation, benefits, job assignments, and training. Employees aged 40 and older are protected from such age-related discrimination.<sup>44</sup>

#### Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) and the Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act of 2008 (ADAAA)

The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) gives civil rights protections to individuals with disabilities similar to those provided to individuals on the basis of race, color, sex, national origin, age, and religion. It guarantees equal opportunity for individuals with disabilities in public accommodations, employment, transportation, state and local government services, and telecommunications.

This law applies to state agencies and institutions of higher education and prohibits discrimination in all employment practices, including job application procedures, hiring, firing, advancement,

#### ADA Best Practices Tool Kit

The U.S. Department of Justice's Civil Rights Division has issued an ADA Best Practices Tool Kit for State and Local Governments designed to assist state and local officials improve compliance requirements for access to programs, services, activities, and facilities. The tool kit is available at: http://www.ada.gov/pcatoolkit/tool kitmain.htm.

compensation, training, and other terms, conditions, and privileges of employment.<sup>45</sup>

The ADA has been amended several times since its passage in 1990, including changes effective January 1, 2009, that clarified and broadened the definition of disability and expanded the population eligible for protections under the ADA.<sup>46</sup> The ADA undergoes continuous interpretation in the court systems; therefore, an agency or institution of higher education should consult with their legal counsel or subject matter experts in regard to these matters.

#### Bona-Fide Occupational Qualification (BFOQ)

No person must be subject to discriminatory employment practices based on race, color, disability, religion, sex, national origin, or age. However, there may be some exceptions based upon bona-fide occupational qualifications (BFOQ). A BFOQ is a requirement that is necessary and related to the performance of a job and which would otherwise be unlawful because of its discriminatory impact based on one's sex, religion, race, and other reasons.<sup>47</sup> The concept of BFOQ is interpreted very narrowly by federal courts and the U.S. Equal Opportunity Employment Commission, and state agencies and institutions of higher education should consult with their legal coursel before choosing to use a BFOQ.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.051 and 21.101; and Title 29, United States Code, Section 621 (b) (Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> A Guide to Disability Rights Laws, U.S. Department of Justice's Web site at http://www.ada.gov/cguide.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> The ADA Amendments Act of 2008: Frequently Asked Questions, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/ofccp/regs/compliance/faqs/ADAfaqs.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> *Especially for Texas Employers Policy Issues, Affirmative Action*, Texas Workforce Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/news/efte/affirmative\_action.html.

Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as well as Texas Labor Code, Chapter 21, prohibits employment discrimination because of race, sex, color, national origin, religion, age, and mental or physical disability.<sup>48</sup> An employer commits an unlawful employment practice if, because of race, color, disability, religion, sex, national origin, or age, the employer:

- Fails or refuses to hire an individual, discharges an individual, or discriminates in any other manner against an individual in connection with compensation or the terms, conditions, or privileges of employment.
- Limits, segregates, or classifies an employee or applicant for employment in a manner that would deprive or tend to deprive an individual of any employment opportunity or adversely affect in any other manner the status of an employee.<sup>49</sup>

Title VII also prohibits employment decisions based on stereotypes and assumptions about abilities, traits, or the performance of individuals of certain racial groups. Title VII not only prohibits intentional discrimination, it also prohibits neutral job policies that disproportionately impact minorities.<sup>50</sup>

#### **Religious Affiliation Discrimination**

Texas Labor Code, Chapter 21, prohibits discrimination of an employee or applicant based on any aspect of religious observance, practice, or belief; unless an employer demonstrates that the employer is unable to reasonably accommodate the religious observance or practice of an employee or applicant without undue hardship to the conduct of the employer's business.<sup>51</sup>

#### Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment is a form of gender-based discrimination prohibited by Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. Sexual Harassment is defined within the Code of Federal Regulations as:

"Unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature constitute sexual harassment when (1) submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment, (2) submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting such individual, or (3) such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment."<sup>52</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.051 and 21.110; and Title 42, United States Code, Section 2000e-2 (Title VII of Civil Rights Act of 1964).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.051; and Title 42, United States Code, Section 2000e-2 (a) (Title VII of Civil Rights Act of 1964).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Questions and Answers about Race and Color Discrimination in Employment, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission's Web site at http://www.eeoc.gov/policy/docs/qanda\_race\_color.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Code of Federal Regulations, Title 29, Section 1604.11 (a).

The Equal Pay Act (EPA) of 1963 requires that men and women be given equal pay for equal work in the same establishment. The jobs need not be identical, but they must be substantially equal. It is job content, not job titles, that determines whether jobs are substantially equal. Employers may not pay unequal wages to men and women who perform jobs that require substantially equal skill, effort, and responsibility and that are performed under similar working conditions within the same establishment.<sup>53</sup>

#### Federal Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978

The Federal Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 and Texas Labor Code, Chapter 21, prohibit discrimination on the basis of pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions. Women affected by pregnancy, childbirth, or related conditions must be treated in the same manner as other employees or applicants who have medical conditions that place a similar limitation on their ability or inability to work.<sup>54</sup>

The Texas Department of Public Safety (Department) is required to make reasonable efforts to accommodate the request of a commissioned officer who is determined by a physician to be partially physically restricted by a pregnancy if the request is related to the officer's working conditions. If an officer's physician certifies that, because of the officer's pregnancy, the officer is unable to perform the duties of the officer's permanent work assignment and a temporary work assignment that the officer may perform is available, the Department must, on request of the officer, assign the officer to the temporary work assignment.<sup>55</sup>

#### Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 (GINA)

The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 (GINA) is a federal law that prohibits discrimination in health coverage and employment based on genetic information. GINA prohibits group health plans and health insurers from denying health insurance coverage or charging higher premiums based solely on a genetic predisposition. GINA also prohibits employers from using an individual's genetic information when making hiring, firing, job placement, or promotion decisions.<sup>56</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> The Equal Pay Act of 1963, Public Law 88-38; and the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission's Web site at http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/statutes/epa.cfm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.106 (b); *The Pregnancy Discrimination Act*, Public Law 95-555; and the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission's Web site at http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/publications/fs-preg.cfm and http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/statutes/pregnancy.cfm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.0079.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008, Public Law 110-233; and the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission's Web site at http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/statutes/gina.cfm.

State agencies and institutions of higher education are prohibited from discriminating against an individual on the basis of genetic information or an individual's refusal to submit to a genetic test. Routine physical exams; cholesterol, blood, or urine analyses; and tests to determine drug use are excluded from this definition of genetic testing.<sup>57</sup>

Unless specifically exempted by law, an employee's genetic information is confidential, regardless of the source, and cannot be disclosed without written authorization from the employee.<sup>58</sup> An individual who submits to a genetic test has the right to know the results. To obtain those results, individuals need to provide a written request to the entity that performed the test. Results should then be sent to the individual or a physician designated by the individual.<sup>59</sup>

#### Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009

The Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009 amends Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, and it modifies the operation of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 and the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. The Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009 clarifies that a discriminatory compensation decision or other practice occurs each time compensation is paid pursuant to the discriminatory compensation decision or other practice. Also, it allows pay discrimination complaints to be filed 180 days (or 300 days in jurisdictions that have a local or state law prohibiting the same form of compensation discrimination) after any discriminatory paycheck.<sup>60</sup>

#### Protections in Reporting Violations of Law

Employees are provided certain protections and relief against retaliation, or "whistle-blowing" for reporting violations of laws. This subsection summarizes some major federal and state laws that are applicable to state agencies and institutions of higher education.

#### **Reporting Discrimination**

The same laws that prohibit discrimination also prohibit retaliation against individuals who oppose unlawful discrimination or participate in an employment discrimination proceeding. An employer may not fire, demote, harass, or otherwise "retaliate" against individuals for filing a charge of discrimination, participating in a discrimination proceeding, or otherwise opposing discrimination.<sup>61</sup>

#### **Reporting Child Abuse and Neglect**

An employer may not take action against a professional who, in good faith, reports child abuse or neglect to the person's supervisor, administrator, a regulatory agency, or law enforcement. In this situation, "professional" means an employee of a facility licensed, certified, or operated by the state and who, in the normal course of official duties or duties for which a license or certification is required, has direct contact with children. The term includes teachers, nurses, doctors, day-care

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.401 and 21.402.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.403, 21.4031, and 21.4032.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.404.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009, Public Law 111-2; and the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission's Web site at http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/statutes/epa\_ledbetter.cfm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.055.

employees, employees of a clinic or health care facility that provides reproductive services, juvenile probation officers, and juvenile detention or correctional officers.<sup>62</sup>

Persons initiating or cooperating with an investigation are also extended this protection. This protection does not apply to a self-disclosure of the person's own abuse or neglect of a child or who initiates or cooperates with an investigation or proceeding by a governmental entity relating to an allegation of abuse or neglect of a child.<sup>63</sup>

#### Texas Whistle Blower Act

A state agency or institution of higher education may not suspend, terminate, or take other adverse personnel action against an employee who, in good faith, reports a violation of the law by the employing governmental entity or another public employee to an appropriate law enforcement authority.<sup>64</sup> Agencies and institutions of higher education must inform its employees of their rights by posting a sign in a prominent location in the workplace.<sup>65</sup> A copy of this sign may be obtained online from the Texas Office of the Attorney General at:

https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/files/agency/whistleblower\_poster.pdf.

#### Public Employee Labor Unions

Texas is a "right-to-work" state. As such, no person can be denied public employment due to membership or non-membership in a labor union.<sup>66</sup>

Employees may use automatic payroll deductions for the payment of membership fees in state employee organizations. Participation by state employees in the payroll deduction program is voluntary. Such organizations must have a minimum of 4,000 state employee members to qualify for this service.<sup>67</sup>

#### Strikes

Public employees may not strike or engage in an organized work stoppage against the State. A public employee who violates this statute forfeits all civil service rights, re-employment rights, and any other rights, benefits, and privileges the employee enjoys as a result of public employment or former public employment. The right of an individual to cease work may not be abridged if the individual is not acting in concert with others in an organized work stoppage.<sup>68</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Texas Family Code, Sections 261.101 (b) and 261.110 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Texas Family Code, Section 261.110 (b) (2) and (m).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 554.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 554.009 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 101.052; and Texas Government Code, Section 617.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 403.0165 (a), (c) and (k).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 617.003.

State agencies and institutions of higher education are required to develop a written policy that supports the practice of expressing breast milk and make reasonable accommodations for the needs of employees who express breast milk.<sup>69</sup>

In addition, a state agency and institution of higher education must:

- Provide a reasonable amount of break time for an employee to express breast milk as needed.
- Provide a place, other than a multiple user bathroom, that is shielded from view and free from intrusion from other employees and the public where the employee can express breast milk.<sup>70</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education may not discriminate against or suspend or terminate the employment of an employee for asserting the employee's rights regarding the expression of breast milk.<sup>71</sup>

#### New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation that allows an employee of a state agency or institution of higher education to express breast milk at the employee's workplace. Additionally, state agencies and institutions of higher education are required to develop a written policy regarding the expression of breast milk by employees.

#### Workers' Compensation Claims History Discrimination

The Texas Workers Compensation Act enables an employee who has been injured at work or has a work-related illness to receive medical benefits as well as income benefits. In addition, it protects against discrimination based upon workers' compensation claims history.<sup>72</sup> Although the Texas Supreme Court has ruled that this statute applies only to employees and not to applicants, discriminating against applicants based upon workers' compensation claims history is generally viewed by the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission as a violation of disability discrimination laws.<sup>73</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Texas Government Code 619.003, as added by House Bill 786 (84<sup>th</sup> Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Texas Government Code 619.004, as added by House Bill 786 (84<sup>th</sup> Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Texas Government Code 619.005, as added by House Bill 786 (84<sup>th</sup> Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Especially for Texas Employers, Workers' Compensation, Texas Workforce Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/news/efte/workers\_compensation.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Major Laws Impacting the Hiring Process, Texas Workers' Compensation Act, Texas Workforce Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/news/efte/major\_laws.html.

#### Required Posters at the Workplace

Various laws require employers to display posters communicating employment rights for individuals in the workplace. These posters are available, free of charge, from various state and federal agencies. Table 2-1 provides a list of posters that may be required as well as the agency responsible for their distribution. Additional information, as well as links to these resources, is available through the Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/ui/lablaw/posters.html.

#### Table 2-1

Required Workplace Posters <sup>74</sup>			
Issuing Agency	Poster Title		
Texas Office of Injured Employee Counsel	Employer's Notice of Ombudsman Program		
Texas Department of Insurance	Workers' Compensation Posters		
Texas Department of State Health Services	Texas Hazard Communication Act		
Texas Office of the Attorney General	You Have the Right to Not Remain Silent		
Texas Workforce Commission	The Law in Texas (optional poster)		
U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration	Job Service Complaint System		
U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA)	Job Safety and Health-It's the Law		
U.S. Department of Labor, Veterans' Employment and Training Service	The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA)		
U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division	Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)		
U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division	Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)		
U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division	Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act (MSPA)		
U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission	Equal Employment Opportunity Act		
U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission	Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990		

<sup>74</sup> Required Posters at the Workplace, Texas Workforce Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/ui/lablaw/posters.html.

#### Chapter 3 Employee Recruitment and Selection

#### At-Will Employment

Unless explicitly exempted by written contract, statute, or policy, all state employees are employed "at-will" and there is no implied contract of employment.<sup>75</sup> "At-will" employment defines an employment relationship in which either party can terminate the relationship with no liability if there was no express contract for a definite term governing the employment relationship. Under this legal doctrine:

- Any hiring is presumed to be "at-will." That is, the employer is free to discharge individuals "for good cause, or bad cause, or no cause at all."
- The employee is equally free to quit or otherwise cease work.

Some state agencies may have segments of their employees who are subject to federal and state statutory provisions and regulations that may affect the "at-will" relationship.<sup>76</sup> Agencies should consult their general counsel to determine if they are subject to any state or federal laws or regulations that would affect the "at-will" status of their employees.

#### **Reference Checks**

An employer in the State that discloses information about a current or former employee's job performance to a prospective employer is immune from civil liability for that disclosure or any damages caused by that disclosure unless it is proven that the information was known to be false or was made with reckless disregard for the truth.<sup>77</sup> This applies to a managerial employee or other representative of the employer who is authorized to provide and who provides this information.<sup>78</sup> An employer is not required to provide an employment reference to or about a current or former employee.<sup>79</sup>

Additionally, although the employer is not required to do so, the employer may disclose information about a current or former employee's job performance to a prospective employer at the request of either the prospective employer or the employee.<sup>80</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JM-941 (1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 655.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 103.001 and 103.004 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 103.004 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 103.005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 103.003 (a).

An employer may not disclose information about a licensed nurse or licensed vocational nurse that relates to conduct that is protected under the Texas Occupations Code.<sup>81</sup> The employer must provide the nurse with an opportunity to submit information that would allow the nurse to establish his or her protection under this code.<sup>82</sup>

#### Criminal History Checks

Texas Government Code, Chapter 411, establishes limitations on agency access to criminal history record information maintained by the Department of Public Safety (Department). The limitations in this chapter do not apply to all types of criminal history information. Agencies should consult Texas Government Code, Sections 411.089 through 411.1409, for more information on agency-specific access and limitations.

#### **Dissemination of Criminal History Information**

Criminal history record information maintained by the Department is confidential information for the use of the Department and may not be disseminated by the Department except to the following:

- Criminal justice agencies.
- Non-criminal justice agencies authorized by federal statute or executive order or by state statute to receive criminal history record information.
- The person who is the subject of the criminal history record information.
- A person working on a research or statistical project that is funded in whole or in part by state funds; or meets the requirements of Title 28, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 22, and is approved by the Department.
- An individual or an agency that has a specific agreement with a criminal justice agency to provide services required for the administration of criminal justice under that agreement, if the agreement:
  - Specifically authorizes access to the information.
  - Limits the use of information to the purposes for which it is given.
  - Ensures the security and confidentiality of the information.
  - Provides for sanctions if a requirement imposed is violated.
  - Requires the individual or agency to perform the applicable services in a manner prescribed by the Department.
- An individual or an agency that has a specific agreement with a noncriminal justice agency to provide services related to the use of criminal history record information, if the agreement:
  - Specifically authorizes access to the information.
  - Limits the use of information to the purposes for which it is given.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Texas Occupations Code, Sections 301.352 and 303.005; and Texas Labor Code, Section 103.003 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 103.003 (b).

- Ensures the security and confidentiality of the information.
- Provides for sanctions if a requirement imposed is violated.
- Requires the individual or agency to perform the applicable services in a manner prescribed by the Department.
- A county or district clerk's office.
- The Office of Court Administration of the Texas Judicial System.<sup>83</sup>

The Department is not required to release or disclose criminal history record information to any person that is not in compliance with rules adopted by the Department or rules adopted by the Federal Bureau of Investigation that relate to the dissemination or use of criminal history record information.<sup>84</sup>

Strict guidelines govern the use of criminal history records.<sup>85</sup> It is a criminal offense to obtain, use, or disclose a criminal history record in an unauthorized manner. Additionally, it is an offense to provide this information in exchange for money or to employ another person to do so. The Department must provide a copy of the penalties of unauthorized obtainment and the use of or disclosure of criminal history record information to a person who applies for access to criminal history record information maintained by the Department and to each private entity that purchases criminal history record information from the Department.<sup>86</sup>

#### Criminal History Checks on Information Technology Employees

A state agency or institution of higher education can obtain the criminal history record information maintained by the Department that relates to a person who:

- Is an employee, applicant for employment, contractor, subcontractor, or intern or other volunteer with the state agency or institution of higher education or with a contractor or subcontractor for the state agency or institution of higher education; and
- Has access to information resources or information resources technologies, other than a desktop computer or telephone station assigned to that person.<sup>87</sup>

If a state agency or institution of higher education obtains criminal history record information, it may not release or disclose the information or any documents or other records derived from the information except:

- By court order;
- With the consent of the person who is the subject of the information; or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.083 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.083 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.084.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.085 (a), (c), and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.1405 (b).

 To the affected contractor or subcontractor, unless the information was obtained by the Department from the Federal Bureau of Investigation.<sup>88</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education and the affected contractor or subcontractor are required to destroy criminal history information that relates to a person (1) after the information is used to make an employment decision or (2) after taking a personnel action relating to the person who is the subject of the information.<sup>89</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education may not obtain criminal history record information unless the state agency or institution of higher education first adopts policies and procedures that provide that evidence of a criminal conviction or other relevant information obtained from the criminal history record information does not automatically disqualify an individual from employment.<sup>90</sup>

The Texas Office of the Attorney General must review the agency's or institution's policies and procedures for compliance with due process and other legal requirements before adoption by the state agency or institution of higher education. The Texas Office of the Attorney General may charge the state agency or institution of higher education a fee to cover the cost of the review. The policies and procedures adopted by the state agency or institution of higher education of higher education must provide that the hiring official will determine, on a case-by-case basis, whether the individual is qualified for employment based on factors that include:

- The specific duties of the position.
- The number of offenses committed by the individual.
- The nature and seriousness of each offense.
- The length of time between the offense and the employment decision.
- The efforts by the individual at rehabilitation.
- The accuracy of the information on the individual's employment application.<sup>91</sup>

#### Criminal History Checks on Security Sensitive Positions in Higher Education

Institutions of higher education and the Higher Education Coordinating Board are also entitled to obtain criminal history information from the Department for persons who are applicants for security-sensitive positions.<sup>92</sup>

A security-sensitive position is held by an employee who:

- Handles currency;
- Has access to a computer terminal;

- <sup>89</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.1405 (d).
- <sup>90</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.1405 (e).
- <sup>91</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.1405 (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.1405 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.094 (b).

- Has access to the personal information or identifying information of another person;
- Has access to the financial information of the employer or another person;
- Has access to a master key; or
- Works in a location designated as a security-sensitive area.<sup>93</sup>

The information obtained may not be released or disclosed to any person except through court order or with the consent of the person who is the subject of the criminal history information.<sup>94</sup>

# *Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC)* Enforcement Guidance on the Consideration of Arrest and Conviction Records in Employment Decisions Under Title VII

In April 2012, the EEOC issued its *Enforcement Guidance on the Consideration of Arrest and Conviction Records in Employment Decisions Under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.* Employers should ensure that their policies and procedures are in compliance with this guidance to reduce the risk of liability. The enforcement guidance is available on the EEOC's Web site at http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/qa\_arrest\_conviction.cfm.

#### Employees Working Out of State

A state employee who is required to work outside of this state is entitled to the same benefits and is subject to the same restrictions provided by law for other state employees, including vacation, leave from employment, and the employment policies and restrictions provided by the General Appropriations Act.<sup>95</sup>

#### Employment Preference for Former Foster Children

An individual may qualify for a former foster child employment preference, which gives the individual a preference in employment over other applicants for the same position who do not have greater qualifications, if the individual meets the following conditions:

- The individual was under the permanent managing conservatorship of the Department of Family and Protective Services on the day preceding the individual's 18th birthday,<sup>96</sup> and
- The individual is under the age of 25.<sup>97</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.094 (a) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 411.094 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 672.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 672.005.

These provisions apply to a department, commission, board, office, or other agency in the executive branch of state government, including an institution of higher education.<sup>98</sup> It does not apply to the position of private secretary, deputy to an official or department, or a position that has a strictly confidential relation to the employing officer.<sup>99</sup>

An individual entitled to the former foster child employment preference that is aggrieved by a state agency's hiring decision or a workforce reduction that affects the individual may appeal the agency's decision by filing a written complaint with the agency's governing board. The governing board is required to respond to a written complaint no later than 15 business days after the date the governing body received the complaint. The governing board may render a different hiring decision if the governing board determines that the former foster child employment preference was not properly applied.<sup>100</sup>

#### **Employment Preference for Veterans**

An individual who qualifies for a veterans' employment preference is entitled to a preference in employment over other applicants who do not have a greater qualification for the same position.<sup>101</sup> See Chapter 14 (Military Leave and Employment Rights) for additional information on veterans' employment preferences.

#### Military Occupational Specialty Codes on Employment Openings

Each fiscal biennium the State Auditor's Office must research and identify the military occupational specialty codes for each branch of the U.S. armed forces that corresponds to each position contained in the State's Position Classification Plan.<sup>102</sup>

State agencies must include on all forms and notices related to a state agency employment opening the military occupational specialty codes for each branch of the U.S. armed forces that corresponds to the employment opening if the duties of the available position correlate with a military occupational specialty.<sup>103</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation that requires the State Auditor's Office to identify the military occupational specialty codes that correspond to each position in the State's Position Classification Plan. Information about the State Auditor's Office's Military Crosswalk is available at

http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Compensation/JobDescriptions.aspx.

Additionally, state agencies must include on all employment opening forms and notices the military occupational specialty codes that correspond to the employment opening if the duties of the available position correlate with a military occupational specialty.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 672.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 672.002 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 672.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.003 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.0375 (a), as added by Senate Bill 389 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.002, as added by Senate Bill 389 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

A law enforcement agency or other governmental entity that appoints or employs a commissioned peace officer or reserve law enforcement officer is required to issue an identification card to its full-time or part-time peace officers or reserve law enforcement officers.<sup>104</sup>

The head of a law enforcement agency or other governmental entity that appoints or employs a peace officer or reserve law enforcement officer must recover the identification card at the time of the peace officer's or law enforcement officer's resignation or termination.<sup>105</sup>

In addition, honorably retired peace officers and qualified retired law enforcement officers who hold a certificate of proficiency under Texas Occupations Code, Section 1701.357, are also eligible to receive identification cards in accordance with Texas Government Code, Sections 614.124 and 614.1241. The head of a law enforcement agency or governmental entity that issued the identification card must recover the identification card on the date that the identification card expires.<sup>106</sup>

Identification cards expire on a date specified by the law enforcement agency or other governmental entity issuing the card.<sup>107</sup>

#### New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring a law enforcement agency or other governmental entity to issue an identification card to a qualified retired law enforcement officer in accordance with Texas Government Code, Section 614.1241.

#### Limitations on State Employment Levels

State agencies and institutions of higher education are not permitted to exceed the number of full-time equivalent (FTE) positions authorized by the General Appropriations Act (GAA).<sup>108</sup> The limit on FTEs for most entities:

- Is determined in accordance with the report filed pursuant to Texas Government Code, Section 2052.103.
- Includes only employees paid with funds appropriated through the GAA.
- Does not include overtime hours.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 614.122 (a) and 614.123 (a).

 $<sup>^{105}</sup>$  Texas Government Code, Sections 614.122 (d) and 614.123 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.124; and Texas Government Code, Section 614.1241, as added by House Bill 3212 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (a).

 Includes positions filled by temporary or contract workers for more than half of the workdays of the year preceding the final day of the reporting period. Temporary or contract workers include workers employed under contract to fill specific positions customarily filled by state employees. The State Auditor is authorized to provide interpretations of this requirement.<sup>109</sup>

Without the written approval from the Office of the Governor and the Legislative Budget Board, state agencies and institutions of higher education may not use funds appropriated by the GAA to pay all or part of the salaries or benefits of the number of employees that would cause the number of FTEs paid from appropriated funds for a fiscal quarter to exceed the lesser of 110 percent of the authorized FTEs funded by the GAA or 100 percent of the authorized FTEs plus 50.<sup>110</sup>

A request to the Office of the Governor and the Legislative Budget Board to exceed the FTE limitation must be submitted by the governing board of an institution of higher education or state agency (if the agency does not have a governing board, the request must be submitted by the agency's chief administrative officer) and must include:

- The date on which the board approved the request (or the chief administrative officer if the state agency does not have a governing board).
- A statement justifying the need to exceed the limitation.
- The source of funds to be used to pay any additional salaries.
- An explanation for why the functions of any proposed additional FTEs cannot be performed within current staffing levels.<sup>111</sup>

The time frame controlling the FTE limitation varies by state agency or institution of higher education. Some entities are assigned quarterly FTE limitations and others are assigned annual FTE limitations.<sup>112</sup>

FTE limitations do not apply to employment that stems from the declaration of a disaster by the Governor. Each year, state agencies and institutions of higher education must notify the State Auditor's Office, Comptroller of Public Accounts, Legislative Budget Board, and Office of the Governor of any FTE positions created in response to a declared disaster.<sup>113</sup>

According to the GAA, the limitations on FTEs do not apply to a state agency or institution of higher education in an instance of employment, including employment of a temporary or contract worker, associated with the implementation of a new, unanticipated project (or the unanticipated expansion of an existing project) that is 100 percent federally funded. Specifically, the state agency or institution of higher education is exempt from the FTE limitation only for the duration of the federal funding for the employment related to the project. In addition, all salaries, benefits, and other expenses incurred that are related to employment must be paid from federal funds. Each state agency or institution of higher education is required to notify the State Auditor's Office, Comptroller of Public Accounts, Legislative Budget Board, and the Office of the Governor of any FTEs that are exempted because of these circumstances. This exemption does not apply to any employees associated with existing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (a) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (b) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (d) and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (g).

projects that are 100 percent federally funded <u>and</u> included in the number of FTEs allowed in the agency's or institution's bill pattern.<sup>114</sup>

If a program is transferred from a state agency or institution of higher education, then at any time during the biennium, the Legislative Budget Board and the Office of the Governor may agree to reduce the number of FTEs paid from funds appropriated by the GAA for one or more fiscal quarters to a figure less than that indicated by the GAA for that state agency or institution of higher education.<sup>115</sup>

Certain state agencies may have specific riders in the GAA (84th Legislature) that increase or decrease agency FTE limitations or provide specific exemptions from mandated FTE caps.

The FTE limitations under the GAA (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10, do not apply to a state agency or institution of higher education in an instance of employment, including employment of a temporary or contract worker, if the employee is paid from appropriations of gifts and grants under the GAA (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 8.01. In addition, the reporting requirements under the GAA (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10, do not apply to a state agency or institution of higher education with fewer than 50 FTEs allowed in the agency's or institution's bill pattern.<sup>116</sup>

Agencies and institutions of higher education should refer to the General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10, for additional FTE reporting requirements on exceeding the limitations established by the Legislature.

#### Full-Time Equivalent Employees Reporting

Following each fiscal quarter, each state agency and institution of higher education must file with the State Auditor's Office a report for that fiscal quarter that provides:

- The number of full-time equivalent employees paid from funds in the state treasury and the number of full-time equivalent employees paid from funds outside the state treasury.<sup>117</sup>
- The increase or decrease, if any, in the number of full-time equivalent employees from the fiscal quarter preceding the quarter covered by the report.
- The number of positions paid from funds in the state treasury and the number of positions paid from funds outside the state treasury.
- The number of individuals who performed services for the agency under contracts, including consultants and individuals employed under contracts for temporary help services.
- The number of managers, supervisors, and staff.<sup>118</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (h).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.10 (j) and (k).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> For quarterly FTE reporting by state agencies and institutions of higher education to the State Auditor's Office, the State Auditor's Office considers "funds in the state treasury" and "funds outside the state treasury" to be "appropriated funds" and "non-appropriated funds," respectively. For additional information on quarterly FTE reporting to the State Auditor's Office, see the *State Auditor's Office Full-time Equivalent (FTE) Employee Reporting Instructions and Information* at http://www.sao.state.tx.us/apps/ftewebentry/FTEReportingInstructionsAndInformation.pdf.

The report must be made in a format requested by the State Auditor's Office and include the following:

- An organizational chart detailing the total number of full-time equivalent employees, without regard to the source of funds used to pay all or part of the salary of an employee, and the total number of managers, supervisors, and staff for each functional area in the state agency.
- The management-to-staff ratio for each functional area.
- A separate organizational chart that summarizes the categories of employees in the agency's regional offices without regard to the source of funds used to pay all or part of the salary of an employee.<sup>119</sup>

The State Auditor's Office publishes an annual Full-Time Equivalent Employees report for the Legislative Budget Board, the Governor's Office, and the Comptroller of Public Accounts summarizing the results of the information provided by agencies.<sup>120</sup>

The State Auditor's Office provides additional data analysis and reports from its Full-Time Equivalent (FTE) System through its State Classification Team Web site at http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Systems/.

#### Merit Selection Principles - Federal Laws or Regulations

Some state agencies may be required by federal law or regulation to use a merit system of personnel administration for the agency or for a program administered under the agency.<sup>121</sup> These agencies must, by rule, establish intra-agency policies and procedures that ensure compliance with the federal requirements and the recruitment, selection, and advancement of highly competent agency personnel.<sup>122</sup>

A state agency must implement any additional merit principles required by federal law or regulation.<sup>123</sup> A state agency may create a separate division within the agency to administer merit selection policies and procedures if the chief executive of the agency considers the creation necessary.<sup>124</sup>

- <sup>120</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2052.104 (b).
- <sup>121</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 655.001.
- <sup>122</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 655.002.
- <sup>123</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 655.003.
- <sup>124</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 655.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2052.103 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2052.103 (b).

A person who is employed by more than one state agency or institution of higher education may not receive benefits from the State that exceed the benefits provided for one full-time employee.<sup>125</sup> State employees who are employed by multiple agencies and who work more than 40 hours per week may not accrue sick leave, vacation leave, or holidays at a rate that would exceed that for a full-time, 40 hour per week employee.<sup>126</sup> An employee who holds two part-time state jobs may not quit one part-time job and transfer the leave to the remaining part-time job.<sup>127</sup>

A person must be informed of the following requirements before he or she is employed by more than one agency or institution of higher education:<sup>128</sup>

- Separate vacation and sick leave records must be maintained for each employment.<sup>129</sup>
- Leave balance transfers are prohibited. For example, if the person separates from one employment, the person's leave balances that were accrued under that employment may not be transferred to the remaining employments.<sup>130</sup>
- The employee accrues state service credit for all purposes as if the employee had only one employment.<sup>131</sup>
- The total state contribution toward the employee's group insurance is limited to the amount specified in the General Appropriations Act for one full-time active employee.<sup>132</sup>

Overtime compensation accrues for each employment independently of every other employment. However, in most situations, for the purposes of the federal Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), the state is considered one employer. If an employee is subject to the overtime provisions of FLSA, the employing agencies and institutions of higher education are required to ensure that the person is compensated for all combined time actually worked that exceeds 40 hours per week. The agencies and institutions of higher education are required to determine which agency or institution of higher education is responsible for ensuring that the employee is properly compensated according to those provisions.<sup>133</sup>

An employing agency or institution of higher education may not use multiple employments of an employee within the same agency or institution of higher education for the purpose of:

 Paying the employee for working more than 40 hours in a week instead of earning compensatory time in accordance with state law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.001 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.001 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.001 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.006 (a) and (b).

Paying the employee a salary that is more than is allowed for either of the employee's positions.<sup>134</sup>

An employee must inform his or her employing state agency or institution of higher education before accepting additional employment with another agency or institution of higher education.<sup>135</sup>

A university system may establish a policy that defines a person's employment as the total hours the person is assigned to one component of the system or to all components of the system. The policy applies to a person only if the person is employed by more than one institution of higher education and all the employing institutions of higher education are within the same university system.<sup>136</sup>

#### Appointments at State Institutions of Higher Education

An institution of higher education is required to determine whether employees who have more than one appointment with the institution of higher education hold only one position or one position for each appointment. The institution of higher education's board of regents has the responsibility to determine whether an employee who holds more than one appointment at separate institutions of higher education (under the same board of regents) holds one position or one position for each appointment. If the two institutions of higher education are governed by separate boards, the employee is deemed to have more than one position.<sup>137</sup>

A full-time employee at an institution of higher education who has more than one position may receive pay for working more than 40 hours in a week if the institution of higher education determines that pay in lieu of compensatory time is in the best interest of the institution of the higher education.<sup>138</sup>

### **Posting Job Vacancies**

State agencies and institutions of higher education with job vacancies are required to list these vacancies with the Texas Workforce Commission in the WorkinTexas.com system. This applies only to vacancies for which candidates from outside the agency will be considered.<sup>139</sup> Each notice of a job vacancy must be posted for a minimum of 10 working days unless the agency notifies the Texas Workforce Commission that the vacancy has been filled within this time frame.<sup>140</sup> In addition to using the statutorily required methods to announce job vacancies, state agencies and institutions of higher education are encouraged to make other efforts to inform outside applicant recruitment sources of job vacancies.<sup>141</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.006 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.0411.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.963.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.024.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.025.

A state agency or institution of higher education is not required to comply with job vacancy notice requirements when it transfers or reassigns an employee as part of a reorganization or merger mandated by the Legislature as long as the executive head of the agency or institution certifies that the transfer or reassignment is necessary for the proper implementation of the reorganization or merger.<sup>142</sup>

# Online State Agency Employment Applications

The online system for listing state agency employment openings, excluding institutions of higher education or a university system, that the Texas Workforce Commission maintains must allow an applicant for employment to complete a single state application online and to enter the application into an online database from which the applicant may electronically send the application to multiple state agencies. The Texas Workforce Commission must ensure that the online system allows an applicant to submit, and a state agency to receive, an online application for state agency employment. State agencies must accept an application for an employment opening from the online system, but they are not prohibited from accepting an application for an employment opening in another form.<sup>143</sup>

# New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring the Texas Workforce Commission's online system for listing state agency employment openings to allow an applicant for employment to complete a single state application online and send the application to multiple state agencies. In addition, state agencies must accept an application for an employment opening from the online system, but they can also accept applications through other forms.

# Probationary or Introductory Period

There is no legislation either requiring or prohibiting an employee probationary or introductory period. Agencies and institutions of higher education have discretion in this matter. The existence of a probationary or introductory period should be structured so that it does not diminish the State's employment-at-will doctrine.

# Selective Service Registration

A state agency in any branch of state government may not hire a person as an employee unless the person presents proof that they have registered for or are exempt from registration with the selective service system.<sup>144</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.026.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.002, as added by House Bill 426 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.005 (a).

The Texas Office of the Attorney General issued an opinion that requires only those males who are between the ages of 18 and 25 years (inclusive) to furnish proof of either selective service registration or exemption from selective service as a condition of state employment.<sup>145</sup>

For additional information, including the list of individuals exempt from registration, go to the Selective Service System's Web site at https://www.sss.gov.

# Verification of Employment Eligibility

An individual who is not a citizen of this country is protected from discrimination in hiring and in employment under the provisions of federal law and the Texas Labor Code. It is unlawful to discriminate on the basis of citizenship.<sup>146</sup> Federal law also prohibits an employer from knowingly hiring an individual who is not authorized to work in this country. To ensure compliance, employers are required to complete federal form I-9 upon hiring a person. This form must be completed within three business days of the hire.<sup>147</sup> A state agency or institution of higher education must register and participate in the E-verify program to verify information of all new employees.<sup>148</sup>

# **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation that requires state agencies and institutions of higher education to register and participate in the E-verify program to verify information of all new employees.

Additional information regarding the employment eligibility verification process is available on the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services' Web site at http://www.uscis.gov.

# **Volunteer Programs**

State agencies may use volunteer programs to assist the agency in providing quality services. A state agency that provides basic human mental or physical needs is required to consider volunteers as a resource, if feasible.<sup>149</sup>

A volunteer program must include:

- An effective training program for paid staff and prospective volunteers.
- The use of paid staff to plan and implement the volunteer program.
- An evaluation mechanism to assess (1) the performance of the volunteers, (2) the cooperation of paid staff with the volunteers, and (3) the volunteer program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JC-0183 (2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.051; and Title 8, United States Code, Section 1324b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Title 8, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 274a.2 (a) (2) and 274a.2 (b) (B) (ii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 673.001 and 673.002, as added by Senate Bill 374 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 2109.001, 2109.002, and 2109.003.

• Follow-up studies to determine the effectiveness of the volunteer program.

State agencies with volunteer programs may:

- Reimburse volunteers for actual and necessary expenses incurred in the performance of volunteer services.
- Establish an insurance program to protect volunteers in the performance of services.
- Cooperate with private organizations that provide services that are similar to those provided by the state agency.
- Purchase engraved certificates, plaques, pins, or awards of a similar nature, with a value that does not exceed \$75 for each volunteer, to recognize special achievement and outstanding services of volunteers.<sup>150</sup>

A state agency that has a volunteer program must consider the use of volunteers in determining merit pay increases and performance evaluations.<sup>151</sup>

# **Civilian Workforce Composition**

Each biennium, the Texas Workforce Commission is required to determine the composition of the statewide civilian workforce and report this information to the Office of the Governor and the Legislature. This report is due by the fifth day of each regular legislative session. The report includes percentages of Caucasian Americans, African Americans, Hispanic Americans, females, and males within the state workforce by job category.<sup>152</sup>

# Workforce Analysis

Each biennium, each state agency and institution of higher education must analyze its current workforce and compare the numbers employed in each demographic group and job category to those available in the statewide civilian workforce. The intent of this analysis is to determine the percentage of exclusion or underutilization by each job category within each state agency.<sup>153</sup>

In addition, state agencies and institutions of higher education must report equal employment opportunity information to the Texas Workforce Commission (Commission) no later than November 1 of each year. The report must be submitted in the form prescribed by the Commission. The Commission will conduct an analysis of the equal employment opportunity information and report the results of the analysis to the Legislature, the Legislative Budget Board, and the Office of the Governor no later than January 1 of each odd-numbered year. The workforce analysis percentages for the state civilian workforce are available in the Commission's *Equal Employment Opportunity and Minority Hiring Practices Report*.<sup>154</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2109.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2109.005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.0035.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.501.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.552 (a) and 21.553 (b); and Equal Employment Opportunity and Minority Hiring Practices Report, Texas Workforce Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/.

Based on workforce availability analyses or court-ordered remedies or agreements, state agencies and institutions of higher education must develop and implement plans to recruit qualified African Americans, Hispanic Americans, and females ("protected classes"). The Texas Workforce Commission (Commission) monitors state agencies and institutions of higher education to ensure that the required plans are consistent with state statute. In addition, state agencies and institutions of higher education must report to the Commission the number of protected class hires in each class title that the agency and institution made during the preceding fiscal year. This report is due no later than November 1 of each year.<sup>155</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.502 and 21.504.

# Chapter 4 Federal Requirements: Fair Labor Standards Act and the Family and Medical Leave Act

The Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) and the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) are federal laws that establish workplace requirements that may be applicable to state agencies and institutions of higher education. Specifically:

- FLSA establishes minimum wage, overtime pay, recordkeeping, and child labor standards affecting full-time and part-time workers in the private sector and in federal, state, and local governments.
- FMLA allows eligible employees to take unpaid leave, or to substitute appropriate paid leave, for an FMLA qualifying event without fear of being terminated from their jobs or being forced into a lower job upon their return.

# Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)

The Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) establishes minimum wage, overtime pay, recordkeeping, and child labor standards affecting full-time and part-time workers in the private sector and in federal, state, and local governments. The U.S. Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division is

responsible for providing guidance on and enforcing the FLSA. Additional information about the FLSA is available at http://www.dol.gov/whd/flsa/index.htm.

The minimum wage in Texas is linked to the federal minimum wage under the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938.<sup>156</sup> As of July 24, 2009, the federal minimum wage is \$7.25 per hour.<sup>157</sup>

In general, most employees working in state agencies and institutions of higher education are covered under the FLSA.<sup>158</sup>

# **FLSA Nonexempt Employees**

**Compliance Assistance** 

The U.S. Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division has several resources to assist employers with implementing the FLSA. These include:

- Handy Reference Guide to the Fair Labor Standards Act at http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/ hrg.htm.
- Fact Sheets at http://www.dol.gov/whd/fact-sheetsindex.htm.

To be eligible for FLSA overtime pay, an employee must be considered nonexempt. A nonexempt employee covered by the FLSA must receive overtime pay for hours worked in excess of 40 in a workweek at a rate not less than 1.5 times the employee's regular rate of pay. In general, the employer must total all the hours worked by the employee for that workweek and pay overtime compensation for each hour worked in excess of the overtime standard.<sup>159</sup> However, the FLSA allows government employers to choose whether to compensate their nonexempt employees for overtime in cash or in compensatory time off.<sup>160</sup> In some situations, state agencies must pay FLSA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 62.051.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Compliance Assistance - Wages and the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), U.S. Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/flsa/index.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 553.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015; and Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 778.101 and 778.110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 553.20.

overtime rather than providing FLSA compensatory time. These provisions are located in the Texas Government Code and in General Appropriations Act riders.

Employees subject to the FLSA are entitled to compensation for any hours worked in excess of 40 hours in one workweek in one of the following ways:

- The agency can allow or require the employee to take compensatory time off at the rate of 1.5 hours for each hour over 40 hours worked during the workweek.
- When granting FLSA compensatory time off is not practical, the employing agency has the discretion to compensate the employee at 1.5 times his or her regular rate of pay in effect at the time the work was performed for each hour worked over 40 during the workweek.<sup>161</sup>

State agencies can require nonexempt employees who have requested leave to exhaust their FLSA overtime balances before using vacation leave. In addition, an employer remains free under the FLSA to decrease the number of hours that employees work. An employer may tell an employee to take off an afternoon, a day, or even an entire week to avoid the accumulation of additional overtime.<sup>162</sup>

Paid leave and holidays are not counted as hours worked for determining FLSA overtime hours.<sup>163</sup> However, if the total number of hours worked (if less than 40) plus the hours of paid leave or hours of paid holidays exceeds 40, the nonexempt employee must be allowed state compensatory time off equal to the number of hours in excess of 40 hours.<sup>164</sup>

Nonexempt employees may accumulate an overtime credit up to 240 hours of FLSA overtime (160 overtime hours converted to straight time). Those employees engaged in public safety, emergency response, or a seasonal activity may accumulate up to 480 hours of FLSA overtime (320 overtime hours converted to straight time).<sup>165</sup>

Nonexempt employees must be paid for any unused FLSA overtime at the time of separation from state employment. Upon separation from employment, an employee must be paid for unused FLSA compensatory time at either the final regular salary rate at the time of the employee's separation or the average regular salary rate during the last three years of employment immediately prior to separation, whichever is higher.<sup>166</sup> State agencies must pay employees for any accumulated FLSA overtime prior to transferring that employee to another agency.<sup>167</sup>

See the section on Family and Medical Leave and the Use of Paid Leave in this chapter for additional information regarding FLSA compensatory time as it relates to the Family and Medical Leave Act. See Chapter 20 (Workers' Compensation) for additional information regarding FLSA compensatory time use in relation to workers' compensation income benefits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Christensen v. Harris County (98-1167), 529 U.S. 576 (2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 778.218.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (e); and Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 553.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 553.27 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-883 (1976).

## **FLSA-Exempt Employees**

An exempt employee is one that the U.S. Department of Labor has exempted from FLSA minimum wage and overtime requirements because the employee is employed in a bona fide executive, administrative, or professional capacity.<sup>168</sup> An employee's exemption status cannot be determined by the job title of the employee and must be determined on the basis of whether the employee's salary and duties meet the exempt requirements defined by applicable federal regulations.<sup>169</sup>

An FLSA-exempt employee must receive his or her full salary for any week in which work is performed without regard to the number of days and hours worked. Exempt employees need not be paid for any workweek in which they perform no work. Exceptions to this general rule include the following:

- Deductions may be made for full-day absences for personal reasons other than sickness or disability.
- Deductions may be made for full-day absences for sickness or disability after the exhaustion of sick leave or workers' compensation benefits.
- While an employer cannot make deductions from pay for absences of an exempt employee occasioned by jury duty, witness at a judicial action, or military duty, the employer can offset any amounts received by an employee for jury fees, witness fees, or military pay for a particular week against the salary due for that particular week without loss of the exemption.
- Deductions may be made for penalties due to safety infractions of major significance. Safety
  infractions of major significance include those relating to the prevention of serious danger in the
  workplace or to other employees.
- Deduction from pay of exempt employees may be made for unpaid disciplinary suspensions of one or more full days imposed in good faith for infractions of workplace conduct rules. Such suspensions must be imposed pursuant to a written policy applicable to all employees. Thus, for example, an employer may suspend an exempt employee without pay for three days for violating a generally applicable written policy prohibiting sexual harassment. Similarly, an employer may suspend an exempt employee without pay for 12 days for violating a generally applicable written policy prohibiting workplace violence.
- An employer is not required to pay the full salary in the initial or final week of employment. Rather, an employer may pay a proportionate part of an employee's full salary for the time actually worked in the first and last week of employment.
- An employer is not required to pay the full salary for weeks in which an exempt employee takes unpaid leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act.<sup>170</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 541.0.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 541.2. Please note that the U.S. Department of Labor is proposing to update the regulations governing which executive, administrative, and professional employees (white collar workers) are entitled to the Fair Labor Standards Act's minimum wage and overtime pay protections. With the proposed rule, the Department seeks to update the salary level required for exemption and to simplify the identification of nonexempt employees. For more information and updates on this proposed rule, see the U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division (WHD) Notice of Proposed Rulemaking: Overtime at http://www.dol.gov/whd/overtime/NPRM2015/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 541.602 (a) and (b).

State agencies may reduce the pay of FLSA-exempt employees for absences of less than a full day for personal reasons or because of injury or illness when permission to use leave was not sought or was denied, accrued leave was exhausted, or the employee chose to use leave without pay.<sup>171</sup>

# Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) allows eligible employees to take unpaid leave, or to substitute appropriate paid leave, for an FMLA qualifying event without fear of being terminated from their jobs or being forced into a lower job upon their return.<sup>172</sup> The FMLA applies to all state agencies and institutions of higher education, with the exception of legislative agencies.

The U.S. Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division is responsible for administering and enforcing the FMLA, and agencies and institutions of higher education should address specific questions related to the FMLA to the Wage and Hour Division. Additional information on the FMLA is available on the U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at: http://www.dol.gov/dol/topic/benefits-leave/fmla.htm.

Employees who do not qualify for family and medical leave may be entitled to parental leave. See Chapter 11 (General Leave Provisions) for information about state parental leave.

# Family and Medical Leave Eligibility

Eligibility for family and medical leave is limited to employees who have worked for the State for at least 12 months. The 12 months of employment do not need to be consecutive or continuous. However, an agency or institution of higher education does not have to include employment prior to a break in service of seven or more years unless the break is occasioned by the employee's fulfillment of his or her covered service obligation (as protected under the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act).<sup>173</sup> In addition, the employee must have worked a minimum of 1,250 hours during the 12 months immediately preceding the start date of family and medical leave.<sup>174</sup>

For purposes of family and medical leave, the State is considered a single employer.<sup>175</sup> Agencies and institutions of higher education should credit time worked for other state agencies and institutions of higher education when considering family and medical leave eligibility.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.016 (e) (4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.110 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.912 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.108 (c) (1).

### Family and Medical Leave Entitlement

The FMLA entitles all eligible employees to a total of 12 weeks of job-protected leave during a 12month period for one or more of the following reasons:

- The birth and subsequent care of a newborn child.
- The placement of a child into the home of an employee or with the employee for adoption or foster care.
- The need to care for a spouse, child, or parent with a serious health condition. (A child includes a biological, adopted, or foster child, stepchild, a legal ward, or child of a person standing in loco parentis. A parent is defined as a biological, adoptive, step, or foster parent, or individual who stood in loco parentis to an employee when the employee was a child.)<sup>176</sup>
- A serious health condition that renders the employee unable to work.
- A qualifying exigency arising out of the fact that the employee's spouse, son, daughter, or parent is a covered military member on active duty (or has been notified of an impending call or order to active duty), or is in support of a contingency operation for covered members of a reserve component. Examples of a qualifying exigency may include: short-term deployment; military events and related activities; childcare duties and school activities; care of the military member's

parent who is incapable of self-care; financial and legal arrangements; counseling; rest and recuperation; and post-deployment activities.<sup>177</sup>

If the leave is for the birth and care of a child, or placement for adoption or foster care, it must conclude within 12 months of the birth or placement of the child.<sup>178</sup>

Military caregiver leave - State agencies and institutions of higher education must grant an eligible employee who is a spouse, son, daughter, parent, or next of kin of a current member of the U.S. Armed Forces (including a member of the National Guard or Reserves) with a serious injury or illness up to a total of 26 workweeks of unpaid leave during a "single 12-month period" to care for the service member.<sup>179</sup> This is known as military caregiver leave. This approach is required regardless of the method used by the employer to determine the employee's 12 workweeks of leave entitlement for other FMLA qualifying reasons.<sup>180</sup>

#### Additional Resources

Answers to common questions about military family leave provisions of the FMLA regulations and a Fact Sheet summary are available at:

- http://www.dol.gov/whd/fmla/2013rule/mi litaryFR\_FAQs.htm
- http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/ whdfs28a.pdf
- http://www.dol.gov/whd/fmla/2013rule/fsmilitary.htm
- http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/ whdfs28m.pdf
- http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/ whdfs28ma.pdf
- http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/ whdfs28mb.pdf
- http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/ whdfs28mc.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> U.S. Department of Labor Fact Sheets #28B and #28C at http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28B.pdf and http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28C.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.100 (a); U.S. Department of Labor Fact Sheet #28M(c) at http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28mc.pdf; and the *Military Frequently Asked Questions*, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/fmla/2013rule/militaryFR FAQs.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.120 (a) (2) and 825.121 (a) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.100 (a) and 825.127 (a), (b), and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> U.S. Department of Labor Fact Sheet #28M(a) at http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28ma.pdf.

In cases in which eligible spouses are employed by the same employer, the married employees are limited to a combined total of 12 weeks of family and medical leave for the following reasons:

- Birth of a child and care of a child after birth.
- Placement of a child with the employee for adoption or foster care and to care for a newly placed child.
- To care for a parent who has a serious health condition (or 26 workweeks if the leave is granted to care for a covered service member with a serious injury or illness).<sup>181</sup>

### Family and Medical Leave Notice and Certification

#### **Employee Notice**

If the need for family and medical leave is foreseeable, an employee seeking to use family and medical leave is required to provide a 30-day advance notice of the need for the leave. If notice cannot be provided 30 days in advance, the employee should notify his or her employer as soon as practicable. In most cases, this means the same day or the next business day; however, the determination of when an employee could practicably provide notice should take into consideration the individual facts and circumstances.<sup>182</sup>

For the employer to determine whether FMLA applies to a leave request, the employee must provide sufficient information regarding the nature of the request. If an employee is seeking leave for the first time for a family and medical leave qualifying event, the employee does not need to expressly assert his or her family and medical leave rights or even mention family and medical leave. The employee's verbal request may be sufficient to make the employer aware that the employee may qualify for family and medical leave.<sup>183</sup>

However, when an employee seeks leave due to a family and medical leave qualifying event for which the employer has previously provided the employee with family and medical leave protection, the employee must specifically reference either the qualifying reason for the leave or the need for family and medical leave.<sup>184</sup>

Unless unusual circumstances exist, an employer may require an employee to comply with the employer's usual and customary notice and procedural requirements for requesting leave.<sup>185</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.201, 825.121 (a) (3), and 825.127 (d) and (e); and U.S. Department of Labor Fact Sheet #28F at http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28f.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.302 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.302 (c) and 825.303 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.302 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.302 (d).

#### **Employer Notice**

State agencies and institutions of higher education are required to post in a location that can be seen by employees and applicants a notice that explains an employee's rights and responsibilities under the FMLA. Furthermore, employers must either include a general notice in the employee handbook or other written guidance provided to employees concerning family and medical leave benefits or distribute a general notice to each new employee upon hiring.<sup>186</sup>

Within five days, absent extenuating circumstances, of when an employee requests family and medical leave or when the employer acquires knowledge that an employee's leave may be for a family and medical leave qualifying event, the employer must notify the employee verbally or in writing that the employee is eligible to take family and medical leave. The employer's written notice must include details about the specific expectations for and obligations of the employee and explain any consequences of a failure to meet the obligations.<sup>187</sup>

#### Certification

A state agency or institution of higher education may require that an employee's request for leave due to a serious health condition affecting the employee or a covered family member be supported by a health care provider's certification.<sup>188</sup> The employer may also request, at the employer's expense, second and third medical opinions.<sup>189</sup> In addition, the employer may require periodic recertification of a serious health condition.<sup>190</sup> An employer may use a health care provider, a human resource professional, a leave administrator, or a management official–but <u>not</u> the employee's direct supervisor—to authenticate or clarify a medical certification of a serious health condition.<sup>191</sup>

If the family and medical leave is for a qualifying exigency, an employer may require a statement or description, signed by the employee, of appropriate facts regarding the qualifying exigency for which family medical leave is requested, including information on the type of qualifying exigency.<sup>192</sup>

If the family and medical leave is to care for a covered service member, also known as military caregiver leave, an employer may require an employee to obtain a certification completed by an authorized health care provider of the covered service member. Included in the documentation should be a statement or description of appropriate medical facts, sufficient to support the need for leave, regarding the covered service member's health condition for which FMLA leave is requested.<sup>193</sup>

An employer may have a uniformly-applied policy or practice requiring employees returning from leave for their own serious health condition to submit a certification that they are able to resume work. If reasonable safety concerns exist, an employer may, under certain circumstances, require such a certification for employees returning from intermittent family and medical leave.<sup>194</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.300 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.300 (b), (c), and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.305 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.307 (b) and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.308.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.307 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.309 (b) (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.310 (a) and (b) (4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.312 (a) and (f).

### Family and Medical Leave and the Use of Paid Leave

The FMLA entitlement of job-protected leave is generally unpaid; however, vacation leave, sick leave, state compensatory time, administrative leave, and banked holiday time are considered state benefits and can be counted toward an employee's 12- week FMLA entitlement (or 26 weeks of military caregiver leave entitlement). State agencies and institutions of higher education can require an employee to use all vacation and sick leave prior to being placed on a leave without pay status.<sup>195</sup>

In addition, accrued Fair Labor Standards Act overtime for nonexempt employees may be counted against the 12-week FMLA entitlement (or 26 weeks of military caregiver leave entitlement). If an employee requests and is permitted to use accrued Fair Labor Standards Act compensatory time to receive pay for time taken off for a family and medical leave reason, or if the employer requires accrued Fair Labor Standards Act compensatory time to be taken, the compensatory time taken may be counted against the employee's FMLA leave entitlement.<sup>196</sup>

Employees on workers' compensation or receiving temporary disability benefits cannot be required, but may elect to use, paid leave prior to taking unpaid family and medical leave.<sup>197</sup>

Sick leave may be used in conjunction with family and medical leave when a child under the age of three is adopted, regardless of whether the child is ill at the time of adoption. However, a state employee on family and medical leave who is the father of a child may use his sick leave only if the child is ill due to childbirth or to care for his spouse while she is recovering from labor and delivery.<sup>198</sup>

Family and medical leave may be used intermittently or on a reduced leave schedule when medically necessary due to the serious health condition of a covered family member, the employee, or a service member, or because of a qualifying exigency. If the request to use intermittent leave is for a planned medical treatment, the employee must make a reasonable effort to schedule the treatment in a manner that does not unduly disrupt the employer's business operations.<sup>199</sup> Employees requesting intermittent leave after the birth of a child or placement of a child for adoption or foster care must get employer approval for the intermittent leave.<sup>200</sup>

As stated previously, for purposes of family and medical leave, the State is considered a single employer; therefore, agencies and institutions of higher education should research any leave taken by the employee while previously employed with the State.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.912 (b); and Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.207 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.207 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.912 (b); and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JC-0040 (1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 97-01; Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JM-1203 (1990); and Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.202 and 825.203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.202 (c).

### Determining the 12-Month Leave Entitlement Period

State agencies and institutions of higher education may use any one of the following periods to administer the 12-week leave entitlement:

- A calendar year.
- Any fixed 12-month period, such as a fiscal year or anniversary date to anniversary date.
- A 12-month period measured forward from the date an employee first uses family and medical leave.
- A rolling 12-month period measured backward from the date an employee uses any family and medical leave.<sup>201</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education wishing to change from one method of determining the 12-week leave entitlement to another method must give at least 60-days notice to all employees. Employees retain the full benefit of 12 weeks of leave under whichever method yields the greatest benefit to employees during the 60-day transition period.<sup>202</sup>

#### Job Restoration and Maintenance of Health Benefits

An employer may have a uniformly applied policy requiring employees returning from leave for their own serious health conditions to submit a certification that they are able to resume work.<sup>203</sup> If reasonable safety concerns exist, an employer may, under certain circumstances, require such a certification for employees returning from intermittent family and medical leave.<sup>204</sup>

An employee who takes family and medical leave must be returned to the same job or a job with equivalent status and pay, even if the employee has been replaced or his or her position has been restructured to accommodate the employee's absence. Furthermore, the time that an employee was on such leave cannot be counted against the employee under a "no fault" attendance policy.<sup>205</sup>

During the time an employee is on family and medical leave, the employer must continue the employee's health benefits. An employee who takes family and medical leave is still responsible for paying his or her portion of health insurance premiums.<sup>206</sup>

For purposes of determining the amount of leave used by an employee, the fact that a holiday may occur within a week taken as family and medical leave has no effect; the week is counted as a week of family and medical leave. However, if for some reason the employer's business activity has temporarily ceased and employees generally are not expected to report for work for one or more weeks (for example, a school closing for two weeks during the Christmas/New Year holidays or for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.200 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.200 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.312 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.312 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.214, 825.215, and 825.220 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Sections 825.209 and 825.210.

summer vacation), the days on which the employer's activities have ceased do not count against the employee's FMLA entitlement.<sup>207</sup>

An employee, excluding an employee returning from unpaid military leave during a national emergency, does not earn state service credit, vacation leave, or sick leave for any full calendar months of leave without pay while on family and medical leave.<sup>208</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.200 (h).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.904 and 661.909 (f) and (g).

# Chapter 5 State and Holiday Compensatory Time

# State Compensatory Time

In some situations, state employees may be eligible for state compensatory time. State compensatory time is accrued on a "straight" time basis, or one hour for one hour worked.<sup>209</sup>

### State Compensatory Time for Nonexempt Employees Subject to FLSA

When a nonexempt employee takes leave or when a holiday occurs, the nonexempt employee is eligible for state compensatory time if the total number of hours worked (if less than 40 hours) plus any paid leave or paid holidays exceeds 40 in one workweek. If this occurs, the nonexempt employee must be allowed state compensatory time off for this additional time on an hour-for-hour basis. The state compensatory time off must be used within 12 months of the end of the workweek in which it was earned or it lapses.<sup>210</sup> This is different from FLSA overtime in which the nonexempt employee earns FLSA overtime by physically working more than 40 hours in a workweek. See Chapter 4 (Federal Requirements: Fair Labor Standards Act and the Family and Medical Leave Act) for additional information regarding FLSA overtime provisions.

State compensatory time off earned by Department of Criminal Justice correctional officers must be taken during the 24-month period following the end of the workweek in which the compensatory time was accrued or the compensatory time lapses.<sup>211</sup>

Generally, employees will not be paid for any unused state compensatory time and there are no provisions in statutes or the General Appropriations Act that allow for the conversion of this time to any other type of leave.<sup>212</sup> However, there are some situations in which the payment for state compensatory time can be authorized. Those situations are identified and summarized below.

### State Compensatory Time for Employees Exempt from FLSA Overtime Provisions

At the discretion of the agency's executive director, an employee who is exempt from the overtime provisions of the FLSA may be allowed to accrue state compensatory time for work hours that exceed 40 in a workweek. Work hours, for the purpose of accruing state compensatory time, consist of paid leave, holidays, and actual hours worked. Part-time, FLSA-exempt employees may accrue state compensatory time when the number of actual work hours exceeds the number of hours that the employee was designated to work.<sup>213</sup>

If an exempt employee does not use state compensatory time within 12 months of when it was earned, the employee loses this time.<sup>214</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.015 (f) and 659.016 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (f) and (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (k).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.016 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.016 (c).

Generally, an employee will not be paid for accrued but unused state compensatory time.<sup>215</sup> However, there are some situations where the payment of state compensatory time can be authorized. These situations are identified and summarized below.

## State Compensatory Time for Emergency Services Personnel

An exception for the use of state compensatory time exists for selected emergency services personnel who provide services during emergency situations. Emergency services personnel includes firefighters, police officers, and other peace officers; emergency medical technicians; emergency management personnel; and other individuals whose duties require them to provide services for the benefit of the general public during emergency situations.

State employees not subject to the overtime provisions of the FLSA and who qualify as emergency services personnel may be allowed to take state compensatory time during the 18-month period following the end of the workweek in which the compensatory time was accrued. Legislative employees, including employees of the Lieutenant Governor's Office or legislative agency employees are not eligible to be classified as emergency services personnel for the purposes of accruing state compensatory time under these provisions.

In those situations in which an emergency personnel employee provides services during emergency situations, the employee may also be paid at the employee's regular hourly salary rate for all or part of the compensatory hours accrued during the disaster in the preceding 18 months. The employee's compensatory time balance must be reduced by one hour for each hour for which the employee is paid.<sup>216</sup>

### Payment of State Compensatory Time in Certain Situations

In certain situations, with the authorization of the administrative head or designee, an employee may be paid for state compensatory time that the employee earned for work directly related to a disaster or an emergency declared by the appropriate officer of the state or federal government.<sup>217</sup> In addition, an employee of a state mental health or mental retardation facility may be paid for state compensatory time if the agency determines that taking the compensatory time off would disrupt the business functions of the agency.<sup>218</sup>

Employees at institutions of higher education and those involved in public safety work (for example, highway construction, highway maintenance, and emergency response activities) may be paid for state compensatory time if taking the time off would be disruptive to normal teaching, research, or other critical functions.<sup>219</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.016 (i); and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-883 (1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.015 (i) and 659.016 (i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.015 (j) and 659.016 (j).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015 (g).

### Use of Compensatory Time before Lapsing

If an employee of a state agency, as defined by Texas Government Code, Section 658.001, submits a written request to use accrued compensatory time not later than the 90th day before the date on which the accrued compensatory time will lapse, the employing state agency must approve in writing the employee's request or provide the employee with an alternative date on which the employee may use the compensatory time.<sup>220</sup>

The employing agency is encouraged to reasonably accommodate the employee's use of the accrued compensatory time before it lapses.<sup>221</sup>

There are no statutory provisions that allow for the conversion of state compensatory time or holiday compensatory time to any other type of leave. Subject to the exceptions noted above, if an employee does not use the accrued time within 12 months of earning it, the employee loses this time.<sup>222</sup>

### Notification of Compensatory Time Policy

A state agency must notify its employees annually of the State's policy on compensatory time and must accommodate to the extent practicable an employee's request to use accrued compensatory time.<sup>223</sup>

For a state employee who has been activated to military service as a member of the reserve component of the armed forces, a state agency must:

- Provide a statement containing the balance of the employee's accrued state compensatory time, and
- Accommodate the employee's request to use the balance of his or her accrued state compensatory time before the compensatory time expires.<sup>224</sup>

# Compensatory Time for Persons Governing State Agencies

A member of the governing body of a state agency or a single state officer who governs a state agency may not accrue compensatory time.<sup>225</sup>

An employee who acts as the administrative head of a state agency, including an executive director, is not prohibited from accruing compensatory time.<sup>226</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.022 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.022 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.015 (g) and 659.016 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.023 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.023 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.024 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.024 (b).

### Compensatory Time and Assigned Place of Employment

Except under circumstances specified in the General Appropriations Act, employees of a state agency, as defined by Section 658.001 of the Texas Government Code, may not accumulate compensatory time for hours worked during any calendar week at a location other than the employee's regular or temporarily assigned place of employment. However, for compensatory time purposes, an employee may accumulate compensatory time for hours worked during any calendar week at the employee's personal residence if the employee obtains advance approval from the agency's administrative head or designee.<sup>227</sup>

# Holiday Compensatory Time

State employees who must work on a designated national or state holiday will be allowed holiday compensatory time off during the 12-month period following the date of the holiday if the employee is entitled to a paid day off from working for a state agency on the holiday. Employees are required to give reasonable advance notice of their intention to use holiday compensatory time; however, employees do not have to specify how the compensatory time will be used.<sup>228</sup> Holiday compensatory time is earned on an hour per hour basis.

An institution of higher education, as defined by Section 61.003 of the Texas Education Code, may allow an employee who is required to work on a national or state holiday that does not fall on a Saturday or Sunday to take holiday compensatory time off or may instead pay the employee at the employee's regular rate of pay for that time if the institution determines that allowing holiday compensatory time off would disrupt normal teaching, research, or other critical functions.<sup>229</sup>

The following state employees are entitled to one hour of holiday compensatory time off for each hour worked on a federal or state holiday that falls on a Saturday or Sunday:

- A peace officer commissioned under Article 2.12 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure.
- A Department of Public Safety employee who performs communications or dispatch functions related to traffic law enforcement.
- A public security officer as defined by Section 1701.001 of the Texas Occupations Code.
- A Parks and Wildlife Department employee who performs communications and dispatch services to assist law enforcement officers in performing law enforcement duties.<sup>230</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.007 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.007 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.005 (b).

### Transfer of Holiday Compensatory Time between State Agencies

State agencies are required to accept a transfer balance of holiday compensatory time if the employee transfers as a direct result of:

- The Legislature transferring authority or duties from one agency to another, or
- A requirement by the State Council on Competitive Government to bid a commercially available service that a state agency previously performed.

State agencies are not required to accept a transfer balance of holiday compensatory time if the transferring employee is required to apply for the new position.<sup>231</sup>

The Texas Attorney General has determined there is no authority that would authorize the transfer of compensatory time when an employee transfers from one agency to another or the payment of compensatory time when an employee separates from state employment.<sup>232</sup> The Attorney General has also ruled that the estate of a deceased employee may not be paid for the employee's earned, but unused, compensatory time.<sup>233</sup>

# Authorizations for Payment of Holiday and State Compensatory Time

In most cases, state agencies are not allowed to pay for accrued holiday and state compensatory time; however, in certain circumstances the General Appropriations Act provides for payment of holiday and state compensatory time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.0071.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-883 (1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-899 (1976).

# Chapter 6 Position Classification Plan

# Position Classification Plan Overview

The Position Classification Plan (Plan), established by the Position Classification Act, requires most state agencies to comply with the salary schedules and compensation provisions of Article IX of the General Appropriations Act.<sup>234</sup>

The Plan is administered by the State Classification Team located in the State Auditor's Office.

Responsibilities of the State Classification Team include:

- Maintaining the Plan and ensuring that it is current.
- Advising and assisting state agencies to ensure equitable and uniform application of the Plan.
- Conducting position classification audits to ensure conformity with the Plan.
- Making recommendations to the Governor and the Legislature as necessary and appropriate regarding the operation and improvement of the Plan.<sup>235</sup>

The Plan establishes job classification titles for full-time, part-time, hourly, and temporary employees.<sup>236</sup> The job classifications within the Plan are defined as classified positions. Each job classification title is assigned to a salary group within a classification salary schedule. The classification salary schedules and job classification titles are contained in the most recent edition of the General Appropriations Act.<sup>237</sup>

The Plan, the General Appropriations Act, and the Texas Government Code provide guidelines for all classified positions.

# Agencies Subject to the Position Classification Plan

State agencies that are subject to the Plan include:

- General government agencies.
- Health and human services agencies.
- The judiciary (except for judges, district attorneys, and assistant district attorneys).
- Public safety and criminal justice agencies.
- Natural resources agencies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 654.001 and 654.011 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 654.036 and 654.031.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.011 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 2.01.

- Business and economic development agencies.
- Regulatory agencies.
- Agencies of public education (limited to the Texas Education Agency, School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, and the School for the Deaf).<sup>238</sup>

### Agencies' Use of the Position Classification Plan

Agencies should use an occupationally specific job classification title contained in the Plan that is appropriate to a position and is not agency specific.

Agencies may determine the appropriate rate of pay within the appropriate salary range for employees at the time of initial employment with the agency, which includes rehires and employees who transfer from another state agency or institution of higher education.<sup>239</sup> State agencies subject to the Position Classification Act are responsible for ensuring that all positions are classified properly on an annual basis and may perform a monthly review of job assignments.<sup>240</sup>

#### Bona Fide New Positions

The Texas Government Code gives the Governor the authority to exempt bona fide new positions during the biennium. A "bona fide new position" is defined as a new position established to accomplish duties related to programs or functions that were not anticipated, and for that reason not funded under the General Appropriations Act. It may not be established for the sole purpose of adjusting the salary of an existing position.

The Comptroller may not pay compensation for the position until formal notification of the action of the Governor to exempt the position is filed with the State Auditor's Office and the Legislative Budget Board.

An exemption made in the first year of a biennium may continue into the second year. The salary rate established for the position may be adjusted for the second year of the biennium, but the adjustment can be no higher than adjustments authorized for classified positions.<sup>241</sup>

### **State Job Descriptions**

The State Classification Team prepares general job descriptions for state agencies to use. Agencies should use the state job descriptions as guidelines and develop functional job descriptions that are more specific to the work of the agency and its employees.

The Plan provides that whenever "General Qualification Guidelines" are specified for each job, they are only meant to represent the qualifications commonly wanted by employing officers of the State and do not have the force of law. This includes specifications for experience, training, education, knowledge, skills, abilities, and physical conditions.<sup>242</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.011 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.014 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.0155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.0125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.015.

The Plan has three salary schedules: Schedules A, B, and C. Schedule A includes paraprofessional, administrative support, maintenance, service, and technical positions. Schedule B includes primarily professional and managerial positions, while Schedule C covers commissioned law enforcement officers who are employed by the Department of Public Safety, the Parks and Wildlife Department, the Alcoholic Beverage Commission, the Department of Criminal Justice, and the Office of the Attorney General.<sup>243</sup> Only executive directors and specific positions remain exempt from the Plan.<sup>244</sup>

# Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Classification Salary Schedules A and B

The classification salary schedules for Schedules A and B for the 2016–2017 biennium are listed in Tables 6-1 and 6-2, respectively.<sup>245</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> State Auditor's Office's State Classification Team Web site at www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Compensation/structure.html; and Texas Government Code, Section 402.009 (b), as amended by House Bill 2037 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 2.01.

Classification Salary Schedule A Fiscal Years 2016-2017				
Salary Group	Minimum Salary	Midpoint	Maximum Salary	
A3	\$18,050	\$22,162	\$26,274	
Α4	\$18,893	\$23,209	\$27,525	
A5	\$19,777	\$24,309	\$28,840	
A6	\$20,706	\$25,464	\$30,221	
Α7	\$21,681	\$26,679	\$31,677	
A8	\$22,705	\$27,967	\$33,229	
А9	\$23,781	\$29,320	\$34,859	
A10	\$24,910	\$30,741	\$36,571	
A11	\$26,332	\$33,844	\$41,355	
A12	\$27,840	\$35,819	\$43,798	
A13	\$29,439	\$37,914	\$46,388	
A14	\$31,144	\$40,139	\$49,134	
A15	\$32,976	\$42,511	\$52,045	
A16	\$34,918	\$45,024	\$55,130	
A17	\$36,976	\$47,688	\$58,399	
A18	\$39,521	\$51,985	\$64,449	
A19	\$42,244	\$55,602	\$68,960	
A20	\$45,158	\$59,473	\$73,788	

#### Table 6-2

Classification Salary Schedule B Fiscal Years 2016-2017					
Salary Group Minimum Salary Midpoint Maximum Salary					
B10	\$24,910	\$30,741	\$36,571		
B11	\$26,332	\$33,844	\$41,355		
B12	\$27,840	\$35,819	\$43,798		
B13	\$29,439	\$37,914	\$46,388		
B14	\$31,144	\$40,139	\$49,134		
B15	\$32,976	\$42,511	\$52,045		
B16	\$34,918	\$45,024	\$55,130		
B17	\$36,976	\$47,688	\$58,399		
B18	\$39,521	\$51,985	\$64,449		
B19	\$42,244	\$55,602	\$68,960		
B20	\$45,158	\$59,473	\$73,788		
B21	\$48,278	\$63,616	\$78,953		
B22	\$51,614	\$68,047	\$84,479		
B23	\$55,184	\$72,789	\$90,393		
B24	\$59,004	\$77,862	\$96,720		
B25	\$63,104	\$83,298	\$103,491		
B26	\$69,415	\$93,406	\$117,397		
B27	\$76,356	\$102,747	\$129,137		
B28	\$83,991	\$113,022	\$142,052		
B29	\$92,390	\$124,323	\$156,256		
B30	\$101,630	\$136,756	\$171,881		
B31	\$111,793	\$150,431	\$189,069		
B32	\$122,972	\$165,475	\$207,977		
B33	\$135,269	\$182,022	\$228,775		
B34	\$148,796	\$200,224	\$251,652		
B35	\$163,676	\$220,247	\$276,817		

# Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Classification Salary Schedule C

Salary Schedule C contains salaries for the State's law enforcement positions and is part of the Plan (see Table 6-3).<sup>246</sup>

Classification Salary Schedule C Fiscal Years 2016-2017						
		Years of Service				
Salary Group	Less than 4	Equal to or More Than 4	Equal to or More Than 8	Equal to or More Than 12	Equal to or More Than 16	Equal to or More Than 20
C1	\$40,350					
C2	\$44,082					
C3	\$53,242	\$64,919	\$69,541	\$72,613	\$75,968	\$77,846
C4		\$72,711	\$77,639	\$80,821	\$84,391	\$86,495
C5		\$80,582	\$85,777	\$89,074	\$92,860	\$95,192
C6		\$98,903	\$102,265	\$104,331	\$106,406	\$107,682
C7		\$102,828	\$103,657	\$105,575	\$107,625	\$109,675
C8		\$116,352	\$116,428	\$116,474	\$116,474	\$116,474

Ta	ble	6-3

# **Classification Compliance Audits**

As part of the requirements established in the Texas Government Code, the State Classification Team in the State Auditor's Office has a responsibility to conduct classification compliance audits. The objective of these audits is to determine whether agencies conform to the State Position Classification Plan by ensuring the proper classification of positions.<sup>247</sup> If these audits reveal misclassifications, the State Classification Team provides written notice to the appropriate agency heads. The steps available to resolve misclassifications include:

- Reclassifying the employee to a job classification title that is consistent with the work that is actually performed.
- Changing the employee's duties to conform to the assigned job classification title.
- Obtaining a new job classification title and salary range.<sup>248</sup>

Additional information on classification compliance audits is available in the *Classification Compliance Audit Resource Guide* on the State Auditor's Office's State Classification Team Web site at http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Statutes/Guides.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 2.01.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.036 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.038.

### Salary Studies

Each biennium, the State Classification Team submits to the Legislature recommended modifications to the Position Classification Plan (Plan). Modifications may take the form of new job classification titles; reallocations of existing job classification titles; changes to job classification titles and job classification numbers; and deletion of job classification titles. In reviewing the Plan, the State Classification Team makes periodic studies of salary rates in both the public and private sector industries for similar work performed in state government. The objective of the review is to determine (1) the competitiveness of the Plan and (2) whether changes to the Plan are needed to ensure that the Plan effectively meets the needs of its users. The results of those studies are reported to the Governor's Budget Office and the Legislative Budget Board prior to October 1 preceding each regular session of the Legislature.<sup>249</sup>

In addition, before September 1 of each even-numbered year, the State Classification Team will survey the local law enforcement departments that employ more than 1,000 commissioned law enforcement officers to gather information about the total compensation provided by the departments to law enforcement officers. The results of this survey will be analyzed and reported to the Legislature before January 1 of each odd-numbered year. The report will contain information that identifies the five local law enforcement departments that provide the highest average total compensation to local law enforcement officers who have been employed by the local law enforcement at the maximum salary level.<sup>250</sup>

These studies and recommendations are available on the State Auditor's Office's State Classification Team Web site at http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Publications/reports.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.037 (a); and A Biennial Report on the State's Position Classification Plan for the 2016-2017 Biennium (State Auditor's Office Report No. 15-701, September 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.037 (b).

# Chapter 7 Positions Exempt from the Position Classification Plan

# Positions Exempt from the Position Classification Plan

The State has a limited number of positions that are exempt from the Position Classification Plan (Plan) at state agencies. These positions include:

- A constitutional officer or official.
- An elected officer or official.
- An officer appointed by the Governor.
- The chief executive of a state agency.
- A teacher in public schools, a special school of the State, or state institution of higher education.
- Personnel employed by state institutions of higher education.
- A professional compensated for services on a fee basis.
- An employee excluded from the Plan by executive order of the Governor or at the direction of the Legislature.<sup>251</sup>

The number of authorized positions for a title listed in a "Schedule of Exempt Positions" may be exceeded only:

- For the purpose of hiring a replacement in a key management position as certified by the chief administrator of the agency.
- If the current incumbent of the position has formally resigned or otherwise announced irrevocable plans to vacate the position.
- For a period of time not to exceed the equivalent of one month's salary per fiscal year per terminating incumbent (excluding time spent on the payroll for the purpose of exhausting accrued vacation leave or state compensatory time).
- If exceptions are reported as prescribed for payroll reporting procedures.<sup>252</sup>

# Salary Groups and Not-to-Exceed Rates for Exempt Positions

#### Salary Groups

The State currently has eight salary groups for positions exempt from the Position Classification Plan. Each salary group has a corresponding salary range that establishes the appropriate minimum and maximum annual salary for each position assigned to that group (see Table 7-1). Within the General

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (e) (2).

Appropriations Act, the Legislature authorizes and designates the title and assigned salary group for each position listed in an agency's Schedule of Exempt Positions.

Scheduled Exempt Position Salary Rates Fiscal Years 2016 - 2017 <sup>253</sup>			
Group	Minimum Salary	Maximum Salary	
1	\$70,000	\$112,750	
2	\$80,500	\$129,765	
3	\$92,600	\$149,240	
4	\$106,500	\$171,688	
5	\$122,500	\$197,415	
6	\$140,900	\$227,038	
7	\$162,000	\$261,068	
8	\$186,300	\$299,813	

Table 7-1

### Not-to-Exceed Rates

In addition to having assigned salary groups, most exempt positions have "authorized salaries" listed in the agencies' Schedule of Exempt Positions, often referred to as "not-to-exceed (NTE) rates," which are set by the Legislature and identified in the General Appropriations Act. If an agency's Schedule of Exempt Positions has an NTE rate that is less than the maximum salary listed in Table 7-1, the NTE rate listed in the agency's Schedule of Exempt Positions in the General Appropriations Act prevails. These NTE rates cannot be changed unless specifically authorized in accordance with the General Appropriations Act.<sup>254</sup>

### **Exempt Employees Salaries**

As noted above, the Legislature sets an agency's NTE rate for exempt positions identified within the agency's Schedule of Exempt Positions. The Governor has the authority to set compensation in an amount not to exceed the maximum salary, but not less than the minimum, of the assigned salary group for positions within specific agencies listed in Table 7-2, notwithstanding the salary rate listed in an agency's Schedule of Exempt Positions.<sup>255</sup> In addition, the Governor may designate the title and set the compensation rate of positions exempt from the Position Classification Plan that are used by the Office of the Governor.<sup>256</sup> The salary provided by the General Appropriations Act for the Governor is an annual salary and is not reduced during the Governor's absence from the state.<sup>257</sup>

Table 7-2 on the next page lists the agencies, positions, and salary groups for which the Governor is authorized to designate the compensation rate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (b) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (b) (1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article I, Office of the Governor, Riders 2 and 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article I, Office of the Governor, Rider 3.

#### Table 7-2

Agencies Authorized to Have Exempt Positions Titles and Salaries Set by the Governor <sup>258</sup>			
Agency	Position	Salary Group	
Secretary of State	Secretary of State	Group 5	
Office of State-Federal Relations	Executive Director	Group 3	
Health and Human Services Commission	Executive Commissioner	Group 8	
Texas Education Agency	Commissioner of Education	Group 8	
Texas Military Department	Adjutant General	Group 5	
Department of Criminal Justice	Presiding Officer, Board of Pardons and Paroles	Group 5	
Department of Criminal Justice	Parole Board Members (6)	Group 3	
Commission on Environmental Quality	Commissioners (3)	Group 6	
Department of Housing and Community Affairs	Executive Director	Group 5	
Texas Workforce Commission	Commissioners (2)	Group 5	
Texas Workforce Commission	Commission Chair	Group 6	
State Office of Administrative Hearings	Chief Administrative Law Judge	Group 5	
Department of Insurance	Commissioner of Insurance	Group 6	
Office of Public Insurance Counsel	Public Counsel	Group 4	
Public Utility Commission of Texas	Commissioners (3)	Group 6	
Office of Public Utility Counsel	Public Counsel	Group 4	
Bond Review Board	Executive Director	Group 3	
Texas Water Development Board	Commission Chair	Group 6	
Texas Water Development Board	Commissioners (2)	Group 6	
Texas Water Development Board	Executive Administrator	Group 5	

Some state agencies can request to set the rate of compensation of certain exempt positions at an amount within their assigned salary group. Those agencies and exempt positions are listed in Table 7-3. The request must be submitted by the governing board (when applicable for an agency with a governing board) and may include:

- The date that the board (when applicable for an agency with a governing board) approved the request.
- A statement that justifies the need to exceed the salary limitations in the agency's Schedule of Exempt Positions.
- The source of funds to be used to pay the additional salary amount.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (b) (1) and (3).

An agency's governing board (when applicable for an agency with a governing board) may make this request no more than once per fiscal year or upon a vacancy in the exempt position. After submission of the request, the agency can consider it approved if neither the Legislative Budget Board nor the Governor's Office issues a written disapproval by:

- The 30th business day after the Legislative Budget Board staff submits the results of its review to the chairperson of the House Appropriations Committee, the chairperson of the Senate Finance Committee, the Speaker of the House, and the Lieutenant Governor; and
- The 30th business day after the Governor's Office received the request for the increase.

If a proposed salary increase is approved, the Legislative Budget Board must notify the affected agency, the Governor's Office, and the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts.<sup>259</sup>

Table 7-3 lists the agencies, positions, and salary groups that are authorized to request an increase in the salary (NTE rate) of an exempt position by submitting a request to the Governor's Office and the Legislative Budget Board.

Table 7-3

Agencies Authorized to Request a Salary Increase for Exempt Positions within the General Appropriations Act <sup>260</sup>			
Agency	Position	Salary Group	
Department of State Health Services	Commissioner	Group 7	
Department of Family and Protective Services	Commissioner	Group 7	
Higher Education Coordinating Board	Commissioner	Group 8	
Department of Aging and Disability Services	Commissioner	Group 7	
Department of Information Resources	Executive Director	Group 6	
Department of Assistive and Rehabilitative Services	Commissioner	Group 6	
Texas Lottery Commission	Executive Director	Group 6	
Juvenile Justice Department	Executive Director	Group 6	
Preservation Board	Executive Director	Group 5	
School for the Blind and Visually Impaired	Superintendent	Group 4	
School for the Deaf	Superintendent	Group 4	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (c) (6).

In addition to all other requirements and limits established under an agency's bill pattern, any requests for a salary increase from appropriated funds for exempt positions listed in Tables 7-2 and 7-3 must be:

- In writing;
- Signed by the presiding officer of the governing board (for an agency with a governing board);
- Submitted to the Governor, the Legislative Budget Board, and the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts; and
- Approved by the governing board (for an agency with a governing board) in a public meeting.<sup>261</sup>

# Salary Supplements for Exempt Positions

Classified employees or employees in exempt positions funded by the General Appropriations Act cannot receive a salary supplement from any source unless specifically authorized by statute or the General Appropriations Act.<sup>262</sup>

In addition to salary amounts appropriated by the General Appropriations Act and identified in the schedule of exempt positions, some exempt positions may receive a salary supplement. See Chapter 8 (Salary Administration) for additional information about reporting and disclosing salary supplements.

# Provisions for Educational Institutions

Out of the educational and general funds appropriated to general academic institutions, community colleges, health centers, health science centers, and medical education programs, the Legislature sets a not-to-exceed rate for the salary of a president or chancellor. All presidents and chancellors may receive additional amounts for a house, utilities, and/or supplement from institutional funds. Table 7-4 on the next page lists those rates and the positions to which they apply.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.020.

#### Table 7-4

Provisions for Salaries for Educational Institutions <sup>263</sup>			
Title	Not To Exceed Rate (Paid from Appropriated Funds)	Not to Exceed Rate for Housing Allowance <sup>a</sup>	
President, Higher Education Institution	\$65,945	\$7,200	
Chancellor, Higher Education Institution	\$70,231	\$7,200	
Campus President, Texas State Technical College	\$63,654	\$7,200	
Chancellor, Texas State Technical College	\$70,231	\$7,200	
<sup>a</sup> If a house owned by the institution, system, or program is not available, an amount not to exceed \$7,200 per year from appropriated funds and additional amounts from private or institutional funds, when required, may be provided in lieu of housing and utilities.			

# Salary Study on Exempt Positions

The State Auditor's Office is directed to conduct a study similar to the biennial study on the State's Position Classification Plan that reviews the compensation of exempt positions and executive compensation as provided in Articles 1 through 8 of the General Appropriations Act. The study should compare exempt positions from different agencies and take into account the following:

- Size of an agency's annual appropriations.
- Full-time equivalent (FTE) level.
- Market average compensation for similar executive positions.
- Exempt position salary as compared to classified positions within the agency.
- Other objective criteria the State Auditor's Office deems appropriate.

The study must be submitted to all members of the Legislature and the director of the Legislative Budget Board no later than September 1, 2016.<sup>264</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article III, Special Provisions Relating Only to State Agencies of Higher Education, Section 5 (2) and (3); and General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article III, Special Provisions Relating Only to Components of Texas State Technical College, Riders 9 and 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.08.

# Chapter 8 Salary Administration

## **General Information**

For salary administration purposes, there are two types of positions:

- Classified positions paid in accordance with the Classification Salary Schedules.<sup>265</sup>
- Positions that are exempted from the Position Classification Plan by authority of the Legislature or the Governor. Salaries for these positions must be set in accordance with the General Appropriations Act.<sup>266</sup>

The following sections relate primarily to salary administration for classified employees in state agencies.

#### Administration by the Comptroller of Public Accounts

The Comptroller of Public Accounts may establish procedures and adopt rules to administer promotions, reclassifications, and other adjustments to salary. These procedures and rules may be found in the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource at the following Web site: https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/ paypol/index.php.

#### Part-time and Hourly Employees

Regular, full-time positions may be filled by part-time and hourly employees.<sup>267</sup> The salary rates for part-time and hourly employees are to be proportionate to those of full-time employees. Part-time employees must be appropriately classified with titles from the Position Classification Plan or appropriate exempt titles.<sup>268</sup> For group benefits purposes, a full-time employee is an employee who works 30 or more hours per week.<sup>269</sup>

### Salary at the Time of Hire

State agencies have the authority to determine, at the time of initial employment, the salary rate within the applicable salary group for all classified positions.<sup>270</sup> Initial employment includes rehires and interagency transfers.

### Salary Limitations

State employees must be paid at a salary rate that falls within the salary range of the applicable salary group.<sup>271</sup> Therefore, a promotion, reclassification, or other salary adjustment may not result in an employee receiving a salary in excess of the maximum rate authorized for his or her salary group.<sup>272</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 2.01.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 654.012, 654.0125, and 659.011; and General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.04.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.019 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.003 (9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.014 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.01 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.259 (b) and (c).

Additionally, state employees may not be paid less than the minimum rate of the salary range of his or her applicable salary group.

## Salary Supplementation

Classified employees or employees in exempt positions funded by the General Appropriations Act cannot receive a salary supplement from any source unless specifically authorized by statute or the General Appropriations Act.<sup>273</sup>

Additionally, funds appropriated to state agencies and institutions of higher education may not be expended for a salary payment to a person whose classified salary or exempt salary is supplemented from other than appropriated funds until a report showing the sources and amounts of the non-appropriated funds for the salary has been submitted to the Secretary of State, State Auditor, and Comptroller of Public Accounts.<sup>274</sup>

State agencies—including institutions of higher education as defined by the Texas Education Code, Section 61.003—that accept from a person gifts, grants, donations, or other considerations that the person designates to be used as a salary supplement for an employee of the agency or institution must post on its Web site the amount of each gift, grant, donation, or other consideration provided. In addition, a state agency or institution of higher education that accepts a gift, grant, donation, or other consideration from a person that is designated to be used as a salary supplement for an employee of the agency or institution must by rule adopt conflict of interest provisions regarding the acceptance of gifts, grants, donations, or other considerations to be used as salary supplements. The conflict of interest provisions must be posted on the agency's or institution's Web site.<sup>275</sup>

When a state agency or institution of higher education receives a gift, grant, donation, or other consideration for the purpose of a salary supplement from an entity created solely to provide support for the agency or institution, the agency or institution must compile and report to the State Auditor and the Legislature certain information regarding the gift, grant, donation, or other consideration as described in Texas Government Code, Section 659.0201 (d).<sup>276</sup>

In addition, when a state agency or institution of higher education receives from a person a gift, grant, donation, or other consideration that is designated to be used as a salary supplement for a named person, position, or endowment, the agency or institution must report to the State Auditor certain information regarding the gift, grant, donation, or other consideration as described in Texas Government Code, Section 659.0201 (i).<sup>277</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.02.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.0201 (a), (b), and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.0201 (d) and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.0201 (i).

# Conversion of Exempt Employees to Classified Positions

An employee who transfers from an exempt position to a classified position within an agency is entitled to receive an annual salary in the salary group to which the classified position is allocated. The employee's annual salary after the transfer may not exceed the rate received by the employee when holding the exempt position or the maximum rate of the salary group to which the classified position is allocated. The employee may receive his or her current salary or the maximum rate of the new salary group, whichever is lower.<sup>278</sup>

A merit salary increase for an employee who transfers to a classified position from an exempt position may not take effect if the employee has spent fewer than six months in the classified position or the increase would take the employee's salary beyond the maximum of his or her new salary group.<sup>279</sup>

The Legislative Budget Board and the Governor may approve, upon receiving the employing state agency's application, an exception to the salary limitation for a state employee who transfers from an exempt position to a classified position if the employee's job responsibilities with the agency have changed substantially during the biennium.<sup>280</sup>

A transfer from an exempt position to a classified position is not considered initial employment; therefore, agency heads can designate an employee's pay rate only in accordance with the provisions stating that the compensation rate must not exceed an employee's current salary rate or the maximum rate of the employee's salary group.<sup>281</sup>

### **Reassignment of Executive Directors**

An executive director may not be reassigned to another position within the agency or at another agency that is controlled by the same governing body unless, in an open meeting, the governing body votes to approve the proposed reassignment.<sup>282</sup>

# Demotions

A demotion is a change from one classification title to another classification title in a salary group with a lower minimum salary rate.<sup>283</sup> The salary of a demoted employee in Classification Salary Schedule A will be reduced at least \$30 a month from the base salary for full-time employees. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.253 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.253 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.253 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.253 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 669.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.257 (b).

salary of a demoted employee in Classification Salary Schedule B will be reduced by at least 3.4 percent.<sup>284</sup>

An agency is not required to reduce a demoted employee's salary if:

- The demotion was accepted in lieu of a layoff that resulted from a reduction in force. An employee demoted under these circumstances may not receive a salary rate that exceeds the employee's salary rate before the demotion.
- The employee was selected for another position in a lower salary group as a result of applying for the position. An employee under these circumstances may not receive a salary rate that exceeds the maximum rate of the lower salary group.<sup>285</sup>

# Equity Adjustments

A state agency can increase the salary of a classified employee to any rate within the employee's salary group as necessary to maintain desirable salary relationships between and among employees of the agency or between employees of the agency and employees who hold similar positions in relevant labor markets.<sup>286</sup>

A classified employee may receive an equity adjustment if the employee has worked in his or her current position for at least six months while maintaining a satisfactory level of job performance. An employee may not receive more than one equity adjustment during a fiscal year.<sup>287</sup> State agencies must establish written rules regarding equity adjustments and must consider the education, skills, related work experience, length of service, and job performance of agency employees and similar employees in the relevant labor market. These rules must include procedures under which the agency will review and analyze the salary relationships between agency employees who receive salaries under the same job classification and perform the same type and level of work to determine if inequities exist.<sup>288</sup>

In providing an equity adjustment, the salary must increase but still remain within the same salary group without a change to the job classification or salary group.<sup>289</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.257 (c) and (d); Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's, Salary Adjustments for State Agency Employees, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php; and Reason Codes Quick Reference for State Agencies, Fiscal Year 2016-2017 (Salary Action Code 021), Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/reascode/16-17/ReasonCodeQuickRef.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.257 (f) and (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.07 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.07 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.07 (b) and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's, Salary Adjustments for State Agency Employees, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php and Reason Codes Quick Reference for State Agencies, Fiscal Years 2016-2017 (Salary Action Code 040), Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/reascode/16-17/ReasonCodeQuickRef.php.

#### Lateral Transfers

A lateral transfer is a change-in-duty assignment of an agency employee that moves the employee to another job classification title in the same salary group. An example might be an Accountant V (Salary Group B21) who moves to Accounts Examiner V (Salary Group B21). When a lateral transfer occurs, the salary can be increased, it can remain the same, or it can decrease within the salary group. If an increase is provided, it can be no more than 3.4 percent above the employee's salary group. A state employee's annual salary rate immediately after a transfer may not exceed the maximum rate for the salary group.<sup>290</sup> An increase in salary is not authorized for employees moving to a different position in the same job classification at the same agency. An example might be an Accountant IV in the finance division who moves to an Accountant IV in the human resources division.

#### Reallocations

In this chapter, "higher salary group" means a salary group with a higher minimum salary rate, and "lower salary group" means a salary group with a lower minimum salary rate.<sup>291</sup>

Reallocations refer to the process by which the General Appropriations Act assigns specific classified positions to a salary group that differs from the previously designated salary group.<sup>292</sup>

A classified employee whose position is reallocated to a higher salary group will receive the minimum rate in the higher salary group or the salary he or she would have received without the reallocation, whichever is higher. Salaries of employees may not be increased more than 6.8 percent for the purpose of maintaining desirable salary relationships among employees in the affected positions.<sup>293</sup>

Employees whose positions are reallocated to lower salary groups will receive the salaries they would have received had their positions not been reallocated. However, the employees' salaries must not exceed the maximum rates for the lower salary groups.<sup>294</sup>

#### Reclassifications

Reclassification is defined as a change in the classification of a position to another classification title as a result of a classification review or agency reorganization. The purpose of a reclassification is to properly classify a position based on the actual duties currently performed by an employee. It does not refer to a change in an employee's duty assignment. A position may be reclassified at any time to correct a discrepancy.<sup>295</sup> Annually, all agencies covered by the Position Classification Act are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.2531; Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's, Salary Adjustments for State Agency Employees, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php and Reason Codes Quick Reference for State Agencies, Fiscal Years 2016-2017 (Salary Action Code 046), Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/reascode/16-17/ReasonCodeQuickRef.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.254 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.254 (c) and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.254 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.254 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.0156.

required to review individual job assignments to ensure that each employee is classified properly. In addition, an agency may perform a monthly review of job assignments.<sup>296</sup>

A classified employee whose position is reclassified to a higher salary group will receive the minimum rate in the higher salary group or the salary he or she would have received without the reclassification, whichever is higher. Salaries of employees may not be increased more than 6.8 percent for the purpose of maintaining desirable salary relationships among employees in the affected positions.<sup>297</sup>

Employees whose positions are reclassified to a lower salary group will receive the salaries they would have received had their positions not been reclassified. However, the employees' salaries must not exceed the maximum rates for the lower salary groups.<sup>298</sup> Consequently, if the employee's salary prior to the reclassification is above the maximum salary of the lower salary group, the employee will receive the maximum salary of his or her salary group.

### Salary Reduction for Disciplinary Reasons

Agency heads may reduce a classified employee's pay for disciplinary reasons if warranted by the employee's performance. The reduced salary cannot be lower than the minimum rate of the employee's current salary group. Pay may be restored to any rate within the same salary group, up to and including the employee's prior rate, as performance improves without accounting for the increase as a merit increase.<sup>299</sup>

### Promotions

A promotion is a change in classification title that provides a higher minimum salary rate, requires higher qualifications, and involves a higher level of responsibility.<sup>300</sup>

An employee promoted to a position in Classification Salary Schedule A will receive at least a \$30 per month increase to the base salary for a full-time employee or the minimum salary rate of the new salary group, whichever is higher. An employee promoted to a position in Classification Salary Schedule B will receive at least a 3.4 percent increase or the minimum salary rate of the new salary group, whichever is higher. In addition, agency administrators have the discretion to grant a promoted employee a salary amount up to and including the maximum rate of the new salary group.<sup>301</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 654.0155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.254 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.254 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.258 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.256 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.256 (c) and (d); and *Reason Codes Quick Reference for State Agencies*, Fiscal Years 2016-2017 (Salary Action Code 020), Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/reascode/16-17/ReasonCodeQuickRef.php.

To facilitate the work of state agencies during emergencies or special circumstances, an employee may be temporarily assigned to other duties for a period not to exceed six months. During that time, the employee will receive at least the same amount of pay he or she received prior to the reassignment. An employee may not be temporarily assigned to a position with a lower minimum salary rate. Temporary assignments will not exceed 6 months in a 12-month period. An employee temporarily designated to act as the administrative head of a state agency may continue to receive a salary for a classified position in an amount not to exceed the amount established by the General Appropriations Act for the administrative head of the agency. During the temporary assignment, an agency cannot award a merit increase to or promote or demote the employee.<sup>302</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.260.

# Chapter 9 Employee Compensation

# **Employee Compensation Overview**

There are various statutes and policies that determine pay for employees in state agencies and institutions of higher education. This chapter provides an overview of these statutes, but does not cover individual state agency or higher education institution policies and procedures related to employee compensation.

#### **Salary Limitations**

The General Appropriations Act does not limit the total amount agencies may expend for merit salary increases and promotions.<sup>303</sup>

#### **Recovering Excess Compensation Paid**

State agencies and institutions of higher education are authorized to recover overpayments of compensation to employees.<sup>304</sup> The Comptroller of Public Accounts may adopt rules and establish procedures to administer the recovery of overpayments.<sup>305</sup> Overpayments of compensation includes base salary or wages, longevity or hazardous duty pay, benefit replacement pay, payment for the balance of vacation and sick leave, payment for the accrued balance of vacation time, and an emolument in lieu of base salary or wages.<sup>306</sup>

If requesting recovery of an overpayment, the agency or institution of higher education must first notify the employee before collection action.<sup>307</sup> The agency or institution of higher education may request that the Comptroller of Public Accounts recover the overpayment.<sup>308</sup> No statute of limitations bars the State's recovery of employee indebtedness.<sup>309</sup>

#### Information Regarding Staff Compensation

State agencies, including institutions of higher education as defined by the Texas Education Code, Section 61.003, must make available to the public certain information regarding the compensation of their staff. Specifically, state agencies and institutions of higher education must post on their Web sites the following information:

- The number of full-time equivalent employees employed by the agency or institution.
- The amount of legislative appropriations to the agency or institution for each fiscal year of the current fiscal biennium.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.03.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 666.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 666.008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 666.001 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 666.002 (a) (1) and 666.003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Section 5.40; and Texas Government Code, Section 666.002 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion GA-0171 (2004).

- The agency's or institution's methodology, including any employment market analysis, for determining the compensation of executive staff employed by the agency or institution, along with the name and position of the person who selected the methodology.
- Whether executive staff is eligible for a salary supplement.
- The market average for compensation of similar executive staff in the private and public sectors.
- The average compensation paid to employees of the agency or institution who are not executive staff.
- The percentage increase in compensation of executive staff for each of the five preceding fiscal years and the percentage increase in legislative appropriations to the agency or institution for each of the five preceding fiscal years.

Compensation includes "an emolument provided in lieu of base salary or wages or a supplement to base salary or wages." Executive staff means staff as defined by Texas Government Code, Section 659.026 (a) (2).<sup>310</sup>

# Benefit Replacement Pay

Prior to January 1, 1996, the State paid a portion of the federal taxes for eligible state employees and eligible state-paid judges under the Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA). This payment was commonly known as state-paid Social Security. Beginning with wages paid January 1, 1996, this state-paid Social Security ceased. The Legislature chose to offset the effects of the repeal of the state's payment of the taxes imposed on state employees and state-paid judges under FICA by paying a new entitlement called benefit replacement pay.

To be eligible, an employee must have been employed by the State on August 31, 1995, and must have been:

- Eligible for the state-paid Social Security contribution under Section 606.064 of the Texas Government Code.
- Using unpaid leave from a position with a state agency, if the employee would have been otherwise eligible; or
- Not working because his or her employment customarily did not include summer months; he or she had contracted to resume employment before September 2, 1995; and such employment would have made the employee eligible for the state-paid tax if the employee had held that position at that time.<sup>311</sup>

Benefit replacement pay is equal to 5.85 percent of the first \$16,500 of FICA wages earned during the pay period and the additional retirement contribution that would have been paid by the employee because of receiving benefit replacement pay. The total paid out (not including the retirement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.026.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.121 (2); and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Benefit Replacement Pay for State Agencies*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

contribution) may not exceed \$965.25 each calendar year for a state agency employee.<sup>312</sup> The benefit replacement pay for employees at institutions of higher education participating in the Teacher Retirement System may not exceed \$1,031.25.<sup>313</sup>

State agencies have the option of providing benefit replacement pay in equal installments during the calendar year. This practice is known as "leveling." This option exists if the employee's FICA wages are anticipated to be at least \$16,500 during the year in which the leveling would occur. If an employee chooses to receive benefit replacement pay in equal installments and then terminates his or her employment before year end, the employee will not be paid the difference between the benefit replacement pay received and the amount the employee would have received had the installment plan not been chosen.<sup>314</sup>

An eligible employee who leaves state employment for 30 or more consecutive days becomes ineligible to receive benefit replacement pay upon re-employment with the State.<sup>315</sup> An eligible state employee who retired from state employment on or after June 1, 2005, and who receives an annuity based wholly or partly on services as a state officer or state employee in a public retirement system, is ineligible to receive benefit replacement pay upon re-employment with the State.<sup>316</sup>

### Hazardous Duty Pay

A state employee is eligible for hazardous duty pay if he or she is a state employee for any portion of the first work day of the month and has completed at least 12 months of lifetime service credit (by the last day of the preceding month).<sup>317</sup> Those state employees eligible for hazardous duty pay include:

- A commissioned law enforcement officer of the Department of Public Safety, the Texas Facilities Commission, the Alcoholic Beverage Commission, the Department of Criminal Justice, or the Office of the Attorney General.
- A commissioned security officer of the Comptroller of Public Accounts.
- A law enforcement officer commissioned by the Parks and Wildlife Commission.
- A commissioned peace officer of an institution of higher education.
- An employee or official of the Board of Pardons and Paroles or the Department of Criminal Justice's Parole Division if the employee or official has routine, direct contact with inmates or with administratively released prisoners.
- An individual certified as having begun employment as a law enforcement officer or custodial officer unless the employee ceased that employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.123; and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Benefit Replacement Pay for State Agencies*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Benefit Replacement Pay for Institutions of Higher Education*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/hied\_provisions/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.125; and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Benefit Replacement Pay for State Agencies*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.126 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.126 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.302 (a).

An employee who received hazardous duty pay before May 29, 1987, based on the terms of any state law if the individual holds a position designated under that law as eligible for pay.<sup>318</sup>

Department of Criminal Justice employees hired after August 31, 1985, must occupy positions approved by the Texas Board of Criminal Justice and meet statutory criteria to receive hazardous duty pay.<sup>319</sup>

The Alcoholic Beverage Commission is authorized to pay hazardous duty pay to any commissioned law enforcement personnel as prescribed by law. It is further provided that individuals who had received hazardous duty pay as of August 31, 1981, will continue to receive hazardous duty pay for the 2016-2017 biennium. Individuals hired after August 31, 1981, will not be eligible to receive hazardous duty pay unless so authorized by statute.<sup>320</sup>

# New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation making commissioned law enforcement officers of the Office of the Attorney General eligible for hazardous duty pay.

#### Hazardous Duty Pay Lifetime Service Credit

The amount of an employee's hazardous duty pay is based on the number of months served in a hazardous duty position, which is also known as "lifetime service credit."<sup>321</sup> The number of months is determined on the last day of the preceding month. To be eligible, the employee must be an employee for a portion of the first workday of the month.<sup>322</sup> For a part-time employee, hazardous duty pay is proportional to the amount given to a full-time employee.<sup>323</sup>

#### Amount of Hazardous Duty Pay

In most cases, the amount of a full-time employee's hazardous duty pay for a particular month is \$10 for each 12-month period of lifetime service credit accrued by the employee.<sup>324</sup> The state agency that employs the individual at the beginning of the first workday of the month is responsible for paying hazardous duty pay for that month.<sup>325</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.301 (5), as amended by House Bill 2037 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article V, Department of Criminal Justice, Rider 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article V, Alcoholic Beverage Commission, Rider 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>321</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.305 (a); and Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Section 5.39 (a) (6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>322</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.302 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.305 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.305 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>325</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.306.

#### Jury Service and Witness Fees

A deduction may not be made from the salary or wages of a state employee because the employee is called for jury service, including a deduction for any fee or compensation the employee receives for the jury service.<sup>326</sup>

A state officer or employee who appears as a witness in an official capacity in a judicial proceeding or legislative hearing may not accept or receive a witness fee for the appearance.

A state officer or employee who appears as a witness in a capacity that is other than as a state officer or employee in a judicial proceeding or legislative hearing and to testify from personal knowledge concerning matters related to the proceeding or hearing is entitled to receive any customary witness fees for the appearance.

A state officer or employee who appears as an expert witness in a judicial proceeding or legislative hearing may accept compensation for the appearance only if the person is not also compensated by the State for his or her time in making the appearance. Additionally, the state officer or employee may accept reimbursement for travel expenses only if the expenses are not reimbursed by the State. For these purposes, paid leave is not considered time compensated by the State.

A state officer or employee may receive reimbursement for travel and a per diem or reimbursement for expenses connected to an appearance in an official capacity as a witness in a judicial proceeding or legislative hearing only from the State or the judicial body, but not from both the State and the judicial body.<sup>327</sup>

### Longevity Pay

Longevity pay is provided to all eligible full-time employees who are not on leave without pay the first workday of the month and who have at least two years of lifetime service credit. Part-time employees do not receive longevity pay on a proportional basis.<sup>328</sup> Those ineligible for longevity pay include members of the Legislature; individuals elected to public office; an independent contractor or an employee of an independent contractor; temporary state employees; officers or employees of public junior colleges; academic employees of institutions of higher education; and return to work employees who retired from state employment on or after June 1, 2005, and who receive an annuity based wholly or partly on service as a state officer or state employee.<sup>329</sup> The Comptroller of Public Accounts is responsible for adopting rules for the administration of longevity pay.<sup>330</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>326</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.005 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.005 (b), (c), (d), and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.043 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.042; and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Longevity Pay*, Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>330</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.047.

#### Accrual of Lifetime Service Credit

For the purposes of longevity pay, an employee accrues lifetime service credit for the period in which the employee:

- Serves as a full-time, part-time, or temporary state employee or otherwise serves as an employee of the state;
- Serves as a member of the legislature;
- Holds a statewide office that is normally filled by a vote of the people; or
- Serves as an academic employee of a state institution of higher education.

An employee who is on leave without pay for an entire calendar month does not accrue lifetime service credit for the month. An employee who is on leave without pay for less than an entire calendar month accrues lifetime service credit for the month if the employee otherwise qualifies to accrue credit.

An employee who simultaneously holds two or more positions that each accrues lifetime service credit accrues credit for only one of the positions.

An employee who begins working on the first workday of a month in a position that accrues lifetime service credit is considered to have begun working on the first day of the month.

An employee does not accrue lifetime service credit for a period in which the employee serves as an officer or employee of a public junior college.

The amount of an employee's lifetime service credit does not include the period served in a hazardous duty position if the employee is entitled to receive hazardous duty pay or is receiving the maximum amount of hazardous duty pay that the Juvenile Justice Department may pay to the employee.<sup>331</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.046.

Table 9-1 lists the amounts of longevity pay that eligible employees receive based upon years of service.<sup>332</sup>

Longevity Pay			
Years of Service	Monthly Longevity Pay		
Less than 2 years	\$0		
At least 2 but less than 4 years	\$20		
At least 4 but less than 6 years	\$40		
At least 6 but less than 8 years	\$60		
At least 8 but less than 10 years	\$80		
At least 10 but less than 12 years	\$100		
At least 12 but less than 14 years	\$120		
At least 14 but less than 16 years	\$140		
At least 16 but less than 18 years	\$160		
At least 18 but less than 20 years	\$180		
At least 20 but less than 22 years	\$200		
At least 22 but less than 24 years	\$220		
At least 24 but less than 26 years	\$240		
At least 26 but less than 28 years	\$260		
At least 28 but less than 30 years	\$280		
At least 30 but less than 32 years	\$300		
At least 32 but less than 34 years	\$320		
At least 34 but less than 36 years	\$340		
At least 36 but less than 38 years	\$360		
At least 38 but less than 40 years	\$380		
At least 40 but less than 42 years	\$400		
At least 42 years or greater	\$420		

Table 9-1

#### Longevity Pay for State Judges and Justices

A judge or justice who receives a salary paid by the State, is a member of the Judicial Retirement System of Texas Plan I or the Judicial Retirement System of Texas Plan II, and is an active judge (as defined by Texas Government Code, Section 74.041) is entitled to longevity pay. The monthly amount of longevity pay to which a judge or justice is entitled is equal to the product of .031 multiplied by the amount of the judge's or justice's current monthly state salary. Longevity pay becomes payable beginning with the month following the month in which the judge or justice completes 16 years of service for which credit is established in the applicable retirement system.<sup>333</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>332</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.044.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.0445 (a) and (b).

salary from state and county sources for purposes of the salary limitations provided by Texas Government Code, Section 659.012.<sup>334</sup>

#### Longevity Pay for Return-to-Work Retirees

A state employee who retired from state employment <u>before</u> June 1, 2005, and who returned to state employment <u>before</u> September 1, 2005, is entitled to receive longevity pay. The monthly amount of longevity pay the employee is entitled to receive equals the amount of longevity pay that the employee was entitled to receive immediately before September 1, 2005. A state employee who retired from state employment <u>before</u> June 1, 2005, and who returned to state employee who retired from state employment <u>before</u> June 1, 2005, and who returned to state employment <u>on or after</u> September 1, 2005, is not entitled to receive longevity pay.<sup>335</sup>

### Longevity Pay When Employee's Status Changes

If an employee changes from a full-time state employee after the first workday of a month to another status (for example, a part-time employee), but otherwise qualifies for longevity pay, the employee's compensation for the month includes full longevity pay.<sup>336</sup>

# Merit Salary Increases and One-time Merit Payments

State agencies may award merit salary increases and one-time merit payments to classified employees whose job performance and productivity in their current position is consistently above that normally expected and required.<sup>337</sup> Each state agency must adopt policies to ensure that an employee's performance expectations are linked to the goals in the agency's strategic plan.<sup>338</sup>

For classified employees in Classification Salary Schedules A and B, a merit increase consists of an increase in the employee's base salary within the range of the employee's salary group.<sup>339</sup> For Classification Salary Schedule A employees, the minimum amount for a merit increase is \$30 per month.<sup>340</sup> For Classification Salary Schedule B employees, there is no specified minimum amount for a merit increase.<sup>341</sup>

For classified employees in Classification Salary Schedules A, B, and C, there is no minimum or maximum amount that may be awarded for a one-time merit payment. A one-time merit payment is a single payment to an employee that does not change the employee's base salary.<sup>342</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>334</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.0445 (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>335</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.044 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.045.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>337</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.255 (e) (4) and (f) (4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.2551.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>339</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.255 (a) (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>340</sup> Reason Codes Quick Reference for State Agencies, Fiscal Year 2016-2017 (Salary Action Code 025), Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/reascode/16-17/ReasonCodeQuickRef.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's Salary Adjustments for State Agency Employees, Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>342</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's Salary Adjustments for State Agency Employees, Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

Agencies should ensure that merit increases and one-time merit payments are distributed throughout the range of classified salary groups.<sup>343</sup>

Employees may receive a merit salary increase and a one-time merit payment for performance if the criteria listed below are met. A state agency may award a merit salary increase or a one-time merit payment to a classified employee in relation to his or her current performance if: <sup>344</sup>

- The employee has been employed by the agency for six continuous months in their classified position before the effective date of the merit salary increase or one-time merit payment.
- The effective date of the merit salary increase or one-time merit payment is at least six months after the effective date of the employee's last promotion, enhanced compensation award, merit salary increase for performance in that position, or a one-time merit payment for performance in that position (including a one-time merit payment given for an employee's performance during a natural disaster or other extraordinary circumstance). The six-month limitation between salary actions does not apply to one-time merit payments that are awarded for performance during a natural disaster or other extraordinary circumstance. The administrative head of an agency must document the employee's performance during a natural disaster or other extraordinary circumstance.
- The agency has established a procedure for determining the eligibility of a classified employee to receive a merit salary increase or a one-time merit payment.
- The employee's job performance and productivity in that position are consistently above that normally expected or required.

#### **Employees Not Eligible for Merit Increases**

Merit increases are prohibited for all Department of Criminal Justice employees who are receiving or are eligible to receive career ladder adjustments, such as:

- Correctional officers.
- Sergeants, Lieutenants, Captains, and Majors of correctional officers.
- Food service managers.
- Laundry managers.
- Parole officers.<sup>346</sup>

Merit increases are also prohibited for all Juvenile Justice Department juvenile correctional officers who are receiving or are eligible to receive career ladder adjustments.<sup>347</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>343</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.255 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>344</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.255 (e) and (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.255 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article V, Department of Criminal Justice, Rider 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article V, Juvenile Justice Department, Rider 22.

Employees in a temporary assignment or currently under a disciplinary reduction in pay are not eligible to receive merit salary increases.<sup>348</sup>

### Merit Increases at Institutions of Higher Education

Merit salary increases are awarded to employees whose job performance and productivity is consistently above that normally expected or required.<sup>349</sup> An institution of higher education may grant merit salary increases, including one-time merit payments, to employees.<sup>350</sup>

An institution of higher education may pay merit salary increases from any funds. Before awarding a merit salary increase, an institution of higher education must adopt criteria for the granting of merit salary increases. To be eligible for a merit salary increase, an employee must have been employed by the institution of higher education for the six months immediately preceding the effective date of the increase and at least six months must have elapsed since the employee's last merit salary increase. The required six-month lapse between merit increases does not apply to a one-time merit payment if the chief administrative officer of the institution of higher education determines in writing that the one-time payment is made in relation to the employee's performance during a natural disaster or other extraordinary circumstances.<sup>351</sup>

Salary increases for faculty or faculty-equivalent employees at institutions of higher education must be awarded on the basis of merit and job performance. This does not include salary adjustments designed to avoid salary inequities.<sup>352</sup>

An institution of higher education that has adopted a pay-for-performance program that is in effect when an across-the-board salary increase for state employees takes effect may use the amount appropriated for (1) an across-the-board salary increase or (2) increases in compensation under the institution's pay-for-performance program.<sup>353</sup>

#### **Recruitment Bonuses**

To enhance the recruitment of competent personnel for certain classified positions, a state agency may provide to a state employee, at the time of the employee's hiring for a classified position, additional compensation in the form of a one-time payment not to exceed \$5,000.

If the employee discontinues employment with the state agency for any reason less than three months after the date of receiving the recruitment payment, the employee must refund to the state agency the full amount of the recruitment payment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's Salary Adjustments for State Agency Employees, Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article III, Special Provisions Relating Only to State Agencies of Higher Education, Section 5 (4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.962.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.962 (c), (d), (e), and (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>352</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article III, Special Provisions Relating Only to State Agencies of Higher Education, Section 5 (5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>353</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.0065.

If the employee discontinues employment with the state agency for any reason 3 months or more but less than 12 months after the date of receiving the recruitment payment, the employee must refund to the state agency an amount computed by:

- Subtracting from 12 months the number of complete calendar months the employee worked after the date of receiving the recruitment payment;
- Dividing the number of months above by 12 months; and
- Multiplying the fraction computed by the amount of the recruitment payment.<sup>354</sup>

Before an agency provides or enters into a contract to provide additional compensation to an employee under Texas Government Code, Section 659.262, the chief administrator of the state agency must certify in writing to the Comptroller of Public Accounts the reasons the additional compensation is necessary. Additional compensation paid to an employee in accordance with Texas Government Code, Section 659.262, is specifically exempted from any limitation on salary or salary increases.<sup>355</sup>

Recruitment bonuses do not constitute compensation or salary and wages for purposes of determining the amount of the State's contribution for retirement.<sup>356</sup>

### **Retention Bonuses**

To enhance the retention of employees who are employed in certain classified positions that are identified by the chief administrator of the agency as "essential for the state agency's operations," a state agency may enter into a deferred compensation contract with an employee to provide the employee a one-time payment not to exceed \$5,000.<sup>357</sup>

To be eligible to enter into a contract for deferred compensation, the state employee must have already completed at least 12 months of service in a classified position. The retention bonus will be added to the employee's salary payment the month after the conclusion of the 12-month period of service under the deferred compensation contract.<sup>358</sup>

The chief administrator of a state agency must determine whether additional compensation is necessary on a case-by-case basis and must consider the following:

- The criticality of the employee position in the operation of the agency.
- Evidence of high turnover rates among employees filling the position or an extended period during which the position has been vacant.
- Evidence of a shortage of employees qualified to fill the position or a shortage of qualified applicants.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>354</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.262 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>355</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.262 (f) and (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>356</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Recruitment and Retention Bonuses*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/nonsalary\_provisions/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>357</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.262 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.262 (c) and (d).

Other relevant factors.<sup>359</sup>

Before an agency provides or enters into a contract to provide additional compensation to an employee under Texas Government Code, Section 659.262, the chief administrator of the agency must certify in writing to the Comptroller of Public Accounts the reasons why the additional compensation is necessary. Additional compensation paid to an employee in accordance with Texas Government Code, Section 659.262, is specifically exempted from any limitation on salary or salary increases.<sup>360</sup>

Retention bonuses do not constitute compensation or salary and wages for purposes of determining the amount of the State's contribution for retirement.<sup>361</sup>

# Performance Rewards

The Legislature has provided a system of performance rewards and penalties for state agencies and institutions of higher education to encourage them to make use of appropriations in the most efficient and effective manner. Agencies and institutions of higher education were tasked with establishing key performance milestones. Based on the achievement of these milestones, the Legislative Budget Board and the Governor may adopt a budget execution order, which may include positive incentives and rewards for the agency. These incentives could include: increased funding, exemption from reporting requirements, increased funding transferability, formalized recognition or accolades, awards or bonuses, expended responsibility, or expanded contracting authority.<sup>362</sup>

# Salary Stipends for Employees in Classification Salary Schedule C

Certain commissioned peace officers in Classification Salary Schedule C are eligible to receive salary stipends. These stipends must be paid to officers who achieve certain levels of skill or certifications as approved by the eligible employing agencies. Commissioned peace officers may receive a stipend for education level or certification level, but not both.

These salary stipends for skills and certifications include:

#### **Education Level**

- Associate Degree \$50 per month.
- Bachelor's Degree \$100 per month.
- Master's Degree \$150 per month.

### Commission on Law Enforcement Certification Level

- Intermediate \$50 per month.
- Advanced \$100 per month.

<sup>359</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.262 (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.262 (f) and (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>361</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Recruitment and Retention Bonuses*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/nonsalary\_provisions/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>362</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 6.13.

• Masters – \$150 per month.

#### **Bilingual Capabilities**

Commissioned peace officers can receive a salary stipend of \$50 per month for the ability to speak a language other than English.<sup>363</sup>

### Salary Stipends and Pay for Special Assignments

Salary stipends may be used to provide additional salary to employees in certain circumstances. Specific agencies are provided authority in the General Appropriations Act for stipends to supplement employee pay for special assignments or duties.

# Shift Differentials, Standby, or On-Call Pay

Shift differentials may be paid to employees to compensate them for working shifts different than a normal schedule. Standby or on-call pay may be used to compensate certain employees who are required to be on call and return to work when they are contacted in the event of an emergency.

Specific agencies are provided authority in the General Appropriations Act to provide shift differential and standby or on-call pay.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>363</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 3.12 (b).

# Chapter 10 Payroll and Personnel Reporting

### **Payroll Overview**

For payroll and personnel reporting purposes, "state agency" means:

- A board, commission, department, institution, office, or other agency in the executive branch of state government that is created by the constitution or a statute of this state, including an institution of higher education as defined by the Texas Education Code, Section 61.003, other than a public junior college; or
- The Supreme Court of Texas, the Texas Court of Criminal Appeals, a court of appeals, or other agency in the State's judicial branch.<sup>364</sup>

The Comptroller of Public Accounts (Comptroller), in consultation with the State Auditor, must adopt rules that prescribe uniform procedures for payroll and personnel reporting for all state agencies and that are designed to:

- Facilitate the auditing of payrolls.
- Facilitate a classification compliance audit for agencies covered by the State's Position Classification Plan.
- Assure conformity with state statute and the General Appropriations Act.
- Provide the Legislative Audit Committee with current information on employment and wage rate practices in state government.<sup>365</sup>

### Payday

The Comptroller may not pay the salary of a state officer or employee before the first working day of the month following the payroll period unless the employee is paid twice a month. For employees paid twice a month, the first payment is made on the first working day of the month following the payroll period that covers the last half of the preceding month; and the second payment is made on the 15th day of the month or the first working day after the 15th for the payroll period that covers the first half of the month.<sup>366</sup>

"Working day" for payroll purposes means a day other than Saturday, Sunday, or a national holiday as listed in the General Appropriations Act or state statute. A day does not cease to be a national holiday because a state agency maintains or is required to maintain a minimum working staff on the holiday.<sup>367</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 658.001 (2) and 659.004 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.004 (b) and 654.036 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>366</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.083 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>367</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.083 (c).

Salaries for state officers and employees paid once a month must be paid through electronic funds transfer unless paid on warrant as permitted by state statute.<sup>368</sup>

#### Method and Frequency of Pay

Except as provided by state statute or the General Appropriations Act, annual salaries for state officers and employees must be paid once a month.<sup>369</sup>

Employees of certain state agencies are entitled to be paid twice a month if the employees hold certain classified positions under the State's Position Classification Plan and if the employing agency satisfies the Comptroller's requirements related to the payment of compensation twice a month. Additional information is available through the Comptroller's Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.<sup>370</sup>

Employees of an institution of higher education as defined by the Texas Education Code, Section 61.003, may be paid twice a month at the election of the employing institution of higher education.<sup>371</sup>

#### **Determining Amounts for Part-time Pay**

The amount of monthly salary for an employee who maintains a 40-hour work week and works for a state agency is determined by the General Appropriations Act and rules adopted by the Comptroller.

For purposes of partial payment or other applicable situations, an employee's hourly rate of pay for a given month is computed based on the salary schedules located within the General Appropriations Act and rules adopted by the Comptroller.

Alternatively, an institution of higher education, as defined by the Texas Education Code, Section 61.003, may compute an employee's hourly rate of pay for a given month by dividing the employee's annual salary by 2,080, which is the number of working hours in the standard work year.

When an employee is on leave without pay, compensation for the pay period will be reduced by an amount computed in line with the General Appropriations Act and rules adopted by the Comptroller.

An agency that may contract with its employees for employment for less than a 12-month period may make equal monthly salary payments under the contract during the contract period or during the fiscal year in accordance with the General Appropriations Act and rules adopted by the Comptroller.<sup>372</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>368</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.084.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.081.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>370</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.082 (a); and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Method and Frequency of Payroll*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.082 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.085.

# Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA)

The State must withhold money from salaries and wages paid to state officers and employees in accordance with applicable federal law, including federal law relating to withholding for purposes of the federal income tax. The State must make any required employer contributions in accordance with applicable federal law. The Comptroller must make payments in accordance with applicable state and federal law.<sup>373</sup>

The Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA) is also known as the U.S. Social Security tax. It is composed of Old Age, Survivors, and Disability Insurance benefits (OASDI) and Medicare.

For 2015, the OASDI tax rate for wages paid is 6.2 percent for employees and 6.2 percent for employers. The maximum wage contribution for 2015 is \$118,500. The Medicare tax rate is 1.45 percent for employees and employers and currently has no income limit.<sup>374</sup> All employees are subject to both types of FICA taxes.<sup>375</sup>

#### **Payroll Deductions**

A state agency may not make a deduction from the compensation paid to an officer or employee whose compensation is paid in full or in part from state funds unless the deduction is authorized by law.

For payroll deduction purposes, "state agency" means:

- A board, commission, department, office, or other agency in the executive branch of state government and that was created by the constitution or a statute of this state, including an institution of higher education as defined by Texas Education Code, Section 61.003, other than a public junior college;
- The legislature or a legislative agency; or
- The Supreme Court of Texas, the Texas Court of Criminal Appeals, a court of appeals, the State Bar of Texas, or another state judicial agency.

To the extent that the laws, regulations, and rules of Texas or the United States do not specify the priority of deductions, the Comptroller by rule may determine the priority for compensation paid by a state governmental body.<sup>376</sup>

Some of the authorized payroll deductions are explained below. For a complete list of authorized payroll deductions, state agencies and institutions of higher education should contact the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>373</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.002 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>374</sup> U.S. Social Security Administration's Web site at http://www.socialsecurity.gov.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>375</sup> Title 26, United States Code, Section 3101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>376</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.002 (a), (b), and (c).

#### **Charitable Contribution Deductions**

A state employee may authorize a deduction each pay period from the employee's salary or wage payment for a charitable contribution as authorized by state law. In most cases, a state employee may authorize a deduction only during a state employee charitable campaign. However, a state employee who begins working for the State when a campaign is not being conducted may authorize a deduction according to the Comptroller's requirements.

A state agency other than an institution of higher education is not required to permit an employee to authorize a deduction until the first full payroll period after the agency converts to a system in which uniform statewide payroll procedures are followed. In such situations, a state employee who works for a state agency that does not allow deduction authorizations may authorize a deduction that is effective with the first full payroll period after the agency is converted to a system in which uniform statewide payroll procedures are followed.

A state employee who authorized a deduction while working for a state agency may continue the deduction after transferring to another state agency if the Comptroller's rules for continuing the deduction are followed.

An authorization must direct the Comptroller to distribute the deducted funds to a participating federation or fund or a local charitable organization selected by the State Policy Committee as prescribed by rule. Deductions must be in the form prescribed by the Comptroller. The Comptroller by rule may establish a reasonable minimum deduction for each pay period.<sup>377</sup>

### **Credit Unions Deductions**

An employee of a state agency may provide written authorization to make a deduction each pay period from the employee's salary to an account with a credit union.<sup>378</sup>

### Deductions for Membership Fees for Eligible State Employee Organizations

An employee of a state agency may provide written authorization to make a deduction each pay period from the employee's salary or wage payment for payment of a membership fee of an eligible state employee organization.<sup>379</sup> For information about eligible state employee organizations, state agencies should contact the Comptroller of Public Accounts.

#### **Deductions for Supplemental Optional Benefits Program**

An employee of a state agency may authorize in writing a deduction each pay period from the employee's salary or wage payment for coverage of the employee under an eligible supplemental optional benefits program. A deduction may be made each pay period from the employee's salary or wage payment without authorization in writing from the employee for participation in a 401(k) plan as provided by state law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>377</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.132; and Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Section 5.48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>378</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.103 (a); and Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Section 5.47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>379</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.1031; and Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Section 5.46.

The Employees Retirement System of Texas must designate eligible supplemental optional benefits programs that promote the interests of the State and state agency employees. The supplemental optional benefits program may include permanent life insurance, catastrophic illness insurance, disability insurance, prepaid legal services, or a qualified transportation benefit.<sup>380</sup>

#### Payroll Reductions or Deductions Authorized for Institutions of Higher Education

An institution of higher education employee may provide written authorization to reduce the employee's salary or wage payment each pay period for the payment of any fee or charge for parking, a parking permit, a transportation pass, or other qualified transportation benefit authorized by the federal Internal Revenue Code. An authorization for a reduction by the employee must be voluntary. The institution determines the fee or charge an employee may pay.

An employee of an institution of higher education may authorize in writing a deduction each pay period from the employee's salary or wage payment for the payment of any fee or charge for parking or for a club membership, recreational sports membership, or similar activity or program. An authorization for a deduction by the employee must be voluntary. The institution must determine which fee or charge an employee may pay.<sup>381</sup>

The governing board of a university system or of an institution of higher education that is not a component institution of a university system may authorize employees of the system or institution to elect a payroll deduction for any purpose that the governing board determines serves a public purpose and benefits employees. The governing board also may adopt policies and procedures governing payroll deductions.

A payroll deduction must be at the written request of the employee and the request must state the amount to be deducted and the entity to which the deducted amount is to be transferred. A payroll deduction is in effect until the employee revokes the deduction in writing. A university system's or higher education institution's policies and procedures may provide for enrollment periods.

A university system or institution of higher education may collect an administrative fee to cover the costs of making a deduction. A payroll deduction is not authorized for dues or membership fees payable to a labor union or employees association.<sup>382</sup>

### Withholding of Administrative Fee for Supplemental Deductions

The state may withhold from the employee's salary or wage payment an administrative fee for making a supplemental deduction. In addition, an institution of higher education that is authorized to operate a payroll system reimbursable from the state treasury may withhold from the employee's salary or wage payment an administrative fee for making a supplemental deduction.

The administrative fee may not exceed the lower of the actual administrative cost of making the deduction or the highest fee charged by the state or institution, as appropriate, for making another similar deduction.<sup>383</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>380</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>381</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>382</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.9611.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>383</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.108.

### Deductions for Prepaid Higher Education Tuition Program

The following prepaid tuition or college savings contracts can be paid through a payroll deduction:

- Texas Guaranteed Tuition Plan (formerly known as the Texas Tomorrow Fund),
- Texas Tuition Promise Fund,
- Texas College Savings Plan, and
- LoneStar 529 Plan.

An employee of a state agency or institution of higher education may have one or more separate contracts in one or more of the available plans. Agencies must set up a separate deduction for each plan for the sum of the contract amounts designated by the employee.<sup>384</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>384</sup> Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Texas Prepaid Higher Education Tuition Program*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/tuition\_prepaid.php.

# Chapter 11 General Leave Provisions

The State Auditor's Office is responsible for providing uniform interpretation of certain leave provisions and for reporting any exceptions made by individual agencies to the Governor and Legislature.<sup>385</sup> These interpretations are advisory in nature.<sup>386</sup>

The governing board of a university system may adopt a comprehensive leave policy that applies to employees of the university system or any component institution of the system.<sup>387</sup> The comprehensive leave policy may combine vacation, sick, and holiday leave into a paid leave system that does not distinguish or separate the types of leave to be awarded and may award leave in an amount that the governing board determined to be appropriate and cost effective.<sup>388</sup>

#### Leave Records

Each state agency must keep a record of time and attendance for each of its employees. Such records include:

- The accrual and use of vacation and sick leave.
- The reason an employee takes leave if the law requires the employee to inform the agency of the reason.
- Whether any leave taken is accounted for as sick leave, vacation leave, other paid leave, leave without pay, or other absence.<sup>389</sup>

#### Vacation Leave

State employees are entitled to paid vacation leave (also referred to as annual leave) each year. Exceptions to this policy include faculty members of institutions of higher education who worked less than 12 months during the year and instructors at the School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, the School for the Deaf, and the Juvenile Justice Department who worked less than 12 months during the year. Additionally, employees not entitled to vacation leave include higher education employees who do not work at least 20 hours per week for a period of at least 4.5 months or employees in positions that require student status as a condition of employment.<sup>390</sup> Employees of independent school districts and junior colleges are not considered state employees for purposes of this section.<sup>391</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>386</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion M-984 (1971).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>387</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.961 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>388</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.961 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>389</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.908.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>391</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.915; and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinions WW-1443 (1962), M-707 (1970), and MW-165 (1980).

#### Vacation Leave Accruals and Utilization

Employees begin to accrue vacation leave on their first day of employment and on the first calendar day of each succeeding month of state employment.<sup>392</sup> However, vacation leave may not be taken until the employee has been employed with the State for six continuous months.<sup>393</sup>

A full or partial calendar month of leave without pay does not constitute a break in state employment nor does it require the employee to start over in the calculation of the employee's continuous months of employment. However, if an employee is on leave without pay for a full calendar month, that month is not counted in computing:

- Total state service credit for purposes of vacation leave accruals.
- Total state service credit for purposes of longevity pay.
- Continuous state service for purposes related to merit increases or vacation leave.<sup>394</sup>

In addition, if the employee is on any type of paid leave that extends into the following month, the employee's accrual of leave will not be posted until the employee returns to duty, which means the employee may not take vacation leave accrued for that month until the employee returns to work. An employee forfeits this accrual if he or she does not return to duty.<sup>395</sup>

Vacation leave accruals for full-time employees are the same whether they are hourly or salaried employees.<sup>396</sup> Part-time hourly and salaried employees are also eligible for vacation leave, but their accrual rate is proportionate to the number of hours they work.<sup>397</sup> The amount of vacation leave an employee accrues is also determined by his or her length of state service. To determine an employee's length of state service, state agencies and institutions of higher education should count actual days, months, and years of total state employment.<sup>398</sup>

Employees may carry unused vacation leave forward from one year to the next. The amount of allowable carryover hours depends on the length of state service and the number of hours worked (see Table 11-1 on the next page).<sup>399</sup> State employees who are employed by multiple state agencies or institutions of higher education may not accrue vacation leave at a rate that exceeds that of a full-time employee.<sup>400</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>392</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.909 (f) and (h).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>395</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (j).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>396</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>398</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (d); and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-341 (1974).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>399</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>400</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 667.001 (b).

#### Table 11-1

Schedule of Vacation Leave Accruals for Full-Time Employees			
Length of Service	Hours Accrued per Month	Days Accrued per Year	Allowable Carryover (Hours)
Less than 2 years	8	12.0	180
At least 2 but less than 5 years	9	13.5	244
At least 5 but less than 10 years	10	15.0	268
At least 10 but less than 15 years	11	16.5	292
At least 15 but less than 20 years	13	19.5	340
At least 20 but less than 25 years	15	22.5	388
At least 25 but less than 30 years	17	25.5	436
At least 30 but less than 35 years	19	28.5	484
At least 35 years or more	21	31.5	532

Credit for the higher rate of accrual will be given on the first calendar day of each month only if the employee's anniversary falls on that day. Otherwise, the increase in vacation leave accrual will be given on the first calendar day of the following month.<sup>401</sup> All vacation leave hours in excess of the maximum allowable carryover remaining at the end of a fiscal year must be credited to the employee's sick leave balance.<sup>402</sup>

Accruals of vacation leave end on an employee's last day of duty, which is an employee's last physical day on the job.<sup>403</sup>

Appendices 3 and 4 contain tables that detail leave entitlements for state employees.

#### Vacation Leave for Legislative Employees

Vacation leave for employees of the legislative branch, including employees of the lieutenant governor's office, is determined as follows:

- For employees of either house of the legislature, members of the legislature, or the lieutenant governor, vacation leave will be determined by the presiding officer of the appropriate house of the legislature.
- For employees of a legislative agency, vacation leave will be determined by the agency's administrative head.<sup>404</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>402</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (h).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>403</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>404</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.154.

#### Vacation Leave and Employee Transfers and Separations

Employees who transfer directly from one state agency or institution of higher education to another will have their vacation leave balances transferred.<sup>405</sup>

If an employee separates from a state agency and is re-employed within 30 calendar days by another state agency or institution of higher education to a position that accrues vacation leave, his or her vacation leave balance will transfer to the new agency or institution of higher education.<sup>406</sup>

Separation includes, but is not limited to, (1) leaving one state agency to work for another, provided at least one workday passes between those employments and (2) moving from a position in a state agency or institution of higher education that accrues vacation leave to a position within the state agency or institution of higher education that does not accrue vacation leave if the agency or institution of higher education agrees to pay for the employee's accrued balance of vacation leave.<sup>407</sup>

State agency employees, who have accrued six months of continuous state employment, are entitled to be paid for the accrued balance of the employee's vacation leave as of the date of separation, if the employee is not reemployed by a state agency or institution of higher education in a position which accrues vacation leave during the 30-day period immediately following the date of separation from state employment. The six months of continuous state employment may have been accrued at anytime during the employee's lifetime, which means that it may have been accrued during a previous period of employment and not during the employment from which the employee is currently separating. Employees of institutions of higher education who do not directly transfer to another state agency or institution of higher education do not have a 30-day waiting period for payment of vacation leave and must be paid for accrued and unused vacation leave immediately upon the employee's separation.<sup>408</sup>

A terminating employee may, with the approval of the employing agency, remain on the payroll after separation to use accrued vacation leave rather than receive a lump-sum payment.<sup>409</sup> No additional accruals will be made during this period. The employee may not use sick leave or accrue sick leave or vacation leave while exhausting vacation leave. However, an employee allowed to remain on an agency's payroll is entitled to continue to receive all compensation and benefits that the employee was receiving on the employee's last day of duty. Therefore, an employee is entitled to substitute jury duty for vacation leave when exhausting vacation leave on an agency's payroll following resignation and is entitled to any general salary increase for state employees that takes effect before the employee's accrued vacation leave is exhausted.<sup>410</sup>

Upon separation, lump-sum payments for accrued but unused vacation leave will include payment for any holidays that the employee would have observed had he or she remained on the payroll. Eight hours per holiday will be added for employees who are normally scheduled to work 40 hours per week. Employees who are normally scheduled to work less than 40 hours per week will receive a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>405</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>406</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (k).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>407</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.062 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>408</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.062 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>409</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.067 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>410</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.067 (b); and State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 99-01.

proportionate payment. An employee moving to a position in a state agency that does not accrue vacation leave is not entitled to added time for holidays that fall within the accrual period.<sup>411</sup> In no case is the employee entitled to receive longevity or hazardous duty pay for the accrual period.<sup>412</sup>

An employee who is restored to state employment following military service is entitled to have his or her vacation leave balance restored.<sup>413</sup>

Appendices 5 and 6 contain tables that detail the payment entitlements upon separation from state employment, transfer, or rehire.

#### Vacation Leave Accruals and Retirees

Vacation leave accruals for return-to-work retirees are based on retirement and rehire dates. An employee returning to state employment who retired from state employment on or after June 1, 2005, and who receives a state retirement annuity, accrues vacation leave based only on the employee's length of service earned after the employee's retirement date. Otherwise, the return-to-work retiree accrues vacation leave based on total state service.<sup>414</sup>

#### Sick Leave

Sick leave is a benefit to state employees that allows for a paid absence from work under certain conditions.<sup>415</sup> Exceptions include employees who work at institutions of higher education less than 20 hours per week or less than 4.5 months and are employed in positions that require student status as a condition of employment.<sup>416</sup>

#### Sick Leave Accruals and Utilization

A full-time employee accrues sick leave at a rate of eight hours per month (or proportionately for part-time employees).<sup>417</sup> An employee accrues sick leave beginning on the first day of state employment and ending on the last duty day of state employment. Duty day means an employee's last physical day on the job.<sup>418</sup> An employee who is on leave the first day of the month may not use that month's accrual until he or she returns to duty.<sup>419</sup>

Accrued sick leave may be used immediately upon employment when an employee is prevented from performing his or her job due to sickness, injury, pregnancy or confinement. It may also be used to care for an employee's immediate family member who is ill. "Immediate family" is defined as individuals related by kinship, adoption, or marriage who live in the same household; foster children who reside in the same household; and minor children regardless of whether they live in the same

- <sup>415</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (a).
- <sup>416</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.201 (b).
- <sup>417</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (c).
- <sup>418</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>411</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.064.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>412</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.063 (c) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>413</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.904 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>414</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152 (l); State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 97-07; and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Retired State Employees Who Resume State Employment - Vacation Leave Accruals and Retirees*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>419</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (k).

household.<sup>420</sup> Sick leave may be used to care for immediate family members who do not reside in the same household only for a documented medical condition. In this instance only, "immediate family" is interpreted as spouse, parent, or child.<sup>421</sup> In addition, sick leave may be used for the adoption of a child under the age of three.<sup>422</sup>

An employee who will be absent from work must notify his or her supervisor as soon as possible.<sup>423</sup> An absence of more than three days requires the employee to provide the administrative head of the agency a doctor's certification or a written statement of the facts surrounding the absence and the nature of the illness. The need to provide such documentation for absences of three days or fewer is done at the discretion of the administrative head of the agency.<sup>424</sup>

While out on vacation leave, an employee may instead use sick leave, provided the employee would otherwise be eligible for sick leave.<sup>425</sup>

Appendices 3 and 4 contain tables that detail leave entitlements for state employees.

#### Sick Leave Records for Faculty at Institutions of Higher Education

Faculty members at institutions of higher education, as defined by Section 61.003, Texas Education Code, are required to submit prescribed leave forms for all sick leave taken if the absence occurs during the normal workday for regular employees, even if no classes are missed.<sup>426</sup>

#### Sick Leave and Employee Transfers and Separations

Employees who transfer directly from one state agency or institution of higher education to another will have their sick leave balances transferred.<sup>427</sup>

Employees who separate from state employment under a formal reduction in force are entitled to have their sick leave balances restored if they are re-employed by the State within 12 months.<sup>428</sup>

Employees separated for reasons other than a formal reduction in force and re-employed by a state agency or institution of higher education may have their sick leave balances restored only if:

• The employee is re-employed by the same state agency or institution of higher education within 12 months after the end of the month in which the employee separates from state employment, and if there has been a break in employment with the State of at least 30 calendar days; or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>420</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (b) and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>421</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (e); and State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 97-04.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>422</sup> State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 97-01; and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JM-1203 (1990).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>423</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>424</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>425</sup> State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 97-05.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>427</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>428</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.205 (a).

 The employee is re-employed by a different state agency or institution of higher education within 12 months after the end of the month in which the employee separates from state employment.<sup>429</sup>

There is no authority to make a lump sum payment for an employee's accrued but unused sick leave balance upon separation from state employment.<sup>430</sup>

An employee who is restored to state employment following military service is entitled to have his or her sick leave balance restored.<sup>431</sup>

### **Extended Sick Leave**

State agencies and institutions of higher education that grant extended sick leave are required to have an extended sick leave policy. All agencies and institutions of higher education are required to provide a copy of such policies to the State Auditor's Office upon request. Such policies must also be made available to all agency employees.<sup>432</sup>

### Sick Leave Pool

Each state agency is required to establish a program that allows employees to voluntarily transfer sick leave to a sick leave pool.<sup>433</sup> The sick leave pool is intended to assist employees and their immediate families in dealing with catastrophic illnesses or injuries that force the employees to exhaust all of their available sick leave.<sup>434</sup> An employee becomes eligible to withdraw time from the sick leave pool if the employee has exhausted his or her sick leave because of a catastrophic illness or injury of the employee or of a member of the employee's immediate family.<sup>435</sup>

#### **Catastrophic Injury or Illness**

The Employees Retirement System has defined the following terms:

- **Catastrophic injury or illness** is a severe condition or combination of conditions affecting the mental or physical health of the employee or the employee's immediate family that requires the services of a licensed practitioner for a prolonged period of time and that forces the employee to exhaust all leave time earned by that employee and to lose sick leave compensation from the State for the employee.
- Licensed practitioner means practitioner, as defined in the Texas Insurance Code, who is practicing within the scope of his or her license.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>429</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.205 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>430</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion GA-0201 (2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>431</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.904 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>432</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (i) and (j).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>433</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>434</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.004 (a) and 661.006 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>435</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.004 (a) and 661.005 (b).

Immediate family is defined as those individuals related by kinship, adoption, marriage, or foster children who are so certified by the Department of Human Services [now the Health and Human Services Commission] who are living in the same household, or if not in the same household are totally dependent upon the employee for personal care or services on a continuing basis.<sup>436</sup>

#### Administering the Sick Leave Pool

The program must be administered by the executive director or his or her designee.<sup>437</sup> State agencies and institutions of higher education should ensure that their sick leave pool policies do not conflict with their extended sick leave policies.

Contributions to the sick leave pool must be in increments of one or more days with the exception of retiring employees who may designate the number of hours to be donated.<sup>438</sup>

An employee may draw from the sick leave pool only with the approval of the pool administrator. Supporting documentation from a medical practitioner must be submitted to the pool administrator. The documentation must contain sufficient information to allow the pool administrator to evaluate the employee's eligibility.<sup>439</sup> An employee may not receive sick leave in excess of one-third of the total time in the pool or 90 days, whichever is less.<sup>440</sup>

# Donation of Sick Leave to Another Employee

Employees of state agencies and institutions of higher education, as defined by Texas Government Code, Section 661.001, may donate any amount of the employee's accrued sick leave to another employee who:

- Is employed in the same agency as the donor employee, and
- Has exhausted his or her sick leave, including any time he or she may be eligible to withdraw from a sick leave pool.

Employees may not provide or receive remuneration or a gift in exchange for a sick leave donation. An employee who receives donated sick leave may not:

- Use the donated sick leave except as provided by Texas Government Code, Section 661.202 (d) and (e), or
- Receive service credit in the Employees Retirement System of Texas for any donated sick leave that is unused on the last day of the employee's employment.<sup>441</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>436</sup> Board of Trustees Meeting, Employees Retirement System, October 24, 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.002 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>438</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.003 (a) and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>439</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.005 (a) and (b) and 661.006 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>440</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.006 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>441</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.207, as added by House Bill 1771 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation allowing state employees to donate any amount of sick leave to another employee who is employed in the same state agency and who has exhausted his or her sick leave, including any time he or she may be eligible to withdraw from a sick leave pool.

### Parental Leave

Employees who do not qualify for family and medical leave are entitled to parental leave not to exceed 12 weeks for the birth of a child or the adoption or foster care placement of a child under the age of three. To be eligible for parental leave, an employee does not meet the eligibility requirements for family and medical leave because:

- The employee has worked for the State of Texas for less than 12 months, or
- The employee has worked fewer than 1,250 hours during the 12-month period preceding the leave.

The employee must first use all available and applicable paid vacation and sick leave while taking parental leave prior to going on leave without pay. Parental leave is limited to, and begins on the date of, the birth of the employee's natural child or the adoption by or foster care placement with the employee of a child younger than three years of age.<sup>442</sup>

### Education Service Centers and Leave

Education Service Centers were established to assist school districts in improving student performance and increasing the efficiency and effectiveness of school operations.<sup>443</sup> Education Service Centers are not considered state agencies for benefits purposes; however, sick leave may be transferred from Education Service Centers to a state agency at a rate not to exceed five days per year for each year of employment.<sup>444</sup>

Vacation leave is not transferable to Education Service Centers; therefore, state employees transferring to Education Service Centers should be paid for accumulated vacation leave.<sup>445</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>442</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.913.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>443</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 8.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>444</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 8.007 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>445</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 8.007.

State agencies or institutions of higher education may grant leave without pay (LWOP), including a leave of absence without pay, subject to the following provisions:

- The leave may not exceed 12 months.
- All accumulated paid leave must be exhausted except in instances of disciplinary suspension, leave covered by workers' compensation benefits, or active military duty situations. Sick leave must first be used only if the employee is eligible to use sick leave under Texas Government Code, Chapter 661, Subchapter G.
- Subject to fiscal constraints, approval of LWOP constitutes a guarantee of employment at the conclusion of the specified leave period.

The administrative head of an agency or institution of higher education may allow for exceptions to these limitations in certain situations.

A full-calendar month in which an employee is in a LWOP status does not constitute a break in state employment. However, except for employees who return to state employment from military leave under Texas Government Code, Section 661.904, a full calendar month in which an employee is in an LWOP status is not counted in the calculation of:

- The employee's total state service for the purpose of determining the amount of longevity pay or the accrual rates for vacation leave, and
- The number of months of continuous state service for the purposes of the merit salary provisions or for the eligibility to use vacation leave.<sup>446</sup>

In addition, an employee who is in a LWOP status for the entire month will not accrue vacation or sick leave for that month.<sup>447</sup>

An employee who is on LWOP will have his or her compensation reduced for the pay period by an amount in accordance with the General Appropriations Act and rules adopted by the Comptroller of Public Accounts.<sup>448</sup>

Please refer to Texas Government Code, Chapter 659, for specific guidelines concerning salary reductions for employees who are exempt from the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>446</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.909; and Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource's *Leave without Pay; Leave of Absence,* Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>447</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.909 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>448</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.085 (c).

In the event of an employee's death, the employee's estate is entitled to payment by the State for (1) all accumulated vacation leave and (2) one-half of accumulated sick leave or 336 hours, whichever is less.<sup>449</sup> The payment is calculated by multiplying the employee's hourly rate at the time of death by the total number of leave hours applicable. The calculation does not include longevity or hazardous duty pay.<sup>450</sup> The estates of appointed officers or employees of the State who normally work at least 900 hours per year and who have accrued six months of continuous state employment are eligible for this benefit.<sup>451</sup>

However, a deceased employee's estate is not entitled to payment for earned but unused state compensatory time.<sup>452</sup> In addition, for a state employee who at the time of death was working at least 40 hours a week, a state agency or institution of higher education must allocate the deceased employee's accrued leave over the workdays following the employee's death. The state agency or institution of higher education must add eight hours to the employee's sick and vacation leave accruals for each state or national holiday scheduled during the time period to which the accrued leave was allocated. Employees who work fewer than 40 hours a week will receive a proportionate payment.<sup>453</sup>

# Leave Policies and Provisions for Institutions of Higher Education

The governing board of a university system may adopt a leave policy for employees that combines vacation, sick, and holiday leave into a paid leave system that does not distinguish or separate the types of leave awarded. The governing board of the university system may award leave in amounts that it determines to be appropriate and cost-effective. This policy must include provisions for payment of accrued leave to:

- The estates or heirs of deceased employees.
- Separating employees.
- Retirees.
- Awards of accrued leave to employees who are transferring to other state agencies or institutions of higher education.

Chapters 661 and 662 of the Texas Government Code do not apply to employees covered by a paid leave policy adopted by a university system.<sup>454</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>449</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.033.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>450</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.034.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.031 (2) and 661.032.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>452</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion H-899 (1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>453</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.035.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>454</sup> Texas Education Code, Section 51.961.

### Chapter 12 Miscellaneous Leave Provisions

In addition to the vacation and sick leave provisions, the State offers leave to employees for specific situations. This chapter of the Inventory covers various leave provisions that may be granted to state employees. Agencies and institutions of higher education should review these provisions carefully to determine if employees are eligible to use these leave types.

An employee of an institution of higher education may not be eligible to accrue or take paid leave listed within this chapter if: (1) the employee works fewer than 20 hours per week, (2) the employee is appointed for fewer than 4.5 months, or (3) the employee is in a position for which he or she must be a student as a condition of employment.<sup>455</sup>

### Administrative Leave for Outstanding Performance

Administrative leave with pay may be granted by the head of an agency as a reward for outstanding performance. This performance should be documented by the agency. The total amount of leave granted may not exceed 32 hours per employee during a fiscal year.<sup>456</sup>

# Amateur Radio Operator Leave

A state employee with an amateur radio station license issued by the Federal Communications Commission may be granted leave not to exceed 10 days each fiscal year to participate in specialized disaster relief services without a deduction in salary or loss of vacation leave, sick leave, overtime leave, or state compensatory time. The amateur radio operator leave should be authorized by the employee's supervisor and with the approval of the governor.<sup>457</sup>

The number of amateur radio operators eligible for this type of leave may not exceed 350 state employees at any one time during a fiscal year. The Texas Division of Emergency Management is responsible for coordinating the establishment and maintenance of the list of employees eligible for this leave.<sup>458</sup>

### Assistance Dog Training

A state employee with a disability as defined by Texas Human Resources Code, Section 121.002, will be granted paid leave of absence not to exceed 10 working days in a fiscal year to attend a training program to acquaint the employee with an assistance dog that the employee will use.<sup>459</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>455</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.901 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.911.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.919 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>458</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.919 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>459</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.910.

#### **Blood Donation**

A state agency shall allow employees sufficient time off, without a deduction in salary or accrued leave, to donate blood. An employee may not receive time off to donate blood unless the employee obtains approval from his or her supervisor before taking time off. Upon returning to work, the employee shall provide his or her supervisor with proof that the employee donated blood during the time off. If an employee fails to provide proof that he or she donated blood during the time off, the agency must deduct the time off from the employee's salary or accrued leave, whichever the employee chooses. An employee may receive time off to donate blood not more than four times in a fiscal year.<sup>460</sup>

#### Bone Marrow and Organ Donation

A state employee is entitled to a leave of absence without a deduction in salary for the time necessary to permit the employee to serve as a bone marrow or organ donor. The leave of absence may not exceed:

- Five working days in a fiscal year to serve as a bone marrow donor; or
- 30 working days in a fiscal year to serve as an organ donor.<sup>461</sup>

### **Certified American Red Cross Activities**

Employees who are certified disaster service volunteers of the American Red Cross or who are in training to become a volunteer may be granted paid leave — without a deduction in salary or loss of vacation leave, sick leave, overtime leave, or state compensatory time — not to exceed 10 days each fiscal year to participate in specialized disaster relief services for the American Red Cross. The employee must have the approval of his or her supervisor and the governor and a request from the American Red Cross. The number of certified disaster service volunteers who are eligible for this type of leave may not exceed 350 state employees at any one time during a fiscal year. The Texas Division of Emergency Management is responsible for coordinating the establishment and maintenance of the list of eligible employees.<sup>462</sup>

#### Compliance with a Subpoena

An employer may not discharge, discipline, or penalize an employee for complying with a subpoena to appear in a civil, criminal, legislative, or administrative proceeding. Any organization that violates this may be found in contempt of court or subject to a monetary penalty, depending upon the issuing authority.<sup>463</sup>

Agencies should use their own discretion in instances of unofficial testimony to decide whether such an absence is considered good cause for emergency leave.<sup>464</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>460</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.917.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>461</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.916.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>462</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.907 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>463</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 52.051.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JM-785 (1987).

A state employee may be provided paid leave not to exceed five hours each month to participate in mandatory training or to perform volunteer services for Court Appointed Special Advocates. This leave is provided to an employee without a deduction in salary or loss of vacation leave, sick leave, overtime leave, or state compensatory time.<sup>465</sup>

## Emergency Leave

An employee is entitled to leave with pay for a death in the employee's family. An employee's family is defined as the employee's spouse, as well as the employee's and spouse's parents, children, brothers, sisters, grandparents, and grandchildren.<sup>466</sup>

There is nothing in statute that requires an agency to provide a specific number of days of emergency leave for a death in the employee's family. In addition, there is nothing in statute that requires an employee to attend a funeral to be entitled to emergency leave. The amount of leave is dependent on agency policy. There is no limit on the number of occurrences that emergency leave can be used for as long as it is for a qualified situation.<sup>467</sup>

Employees who are on emergency leave are considered to be in a "paid leave status." Therefore, they are eligible for holiday pay if a holiday occurs during the time they are on emergency leave.<sup>468</sup>

In addition to granting employees emergency leave for the death of an employee's family member, an agency head may grant emergency leave for other reasons determined to be for good cause.<sup>469</sup>

## Foster Parent Leave

An employee who is a foster parent to a child under the protection of the Department of Family and Protective Services (Department) is entitled to a paid leave of absence to attend meetings held by the Department regarding the foster child. In addition, the employee may use this entitlement to attend admission, review, and dismissal meetings held by a school district regarding the foster child.<sup>470</sup>

# Injury Leave for Certain Peace Officers

Peace officers injured in the course of duty may be entitled to paid injury leave without a deduction in salary. This covers commissioned law enforcement officers or agents commissioned by the Public Safety Commission and the director of the Department of Public Safety, the Parks and Wildlife Commission, the Alcoholic Beverage Commission, or the Office of the Attorney General.<sup>471</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>465</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.921.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>466</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.902 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>468</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>469</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.902 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>470</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>471</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.918 (a), as amended by House Bill 2037 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

Peace officers who are injured in the line of duty as a result of the performance of their duties may be entitled to paid injury leave. An officer who qualifies for injury leave is not required to use compensatory time off or any other type of leave for an injury that occurs in the line of duty. However, a peace officer is not entitled to injury leave if the officer's own gross negligence contributed to the injury or if the injury was related to performing routine office duties.<sup>472</sup>

To be eligible for injury leave, the peace officer must submit evidence of a medical examination and a recommendation for a specific period of leave from a physician licensed to practice in Texas.<sup>473</sup> The maximum amount of leave allowed for all injuries occurring at one time is one year.<sup>474</sup>

The injured peace officer may simultaneously be on injury leave and receive workers' compensation medical benefits but is not eligible for disability retirement benefits during the leave period. The injured peace officer is entitled to workers' compensation indemnity benefits after the discontinuation or exhaustion of injury leave.<sup>475</sup>

#### Jury Service

An employee is entitled to serve on a jury without a deduction in salary, including a deduction for any fee or compensation the employee receives for jury service.<sup>476</sup>

Officers or employees of the Senate, the House of Representatives, or any agency in the legislative branch of state government may establish an exemption from jury service.<sup>477</sup>

# Legislative Leave for Peace Officers or Firefighters

A peace officer or firefighter is entitled to legislative leave to serve in, appear before, or petition a governmental body during a regular or special legislative session.<sup>478</sup>

To be eligible for legislative leave, a peace officer or firefighter must submit a written application to his or her employer on or before the 30th day before the employee intends to begin the legislative leave. The application must state the length of the requested leave and that the peace officer or firefighter is willing to reimburse the employer for any wages, pension, or other costs the employer will incur as a result of the leave. The length of the requested leave may not exceed the length of the session.<sup>479</sup>

Legislative leave is not considered a break in service and is treated as any other paid leave.<sup>480</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>472</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.918 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>473</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.918 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>474</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.918 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>475</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.918 (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>476</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.005 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>477</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 62.106 (a) (5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>478</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>479</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>480</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 614.008.

An employee may use up to eight hours of sick leave each fiscal year to attend educational activities of the employee's children who are in pre-kindergarten through 12th grade. The employee must give reasonable notice of his or her intention to use this leave. Educational activities are school-sponsored activities, including parent-teacher conferences, tutoring, volunteer programs, field trips, classroom programs, school committee meetings, academic competitions, and athletic, music, or theater programs.<sup>481</sup>

## Time Off to Vote

Employers shall allow sufficient time off to employees, without a deduction in salary or accrued leave, to vote in each national, state, or local election if there is not sufficient time to vote outside regular working hours.<sup>482</sup> There is no consistent standard or formal guidance regarding how much time should be provided to employees for this purpose; however, employers should spell out their voting policy in written procedures. State law does not differentiate between regular and runoff elections.

Early voting enables an employee to vote (before or after work, including the weekends) prior to an election. If an employee has been unable to vote during the early voting period, time off to vote on Election Day is allowed.

## Volunteer Firefighters and Emergency Medical Services Training Leave

Volunteer firefighters and emergency medical services volunteers are entitled to paid leave not to exceed five working days each fiscal year for attending training services conducted by a state agency or institution of higher education. Also, a state agency or institution of higher education may grant paid leave to a volunteer firefighter or an emergency medical services volunteer for the purpose of responding to emergency fire or medical situations if the agency or institution of higher education has a policy for granting the leave.<sup>483</sup>

## Wellness Leave

A state agency may:

- Allow an employee 30 minutes during their normal working hours for exercise three times each week;
- Allow an employee to attend on-site wellness seminars;
- Provide eight hours of additional leave time each year to an employee who receives a physical examination and completes either an online health risk assessment tool or a similar health risk assessment conducted in person by a worksite wellness coordinator.<sup>484</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>481</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.206.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>482</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.914; and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion V-1532 (1952).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>483</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.905.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>484</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.061 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 277 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

State employees who are reserve law enforcement officers as defined by Texas Occupations Code, Section 1701.001, are entitled to paid leave not to exceed five working days each fiscal biennium to attend training required by Texas Occupations Code, Section 1701.351.<sup>485</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>485</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.922.

## Chapter 13 State Employee Holidays

# Overview of Holidays for State Employees

State agency employees are entitled to a paid day off from work on national, state, and optional holidays observed by the State.<sup>486</sup>

Institutions of higher education can establish their own holiday schedules, as long as the total number of holidays observed does not exceed the number of holidays observed by an employee of a state agency. Eligible employees of institutions of higher education are entitled to a paid day off from work on the holidays observed by the institution.<sup>487</sup>

An employee is eligible to a paid day off for a holiday if:

- The holiday does not fall on a weekend.
- The employee is not on leave without pay (LWOP).<sup>488</sup>

A state agency and institution of higher education must have enough state employees on duty during a state holiday to conduct the public business of the agency or institution with the exception of those state holidays that fall on a Saturday or Sunday, the Friday after Thanksgiving Day, December 24, or December 26.<sup>489</sup>

State employees who actually work on an observed national or state holiday that does not fall on a weekend will be allowed compensatory time off during the 12-month period following the date of the holiday worked.<sup>490</sup> (At times, those state holidays are referred to as "skeleton crew days.") For additional information on holiday compensatory time, see Chapter 5 (State and Holiday Compensatory Time).

To be paid for a holiday that falls on a day other than the first or last workday of the month, the employee must be a state employee on the day before and the day after the holiday. For the purposes of determining holiday pay, a state employee includes someone who is using paid leave from a state agency.

<sup>488</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.005 (a) and (c).

#### Applicability of State Holiday Section

Unless specifically stated, the information in this section regarding holidays pertains only to state agencies and does not pertain to institutions of higher education.

The applicability of holidays for state employees of the Texas House of Representatives or the Senate applies only at the discretion of the presiding officer or the administration committee of each respective house.

Source: Texas Government Code, Sections 662.001 and 662.002.

#### Types of Holidays

#### National Holidays:

- New Year's Day.
- Martin Luther King, Jr. Day.
- Presidents' Day.
- Memorial Day.
- Independence Day.
- Labor Day.
- Veterans Day.
- Thanksgiving Day.
- Christmas Day.

#### State Holidays:

- Confederate Heroes Day.
- Texas Independence Day.
- San Jacinto Day.
- Emancipation Day in Texas.
- Lyndon Baines Johnson (LBJ) Day.
- The Friday after Thanksgiving Day.
- December 24.
- December 26.

#### **Optional Holidays**

- Rosh Hashanah.
- Yom Kippur.
- Good Friday.
- Cesar Chavez Day.

Source: Texas Government Code, Sections 662.003 and 662.013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>486</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 662.003, 662.005, and 662.006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>487</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>489</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>490</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.007 (a).

It does not include an individual who is taking leave without pay.<sup>491</sup>

However, if the holiday falls on the first workday of a month, the employee must be a state employee on the day immediately after the holiday to be paid. If the holiday falls on the last workday of the month, the employee must be a state employee on the day immediately before the holiday to be paid.<sup>492</sup>

Table 13-1 provides examples of these types of scenarios.

#### Table 13-1

e first example, a	narios in which n employee begins first workday of th	work on January 2	2. This employee v	would be paid for	the holiday obser	ved on January 1
Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
23	24	25	26	27	28	29
30	31	1 Holiday	2 Employee Begins Work	3	4	5

In the second example, an employee works December 31 and then terminates employment. This employee **would not be paid** for the January 1 holiday because it fell on the first workday of the month, and the employee was not a state employee on the day after the holiday.

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
23	24	25	26	27	28	29
30	31 Employee Terminates Employment	1 Holiday	2	3	4	5

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>491</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>492</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.010 (a).

# Fiscal Years 2016 and 2017 Holiday Schedules

State employees receive most federal and state holidays, as well as optional holidays. Tables 13-2 and 13-3 list the state holiday schedules for fiscal years 2016 and 2017.

State Holiday Schedule for Fiscal Year 2016					
Holiday	Agency Status	Date	Day of Week		
Labor Day	All agencies closed.	9-07-15	Monday		
Rosh Hashanah	Optional Holiday	9-14-15	Monday		
Rosh Hashanah	Optional Holiday	9-15-15	Tuesday		
Yom Kippur	Optional Holiday	9-23-15	Wednesday		
Veterans Day	All agencies closed.	11-11-15	Wednesday		
Thanksgiving Day	All agencies closed.	11-26-15	Thursday		
Day after Thanksgiving	All agencies closed.	11-27-15	Friday		
Christmas Eve Day	All agencies closed.	12-24-15	Thursday		
Christmas Day	All agencies closed.	12-25-15	Friday		
Day after Christmas		12-26-15	Saturday		
New Year's Day	All agencies closed.	1-01-16	Friday		
Martin Luther King, Jr. Day	All agencies closed.	1-18-16	Monday		
Confederate Heroes Day	Skeleton crew required.	1-19-16	Tuesday		
Presidents' Day	All agencies closed.	2-15-16	Monday		
Texas Independence Day	Skeleton crew required.	3-02-16	Wednesday		
Good Friday	Optional Holiday	3-25-16	Friday		
Cesar Chavez Day	Optional Holiday	3-31-16	Thursday		
San Jacinto Day	Skeleton crew required.	4-21-16	Thursday		
Memorial Day	All agencies closed.	5-30-16	Monday		
Emancipation Day		6-19-16	Sunday		
Independence Day	All agencies closed.	7-04-16	Monday		
LBJ Day		8-27-16	Saturday		

Table 13-2

#### Table 13-3

State Holiday Schedule for Fiscal Year 2017				
Holiday	Agency Status	Date	Day of Week	
Labor Day	All agencies closed.	9-05-16	Monday	
Rosh Hashanah	Optional Holiday	10-03-16	Monday	
Rosh Hashanah	Optional Holiday	10-04-16	Tuesday	
Yom Kippur	Optional Holiday	10-12-16	Wednesday	
Veterans Day	All agencies closed.	11-11-16	Friday	
Thanksgiving Day	All agencies closed.	11-24-16	Thursday	
Day after Thanksgiving	All agencies closed.	11-25-16	Friday	
Christmas Eve Day		12-24-16	Saturday	
Christmas Day		12-25-16	Sunday	
Day after Christmas	All agencies closed.	12-26-16	Monday	
New Year's Day		1-01-17	Sunday	
Martin Luther King, Jr. Day	All agencies closed.	1-16-17	Monday	
Confederate Heroes Day	Skeleton crew required.	1-19-17	Thursday	
Presidents' Day	All agencies closed.	2-20-17	Monday	
Texas Independence Day	Skeleton crew required.	3-02-17	Thursday	
Cesar Chavez Day	Optional Holiday	3-31-17	Friday	
Good Friday	Optional Holiday	4-14-17	Friday	
San Jacinto Day	Skeleton crew required.	4-21-17	Friday	
Memorial Day	All agencies closed.	5-29-17	Monday	
Emancipation Day	Skeleton crew required.	6-19-17	Monday	
Independence Day	All agencies closed.	7-04-17	Tuesday	
LBJ Day		8-27-17	Sunday	

## **Optional Holidays**

An employee who works for a state agency is entitled to observe Rosh Hashanah, Yom Kippur, Good Friday, and Cesar Chavez Day.<sup>493</sup> A state agency employee is entitled to each optional holiday if the employee qualifies for the paid day off and agrees to give up during the same fiscal year an equivalent number of state holidays that do not fall on a Saturday or Sunday and that are not otherwise prohibited from being observed; however, the employee may not agree to give up the Friday after Thanksgiving Day, December 24, or December 26. Optional holidays cannot be substituted for national holidays.<sup>494</sup>

## Holidays and Employee Separations

If a state agency or institution of higher education employee separates from the State and is exhausting unused vacation leave, the employee receives payment for any holidays that the employee would have observed had he or she remained on the payroll. The number of hours that is added to the employee's accrued vacation leave is to be proportionally reduced for part-time employees.<sup>495</sup>

## Holidays and Employee Transfers

With the exception of a transfer directed by the Legislature or the State Council on Competitive Government, there is no authority to transfer accrued holiday compensatory time between state agencies.<sup>496</sup>

In the event that a state or national holiday falls between the periods an employee transfers from one state agency or institution of higher education to another without a break in service, the receiving agency or institution of higher education must pay for the holiday regardless of whether the agency or institution of higher education recognizes that particular holiday.<sup>497</sup>

## Holidays for Employees Working Non-Traditional Schedules

A state employee who works 40 hours a week on a schedule other than Monday through Friday is entitled to paid holiday time off during the fiscal year equal to eight hours multiplied by the number of national and state holidays in the fiscal year.<sup>498</sup>

A state employee working a non-traditional schedule who works less than the entire fiscal year is entitled to paid holiday time off during the fiscal year equal to eight hours multiplied by the number of national and state holidays that occur during the time period worked by the employee.<sup>499</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>493</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 662.003 (c) and 662.013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>494</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.006 (b) and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>495</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.064.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>496</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.0071 (a); and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion No. H-883 (1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>497</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.0072.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>498</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.009 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>499</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.009 (b).

Paid holiday time off for a part-time employee, who works on a schedule other than Monday through Friday, is proportionate to the number of hours normally worked by the employee.<sup>500</sup>

## Holidays for Institutions of Higher Education

Institutions of higher education may establish their own holiday schedules. However, the number of observed holidays may not exceed the number of holidays observed by state agencies.<sup>501</sup>

Employees who work 20 hours per week or more and are employed for a period of at least four-andone-half months in a position that does not require student status as a condition for employment are eligible for paid holidays.<sup>502</sup>

Employees of institutions of higher education may be paid for working national or state holidays if taking holiday compensatory time off would be disruptive to normal teaching, research, or other critical functions.<sup>503</sup>

## Holiday Time Payment for Deceased Employees

When a full-time state employee is deceased, eight hours must be added to that employee's total accumulated leave balance (sick and vacation leave) under Texas Government Code, Section 661.034, for each state or national holiday that is scheduled to occur within the period following the date of the employee's death and during which the employee could have remained on the payroll to expend his or her sick and vacation leave balance. The estates of appointed officers or employees of the State who normally work at least 900 hours per year and who have accrued six months of continuous state employment are eligible for this benefit.

Holiday pay for a part-time employee should be proportionate to the number of hours normally worked by the deceased employee.<sup>504</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>500</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.009 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>501</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.011 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>502</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.011 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>503</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 662.007 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>504</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.031 (2), 661.032, and 661.035.

# Chapter 14 Military Leave and Employment Rights

## Military Leave Overview

Both state and federal law provide employment and re-employment rights to individuals who are called to military service. These laws provide income and job protection, as well as a means for employees to secure time off when called to military service.

# The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA)

The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA) is the federal law intended to ensure that persons are not disadvantaged in their civilian careers because of their current

or past service in the U.S. Armed Forces, the U.S. Armed Forces' Reserves (Reserves), the National Guard, or other uniformed services.<sup>505</sup> USERRA prohibits an employer from denying initial employment, reemployment, retention in employment, promotion, or any benefit of employment on the basis of an individual's membership, application for membership, performance of service, application for service, or obligation for service in the uniformed services.<sup>506</sup>

#### Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA)

The U.S. Department of Defense's Employer Support of the Guard and Reserve committee and the U.S. Department of Labor published an *Employer Resource Guide* that provides additional information on USERRA. This guide is located at:

http://www.esgr.mil/Portals/0/NOP/ERG\_Updated1.pdf.

State agencies and institutions of higher education that have qualifying service members must provide the service members the following:

- Prompt job reinstatement.
- Accumulation of seniority, including pension plan benefits.
- Reinstatement of health insurance.
- Training/retraining of job skills, including accommodations for the disabled.
- Protection against discrimination.<sup>507</sup>

In addition, USERRA provides protection for disabled veterans, requiring employers to make reasonable efforts to accommodate the disability.<sup>508</sup>

The U.S. Department of Labor's Veterans' Employment and Training Service (VETS) administers USERRA and all questions should be directed to that office. Contact and additional information about USERRA is available at http://www.dol.gov/vets/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>505</sup> U.S. Department of Defense's Employer Support of the Guard and Reserve Web site at http://www.esgr.mil/USERRA/Whatis-USERRA.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>506</sup> Title 38, United States Code, Section 4311 (a); and Title 20, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 1002.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>507</sup> Employer Resource Guide, Page 3, U.S. Department of Defense's Employer Support of the Guard and Reserve Web site at http://www.esgr.mil/Portals/0/NOP/ERG\_Updated1.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>508</sup> Title 38, United States Code, Section 4313 (a) (3).

State employees who are members of the State's military forces, a reserve branch of the U.S. Armed Forces, or a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team are entitled to 15 workdays in each fiscal year without loss of pay or benefits to accommodate authorized training or duty for the State's military forces, a reserve branch of the U.S. Armed Forces, or a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team.<sup>509</sup>

The 15 days of paid leave need not be consecutive. These days are considered business days, not calendar days.<sup>510</sup> In addition, if the employee does not use the 15 days of military leave in a fiscal year, the employee is entitled to carry forward from one fiscal year to the next fiscal year the net balance of the unused accumulated leave not to exceed 45 workdays.<sup>511</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education are required to adjust the work schedule of an employee who is a member of the Texas National Guard or a reserve branch of the U.S. Armed Forces so that two of the employee's days off each month coincide with two days of military duty.<sup>512</sup>

An employee called to active duty during a national emergency to serve in a reserve component of the U.S. Armed Forces under Title 10 or Title 32 of the United States Code is entitled to an unpaid leave of absence. The employee may choose (but is not required) to use all or some portion of another form of paid leave before he or she chooses to go on leave without pay while on military leave.<sup>513</sup>

A state employee called to <u>state</u> active duty as a member of the state military forces by the governor because of an emergency is entitled to receive emergency leave without loss of military or vacation leave.<sup>514</sup> This leave will be provided without a deduction in salary.<sup>515</sup> This time is not limited and does not count against the 15 days maximum military leave per fiscal year.<sup>516</sup>

A state employee called to <u>federal</u> active duty for the purpose of providing assistance to civil authorities in a declared emergency or for training for that purpose is entitled to receive paid emergency leave for not more than 22 workdays without loss of military leave or vacation leave.<sup>517</sup>

A member of the state military forces who is ordered to active state duty by the governor or by another proper authority under Texas law is entitled to the same benefits and protections provided:

 To persons performing service in the uniformed services in accordance with Title 38, United States Code, Sections 4301–4313 and Sections 4316–4319, as that law existed on April 1, 2003; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>509</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 437.202 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>510</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion C-679 (1966).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>511</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 437.202 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>512</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>513</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.904.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>514</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 437.254 (a) and 437.305.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>515</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.903.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>516</sup> State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 98-06.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>517</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 437.254 (b).

 To persons in the military service of the United States in accordance with Title 50, United States Code, Appendix Sections 501–536, 560, and 580–594, as that law existed on April 1, 2003.<sup>518</sup>

#### Military Family Leave Entitlements

The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) allows eligible employees to take up to 12 weeks of jobprotected leave in the applicable 12-month period for any "qualifying exigency" arising out of the active duty or call to active duty status of a spouse, son, daughter, or parent.<sup>519</sup>

In addition, the FMLA also allows eligible employees to take up to 26 weeks of job-protected leave in a single 12-month period to care for a covered service member with a serious injury or illness.<sup>520</sup> Those two types of FMLA leave are known as the "military family leave entitlements."

See Chapter 4 (Federal Requirements: Fair Labor Standards Act and the Family and Medical Leave Act) and Chapter 11 (General Leave Provisions) for additional information on the Family and Medical Leave Act and Parental Leave, respectively.

#### Paid Leave and State Service

Employees called to active duty during a national emergency to serve in a reserve component of the U.S. Armed Forces under Title 10 or 32 of the United States Code are entitled to state service for longevity pay purposes, vacation leave accruals, and sick leave accruals while on an unpaid leave of absence. This leave will be accrued but not posted until the employee returns to state employment. In addition, the employee retains his or her leave balances unless the employee chooses to use any accrued vacation leave, compensatory time, or overtime leave to maintain benefits for the employee or the employee's dependents while on military duty.<sup>521</sup>

Additionally, the employee may continue to accrue service credit with the Employees Retirement System by receiving at least one hour of state pay during each month of active military service. The employee may use any combination of paid leave to qualify for state pay.<sup>522</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education must provide written notice regarding the number of workdays of paid leave to which state employees who are members of the State's military forces, a reserve branch of the U.S. Armed Forces, or a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team are entitled to each fiscal year and, if applicable, the number of workdays of paid leave that can be carried forward each fiscal year.<sup>523</sup>

Additionally, state agencies and institutions of higher education must, upon the request of a state employee who is a member of the State's military forces, a reserve branch of the U.S. Armed Forces, or a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team, provide to that employee a statement that contains:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>518</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 437.213.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>519</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.100 (a); and *Revised Final Regulations Under the Family and Medical Leave Act*, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/fmla/finalrule.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>520</sup> Title 29, Code of Federal Regulations, Section 825.127 (e); and *Fact Sheet #28M (a) (February 2013)*, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28ma.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>521</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.904 (a), (b), (c), and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>522</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.904 (f); and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion MW-109 (1979).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>523</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 437.202 (e), as added by House Bill 445 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

- The number of workdays for which the employee claimed as paid leave under Texas Government Code, Section 437.202 (a), in that fiscal year,
- The net balance of unused accumulated paid leave for that fiscal year that the employee is entitled to carry forward to the next fiscal year, and
- The net balances of all unused accumulated paid leave under Texas Government Code, Section 437.202, to which the employee is entitled.<sup>524</sup>

## New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring state agencies and institutions of higher education to provide a written notice to state employees who are members of the State's military forces, a reserve branch of the U.S. armed forces, or a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team regarding the number of paid leave workdays to which the employees are entitled to each fiscal year. If applicable, the notice must state the number of workdays of paid leave that can be carried forward each fiscal year.

Additionally, state agencies or institutions of higher education must provide, upon the request of an employee who is a member of the State's military forces, a reserve branch of the U.S. armed forces, or a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team, a statement containing the number of workdays claimed as paid leave in that fiscal year, the net balance of unused accumulated paid leave for the fiscal year that the employee is entitled to carry forward to the next fiscal year, and the net balance of all unused accumulated paid leave to which the employee is entitled.

## Notice of Military Leave

USERRA requires that service members provide advance written or verbal notice to their employers for all military duty unless giving notice is impossible, unreasonable, or precluded by military necessity.<sup>525</sup>

# Military Pay Differentials

The executive officer of a state agency or institution of higher education must grant sufficient emergency leave to provide a pay differential if an employee's military pay is less than the employee's state gross pay. The combination of military pay and emergency leave may not exceed the employee's actual state gross pay. Pay received while assigned to a combat zone, hardship duty pay, and family separation pay is excluded when computing military differential pay. <sup>526</sup>

#### **Military Pay Differential Guidelines**

The State Auditor's Office is required, in accordance with Texas Government Code, Section 661.9041 (c), to establish uniform guidelines for state agencies and institutions of higher education in determining the amount of emergency leave to grant to deployed military members for the purpose of providing differential pay. These guidelines are available at:

http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Statutes/Guides .html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>524</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 437.202 (f), as added by House Bill 445 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>525</sup> VET USERRA Fact Sheet 3, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/vets/programs/userra/userra\_fs.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>526</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.9041.

The state agency or institution of higher education should inform activated state employees of the agency's or institution's intent to use emergency leave to supplement their military pay to raise it to a rate comparable to the state pay received prior to activation.

Only state employees called to active duty in support of a national emergency or Homeland Security mission (under United States Code, Title 10 or Title 32) and whose military pay is less than their gross state pay are eligible for differential pay. Service members involved in routine military training or who are attending military schools are not entitled to this differential pay.<sup>527</sup>

If emergency leave is granted to state employees activated for military duty, those employees will accrue sick leave and vacation leave each month they receive pay from the state agency or institution of higher education. The sick and vacation leave will be accrued but not posted until the employee returns to full employment with the state agency.<sup>528</sup>

## **Determining Eligibility**

To determine eligibility, state agencies and institutions of higher education should request a copy of the employees' Military Leave and Earnings Statement each month that emergency leave is going to be granted to look at the total entitlement of military pay received by the service members. The service members' pay may change during the period of active duty because of a promotion or change in entitlements; any increase in pay may reduce or cease the need for state military differential pay.<sup>529</sup>

## **Returning Service Members**

A state employee who (1) is a member of the state military forces, a reserve component of the U.S. Armed Forces, or a member of a state or federally authorized urban search and rescue team and (2) who is ordered to duty by the proper authority is entitled, when relieved from duty, to be restored to the position that the employee held when ordered to duty or to a position of similar seniority, status, and pay.<sup>530</sup>

USERRA also requires that reasonable efforts (such as training or retraining) be made to enable returning service members to refresh or upgrade their skills to help them qualify for reemployment.<sup>531</sup>

Under state and federal law, to be eligible for reemployment, the employee must be discharged, separated, or released from active military service under honorable conditions no later than five years after induction, enlistment, or call to duty. In addition, under state law, the employee must be physically and mentally qualified to perform the duties of the job.<sup>532</sup> If an employee is unable to perform the duties of the previous job due to a service-related disability, the veteran is entitled to be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>527</sup> Military Pay Differential Guidelines, State Auditor's Office, http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Statutes/Guides.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>528</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.152 (j) and 661.202 (k).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>529</sup> Military Pay Differential Guidelines, State Auditor's Office, http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Statutes/Guides.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>530</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 437.202 (d) and 613.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>531</sup>VETS USERRA Fact Sheet 3, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/vets/programs/userra/userra\_fs.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>532</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 613.002 (b); and VETS USERRA Fact Sheet 3, U.S. Department of Labor's Web site at http://www.dol.gov/vets/programs/userra\_fs.htm.

restored to a position that he or she can perform with similar or the nearest possible seniority, status, and pay.<sup>533</sup>

Veterans whose employment has been restored may not be dismissed without cause within a year of their reinstatement.<sup>534</sup>

#### Applications for Reemployment

Under state law, eligible veterans must apply for reinstatement within 90 days after discharge or release from service. The application must be made in writing to the head of the state agency or institution of higher education and must include evidence of discharge under honorable conditions.<sup>535</sup>

#### **Entitlement to Retirement or Other Benefits**

An individual reemployed is considered to have been on furlough or leave of absence during the time that the individual was in military service. As such, the employee may participate in retirement or other benefits to which a public employee is or may be entitled.<sup>536</sup>

## Veterans' Employment Preference

## **New Requirements**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation amending Chapter 657 of the Texas Government Code related to veterans' employment preferences. The legislation made changes, and added new requirements, relating to the following: defining what is a veteran; specifying the qualifications for a veterans' employment preference; establishing agency goals for veteran employment; designating open positions for individuals entitled to a veterans' employment preference; requiring some agencies to designate a veterans' liaison; interviewing individuals qualified for a veterans' employment preference; and appealing employment decisions under a veterans' employment preference. More information about these changes is included in this section (see below). In addition, agencies should refer to Texas Government Code, Chapter 657, for additional details.

The following individuals qualify for a veterans' employment preference:

- A veteran, including a veteran with a disability.
- A veteran's surviving spouse who has not remarried.
- An orphan of a veteran if the veteran was killed while on active duty.<sup>537</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>533</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 613.003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>534</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 613.005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>535</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 613.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>536</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 613.006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>537</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.002, as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

A veteran is defined as an individual who has served in (and has been honorably discharged from) the following branches of service:

- The U.S. Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, or Coast Guard or the U.S. Public Health Service under Title 42, United States Code, Section 201.
- The Texas Military Forces as defined by Texas Government Code, Section 437.001.
- An auxiliary service of one of the branches of the U.S. Armed Forces.<sup>538</sup>

A veteran with a disability is defined as a veteran (1) who is classified as disabled by the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs or the branch of the service in which the veteran served and (2) whose disability is service-connected.<sup>539</sup>

An individual who qualifies for a veterans' employment preference is entitled to a preference in employment with or appointment to a state agency or institution of higher education over other applicants for the same position who do not have a greater qualification.<sup>540</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education must provide employment preference to individuals who qualify for a veterans' employment preference in the following order of priority:

- A veteran with a disability.
- A veteran.
- A veteran's surviving spouse who has not remarried.
- An orphan of a veteran if the veteran was killed while on active duty.<sup>541</sup>

Individuals entitled to a veterans' employment preference are not disqualified from holding a position with a state agency or institution of higher education because of age or an established service-connected disability if the age or disability does not make the individual incompetent to perform the duties of the position.<sup>542</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education must provide to the Texas Workforce Commission information regarding an open position that is subject to the hiring or appointment preference required by Texas Government Code, Chapter 657.<sup>543</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>538</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.001 (2), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session) and Section 2308.251.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>539</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.001 (3), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>540</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.003 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>541</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.003 (b), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>542</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.003 (d), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>543</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.009 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

#### Veteran Employment Goal for State Agencies

Each state agency and institution of higher education must establish a goal of hiring, in full-time positions at the agency or institution of higher education, a number of veterans equal to at least 20 percent of the state agency's or institution of higher education's total number of employees. A state agency or institution of higher education may establish a veteran employment goal that is greater than the percentage required under Texas Government Code, Section 657.004 (a).<sup>544</sup>

# Designation of Open Positions for, and Immediate Hiring of, Individuals Entitled to a Veterans' Employment Preference

A state agency or institution of higher education may designate an open position as a veterans' position and only accept applications for that position from individuals who are entitled to a veterans' employment preference.

A state agency or institution of higher education may hire or appoint for an open position an individual entitled to a veterans' employment preference without announcing or advertising the position, if the state agency or institution of higher education:

- Uses the Texas Workforce Commission's Web Site, https://wit.twc.state.tx.us, to identify an individual who qualifies for a veterans' employment preference; and
- Determines the individual meets the qualifications required for the position.<sup>545</sup>

#### Veterans' Liaisons

Each state agency or institution of higher education that has at least 500 full-time equivalent positions <u>must</u> designate an individual to serve as a veterans' liaison. A state agency or institution of higher education that has fewer than 500 full-time equivalent positions <u>may</u> designate an individual to serve as a veterans' liaison.<sup>546</sup>

Each state agency or institution of higher education that designates a veterans' liaison must make the liaison's work contact information available on the agency's or institution's web site.<sup>547</sup>

#### Interviews

For each announced open position:

- If the total number of individuals interviewed for the position is 6 or fewer, the state agency or institution of higher education must interview at least 1 individual qualified for a veterans' employment preference.
- If the total number of individuals interviewed for the position is more than 6, at least 20 percent of the total number of individuals that the state agency or institution of higher education interviews must be individuals qualified for a veterans' employment preference. <sup>548</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>544</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.004, as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>545</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.0045, as added by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>546</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.0046 (a) and (b), as added by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>547</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.0046 (c), as added by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>548</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.0047 (a), as added by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

A state agency or institution of higher education that does not receive any applications from individuals who qualify for a veterans' employment preference is not required to comply with the interviewing requirements of Texas Government Code, Section 657.0047 (a).<sup>549</sup>

## State Employment Forms

All state agency and institution of higher education employment forms prescribed by the Texas Workforce Commission must include a statement regarding the veterans' employment preference until the agency's or institution's workforce is composed of at least 40 percent veterans.<sup>550</sup>

#### **Employment Investigation**

Prior to hiring an individual who qualifies for a veterans' employment preference, a state agency or institution of higher education must investigate the qualifications of the applicant for the position. An applicant who is a veteran with a disability must furnish the official records to the individual whose duty is to fill the position.<sup>551</sup>

#### **Competitive Examinations**

If a state agency or institution of higher education requires a competitive examination under a civil service plan or merit system for selecting or promoting an employee, an individual entitled to a veterans' employment preference who is qualified for that position and receives at least the minimum required score for the test is entitled to have a service credit of 10 points added to the test score. A veteran with a disability is entitled to have a service credit of 5 additional points added to the test score. <sup>552</sup>

#### **Reductions in Force**

An individual who is entitled to a veterans' employment hiring or appointment preference is also entitled to a preference in retaining employment if the state agency or institution of higher education that employs or appoints the individual reduces its workforce. This applies only to workforce reductions of employees of a similar type or classification as the individual who qualifies for the veterans' preference and does not apply to veterans less qualified than employees who are not veterans.<sup>553</sup>

# Appealing Employment Decisions Under Veterans' Preference

An individual entitled to a veterans' employment preference that is aggrieved by a decision of a state agency or institution of higher education relating to the hiring or appointing of the individual, or relating to the retaining of the individual if the state agency or institution of higher education reduces its workforce, may appeal the decision by filing a written complaint with the state agency's or institution of higher education's executive officer.<sup>554</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>549</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.0047 (b), as added by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>550</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.027.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>551</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.005, as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>552</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.003 (c), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>553</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.007, as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session); and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion DM-422 (1996).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>554</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.010 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

The executive officer of a state agency or institution of higher education that receives a written complaint is required to respond to the complaint no later than the 15th business day after the date that the executive officer receives the complaint. The executive officer may render a different hiring or appointment decision than the decision that is the subject of the complaint if the executive officer determines that the veterans' preference was not applied.<sup>555</sup>

## Veterans' Preference Reporting Requirements

State agencies and institutions of higher education must file quarterly reports with the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts that state:

- The percentage of the total number of employees hired or appointed by the state agency or institution of higher education during the reporting period that are entitled to a veterans' preference.
- The percentage of the total number of employees of the state agency or institution of higher education who are entitled to a veterans' preference.
- The number of complaints filed with the executive officer of the state agency or institution of higher education during that quarter and the number of complaints resolved by the executive officer.<sup>556</sup>

The Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts must make each quarterly report available to the public on its Web site. Additionally, no later than December 1 of each year, the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts must file a report with the Legislature that compiles and analyzes the information that the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts received from the state agencies' and institutions of higher education's quarterly reports.<sup>557</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>555</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.010 (b), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>556</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.008 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>557</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 657.008 (b) and (c), as amended by Senate Bill 805 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

## Chapter 15 Insurance Programs

#### Insurance Overview

The State of Texas provides a comprehensive benefits program for employees in state agencies and institutions of higher education. Health insurance for most employees is available through the Employees Retirement System (ERS). Exceptions include employees of the University of Texas and Texas A&M University systems, which provide their own insurance programs for employees.<sup>558</sup>

In addition to health insurance, state employees have access to other types of insurance such as dental, life, supplemental life, dependent life, short- and long-term disability, accidental death and dismemberment, and flexible health and dependent care reimbursement accounts.

State employees who have other health insurance comparable to what the State provides may drop the Texas Employees Group Benefits Program health insurance and receive a Health Insurance Opt-Out Credit. Full-time employees may receive up to a \$60 credit per month and part-time employees may receive up to a \$30 credit to be used towards the cost of certain optional coverage.<sup>559</sup> The TRICARE Military Health System supplemental plan is available to an employee or annuitant who waives coverage under the Texas Employees Group Benefits Program and is eligible for benefits under the TRICARE Military Health System.<sup>560</sup>

#### New Requirement

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation making the TRICARE Military Health System supplemental plan available to an employee or annuitant who waives coverage under the Texas Employees Group Benefits Program and is eligible for benefits under the TRICARE Military Health System.

Detailed information on state insurance programs is available through the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>558</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.006 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>559</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article I, Employees Retirement System, Rider 6; New Employee Benefits Guide, Employees Retirement System's Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us; and Employees Retirement System's Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/Employees/Health/Opt-Out\_Credit/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>560</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.227, as amended by House Bill 3307 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

## **Employee Insurance Benefits**

The Texas Employees Group Benefits Program is intended to provide health, life, and accident insurance benefits to all employees of the State and their eligible dependents.<sup>561</sup> Except for the conditions discussed in the Texas Insurance Code, no employee of a state agency or institution of higher education may be denied coverage unless the employee waives this coverage.<sup>562</sup>

There are currently two types of medical plans in the Texas Employees Group Benefits Program: HealthSelect and health maintenance organizations (HMOs). When employees enroll in either of these plans, they automatically receive a basic group term life insurance policy paid for by the State.

Beginning September 1, 2016, an optional consumer-directed health plan will be created for certain individuals eligible to participate in the group benefits program provided under the Texas Employees Group Benefits Act and their qualified dependents.<sup>563</sup>

New Requirement
The 84th Legislature enacted legislation creating an optional, state consumer-directed health plan with coverage beginning September 1, 2016.

#### Waiting Period for Health Insurance Coverage

New employees' eligibility for health insurance begins not later than the 90th day after the date the employee performs services for a state agency or is qualified for and begins to hold elected or appointed office.<sup>564</sup> Effective September 1, 2015, certain state employees who are reemployed after military service will be eligible for health insurance on the first date of reemployment on which the employee performs services for a state agency or institution of higher education.<sup>565</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation making certain state employees who are reemployed after military service eligible for health insurance on the first date of reemployment on which the employee performs services for a state agency or institution of higher education.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>561</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.002 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>562</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Sections 1551.104 and 1551.1045.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>563</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.452, as amended by House Bill 966 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>564</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.1055 (a). According to the Employees Retirement System, health insurance coverage begins effective the first day of the month following the 60th day of employment to ensure coverage will not begin later than the 90th day after the date of employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>565</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Sections 1551.1055 (e) and 1601.1045 (e), as amended by House Bill 437 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

#### **Dependent Coverage**

An employee or retiree can secure for his or her eligible dependents any uniform coverage provided for employees by the Texas Employees Group Benefits Program. For information on eligible dependents, see the Texas Employees Group Benefits Program (GBP) Dependent Eligibility Chart at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/customer-support/eligible-dependents/.

#### State Contributions for Health Insurance

For the purpose of determining state contributions for health insurance, an employee is considered full-time if he or she is designated to work 30 or more hours in a workweek. A part-time employee is defined as a person designated to work less than 30 hours in a workweek.

For full-time employees, the State pays all of the health insurance and basic life premiums and 50 percent of dependents' health premium. The State pays half of the health insurance and basic life premiums for part-time employees and 25 percent of the dependents' health premium.<sup>567</sup> The State pays half of the health insurance and basic life premiums for eligible employees of certain public junior colleges or public junior college districts.<sup>568</sup> The ERS Board of Trustees, in coordination with the Legislative Budget Board, establishes the amount of the state's contribution no later than November 1 preceding each regular session of the Legislature.<sup>569</sup> State contributions to group insurance costs are available on the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us.

Each state agency and institution of higher education (not including components within the University of Texas and Texas A&M University systems) is required to contribute an amount equal to 1.0 percent of the total base wages and salaries for each benefits-eligible employee of a state agency or institution of higher education to the Employees Retirement System's Group Benefits Program. This requirement first began on September 1, 2011.<sup>570</sup> Agencies and institutions of higher education should refer to the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts for more information regarding the additional payroll contribution for group health insurance.

#### Dental Insurance

All individuals who are eligible for state insurance plans have access to optional dental insurance. There are two dental insurance plans and one non-insurance discount dental plan available to employees with different costs, benefits, service areas, and participating dentists. None of the plans require evidence of insurability.<sup>571</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>566</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.003 (9) and (11).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>567</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.319 (a) and (b); and New Employee Benefits Guide, Employees Retirement System's Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>568</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.3111.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>569</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>570</sup> Fiscal Policies and Procedures, *Payroll Contribution for Group Health Insurance*, Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/contribution/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>571</sup> Employees Retirement System's Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/Employees/Insurance/Dental.

Each participant in a health benefit plan provided under the group benefit program who uses one or more tobacco products will be assessed a monthly tobacco user premium. Employees are responsible for paying the tobacco user premium differential.<sup>572</sup>

Information on cessation programs and monthly premium differentials is available on the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/.

## Employee Life and Disability Insurance

State employees have the option of enrolling in various life and disability insurance plans. New employees (within the first 31 days on the job) may sign up for most of these benefits without evidence of insurability. Current employees may have to provide additional information prior to participating in these plans.

The State provides basic group term life coverage of \$5,000 for current employees and \$2,500 for retirees at no cost. Optional group and dependent term life programs may be purchased to supplement this plan. Accidental death and dismemberment, and short- and long-term disability insurance are also available. All of these plans include provisions in the event of the death of an employee or retiree.<sup>573</sup>

#### Accelerated Payment of Life Insurance Benefits

The board of trustees of the Employees Retirement System of Texas may adopt rules to pay accelerated life insurance benefits to terminally ill, terminally injured, or permanently disabled participants including an annuitant participating in optional term life insurance in amounts that benefit the participant without increasing the cost of providing the benefits. The amount of any payment will be deducted from the amount of the death benefit.<sup>574</sup>

#### Law Enforcement Officers and Firefighters Survivor Benefits

The State provides assistance payments to survivors of eligible peace officers, probation officers, parole officers, correctional officers, Department of Public Safety officers, Department of Parks and Wildlife officers, firefighters, chaplains, and other eligible employees who died as a result of a personal injury sustained in the line of duty.<sup>575</sup> Information about law enforcement officer and firefighter survivor benefits (or Chapter 615 benefits) is available on the ERS website at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/Employees/Life-Events/Death/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>572</sup> Tobacco Policy, Employees Retirement System's Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/Programs/Tobacco Users/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>573</sup> Employees Retirement System's Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>574</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1551.254.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>575</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 615.003 and 615.021.

#### Liability Insurance

State agencies that own or operate motor vehicles, power equipment, aircraft, motor boat, or other watercrafts are authorized to provide liability insurance to employees who operate, maintain, or use the motor vehicle, power equipment, aircraft, motor boat, or other watercraft. If liability insurance is required but not provided, the employee may be reimbursed from agency funds for the amount spent on such insurance.<sup>576</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>576</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 612.002 (a) and (c).

## Chapter 16 **Retirement**

#### Retirement Overview

The State's retirement plan is a defined benefit plan and offers defined contribution retirement plans to employees. Employees are covered under a defined benefit plan (or traditional pension plan) through the Employees Retirement System (ERS), the Teacher Retirement System (TRS), or the Judicial Retirement System of Texas (Plan I or Plan II). In some cases, eligible employees of institutions of higher education may elect to participate in the Optional Retirement Program (ORP) governed by the Higher Education Coordinating Board. An ORP is an individualized defined contribution plan in which each participant selects from a variety of investments offered by several companies through annuity contracts or mutual fund investments.<sup>577</sup>

Most state agency employees are covered through ERS. These employees also have the opportunity to contribute to deferred compensation plans such as 401(k) or 457 accounts. These accounts can supplement the current state retirement plan and offer employees the option of choosing how they will invest their money.

Retirement benefits for most higher education employees are processed through TRS. Employees who are covered by TRS, by Plan I or Plan II of the Judicial Retirement System, or who are independent contractors or employees of such contractors are not eligible to participate in the ERS retirement program.<sup>578</sup>

The information below primarily focuses on ERS policies, rules, procedures, and governing laws. These requirements and options may apply in some cases to employees covered by TRS or the Judicial Retirement System. Due to the complex nature of retirement benefits, employers and employees should refer to ERS and TRS for complete information.

## Employees Retirement System (ERS)

The ERS retirement program is a defined benefit plan, qualified under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code.<sup>579</sup> This plan provides a lifetime level of retirement income based on a formula authorized by the State Legislature. The types of benefits payable by the retirement system are:

- Service retirement benefits.
- Disability retirement benefits (occupational or non-occupational disability).
- Death benefits.<sup>580</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>577</sup> Optional Retirement Program (ORP) Information, Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board and An Overview of TRS and ORP for Employees Eligible to Elect ORP, Higher Education Coordinating Board, August 2013, at http://www.thecb.state.tx.us/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>578</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.003 (a) and (b), as amended by House Bill 9 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>579</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.507.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>580</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 814.001.

A state agency employee hired on or after September 1, 2015, becomes a member of the ERS program starting on his/her first day of employment.<sup>581</sup> Each employee who is a member of ERS is required to pay an annual membership fee.<sup>582</sup> However, the Legislature has continued a long-standing tradition of appropriating funds to pay the membership fee.<sup>583</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation eliminating the 90-day waiting period for membership in the employee class of the retirement system. Membership for employees hired on or after September 1, 2015, begins on their first day of employment.

Disability retirement benefits and death benefits are not covered within this chapter. Information regarding disability retirement benefits and death benefits is available on ERS' Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us.

Effective September 1, 2014, the State of Texas implemented a tiered insurance contribution for retirees. Due to the complex nature of this change, employers and employees should consult the ERS for additional information.

#### **Retirement Contributions**

The Legislature establishes the State and employee retirement contribution rates biennially for various retirement systems and funds; these rates are set in the General Appropriations Act.<sup>584</sup>

An employee's portion of the retirement contribution is deducted each month from the employee's pay and deposited into an employee savings account.<sup>585</sup> The State deposits its portion of the retirement contribution into a State Accumulation Account.<sup>586</sup>

The employing agency is responsible for deducting the amount of the employee's contribution from the employee's pay.<sup>587</sup> The deduction process requires no employee consent because the employee consents to the automatic deduction when he or she becomes a member of the ERS program.<sup>588</sup>

State agencies that employ a law enforcement officer or custodial officer are required to deduct an additional contribution from that employee's compensation that must be deposited into the Law

- <sup>586</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.312 (a).
- <sup>587</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.402 (d).
- <sup>588</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.402 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>581</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.003 (d), as amended by House Bill 9 (84th Legislature, Regular Session); and *Texas* ' 84th Legislature Brings Changes to State of Texas Benefits, Employees Retirement System at https://www.ers.state.tx.us/About ERS/legislature/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>582</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.401 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>583</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article I, Employees Retirement System, Rider 4(a); and Texas Government Code, Section 815.401 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>584</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article I, Employees Retirement System, Rider 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>585</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.402 (a), as amended by House Bill 9 (84th Legislature, Regular Session), and Section 815.311 (a).

Enforcement and Custodial Officer Supplemental Retirement Fund (Fund).<sup>589</sup> Deposits into the Fund also include the State's contributions, other appropriations made by the State Legislature, and proceeds from investment of the Fund.<sup>590</sup>

In addition, during the 2016-2017 biennium, each state agency is required to contribute an amount equal to 0.5 percent of the total base wages and salaries for each benefits-eligible employee of a state agency to the Employees Retirement System's Retirement Program.<sup>591</sup> Agencies should refer to the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts for more information regarding the additional payroll retirement contribution.

#### Withdrawal of Contributions

Upon termination of employment, an individual who is a member of the Certified Peace Officer/Custodial Officer (CPO/CO) or regular employee class may withdraw his or her contributions made to the retirement plan. Withdrawal of contributions cancels membership in the retirement plan, service credit, and all rights to benefits.<sup>592</sup> A member wanting to withdraw his or her contributions should consult with ERS.

#### **Classes of Membership**

Employees of state agencies or elected officials become a member in one of the following classes of membership:<sup>593</sup>

Elected Class: Membership in the elected class is limited to:

- Persons who hold state offices normally filled by a statewide election and not included for coverage under the Judicial Retirement System of Texas Plan I or Judicial Retirement System of Texas Plan II.
- Members of the State Legislature.
- District and criminal district attorneys (to the extent that they receive salaries from the state general revenue fund).<sup>594</sup>

**Employee Class:** Membership in the employee class includes employees and appointed officers of state agencies and can be broken into the following two groups:

- CPO/CO Class: employee class service rendered while a law enforcement officer, custodial officer, or parole officer or caseworker.
- Regular Employee Class: employee class service rendered that is not considered CPO/CO service.<sup>595</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>589</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.402 (h).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>590</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.317 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>591</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 815.4035; and General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 17.08.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>592</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 812.101 (a) and 812.103.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>593</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>594</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>595</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.003, as amended by House Bill 9 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

Within this chapter of the Inventory, we will refer mainly to the CPO/CO and regular employee class membership.

# Retirement Eligibility

A regular employee class member's age and years of service credit determine his/her eligibility to retire.<sup>596</sup> An employee included in the CPO/CO membership class may have different retirement eligibility requirements. However, similar to a regular employee class member, a CPO's/CO's age and established years of service credit determine the CPO's/CO's eligibility to retire.<sup>597</sup>

Refer to the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us for information on retirement eligibility for regular employee class members and for CPO/CO class members.

# Establishing Service Credit

For employees hired on or after September 1, 2015, membership in ERS' regular employee or CPO/CO class begins on the first day a person is employed or holds office.<sup>598</sup> Employees receive a full month's retirement credit when a retirement contribution is deducted from a paycheck and deposited into ERS.<sup>599</sup> However, service credit toward an employee's eligibility for retirement may be established in other ways. If eligible, these may be:

- Vacation and sick leave.
- The transfer of service credit.
- Purchase of withdrawn service.
- Purchase of unestablished service.
- Purchase of waiting period service.
- Purchase of military service.
- Purchase of additional service.<sup>600</sup>

Additional information regarding the use of vacation and sick leave, transfer of service credit, and the purchase of service credit and payment options is available on the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>596</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 814.104 (a) and (d), as amended by House Bill 408 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>597</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 814.104 (b), as amended by House Bill 408 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>598</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.003 (d), as amended by House Bill 9 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>599</sup> Service Credit, Employees Retirement System, http://www.ers.state.tx.us/Employees/Retirement/Service\_Credit/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>600</sup> Service Credit, Employees Retirement System at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/Employees/Retirement/Service\_Credit/ and Planning Your Retirement, Employees Retirement System, April 2015.

#### Determining the Standard Service Retirement Annuity

An employee who is a CPO/CO or regular employee class member and who retires from the State of Texas receives a monthly payment based on his or her average salary and years of creditable service. This amount is called an "annuity" and does not depend on the amount of money in the retiree's account. However, an employee's hire date affects the annuity computation.<sup>601</sup> In addition, an employee's annuity may also be reduced if he or she retires before the regular retirement age.<sup>602</sup>

Consult the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us for the different annuity formulas and age requirements.

## Proportionate Retirement Program

The State provides proportionate retirement benefits to qualified members who have service credit in more than one retirement system. These participating retirement systems are the ERS, the TRS, and the Judicial Retirement System of Texas Plan I and Plan II. Certain municipal employees may also elect to join this program.<sup>603</sup>

Each retirement system will pay benefits based upon only the service and salaries established in that system.<sup>604</sup>

For the purpose of determining whether a person meets a system's length-of-service requirements for retirement benefits, the person's combined service credit must be considered as if it were all credited in each system.<sup>605</sup>

Additional information on eligibility for proportionate retirement benefits is available on the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/.

## Resumption of State Service by a Retiree

An employee who retired on or after May 31, 2009, may not return to work in a position in the employee class of membership before the 90th day after the original retirement date.<sup>606</sup> In addition, state agencies are required to pay into the retirement system an amount equal to the amount of the state contribution for active members for a person who retired on or after September 1, 2009, from the employee class and then was rehired as a retiree in a position that would otherwise include membership in the employee class.<sup>607</sup>

A retiree from another system, such as TRS, who returns to work for a state agency under ERS contributes the employee portion of his/her monthly pay to an ERS retirement account.<sup>608</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>601</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 814.105 and 814.107; and *Standard Annuity*, Employees Retirement System at https://www.ers.state.tx.us/Employees/Retirement/Standard\_Annuity/.

<sup>602</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 814.105 (d) and 814.107 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>603</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 803.0021, 803.101, and 803.102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>604</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 803.201 (a) and 803.302 (b).

<sup>605</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 803.201 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>606</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>607</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 812.206.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>608</sup> Retirees Who Return to Work, Employees Retirement System, August 2014.

An employee who retires from another statewide retirement system should refer to that system to find out if returning to state employment will affect his/her annuity.

A retiree must notify the employing agency that he/she is a retiree and is no longer eligible to be an active member of ERS. Both the retiree and his/her employer must notify ERS in writing of the date that the retiree returns to work. An employee taking a position in another class of membership or serving as an independent contractor may continue to receive retirement benefits.<sup>609</sup>

Retirement must be canceled and membership in a retirement system reinstated if the member holds a position in the class from which he or she retired during the calendar month following retirement. If a person establishes that service credit received after retirement was the result of an oversight or an error on the part of the employee's department, the member may petition the executive director for relief.<sup>610</sup>

Additional information on return-to-work retirees is available on the ERS Web site at http://www.ers.state.tx.us/.

## **Deferred** Compensation

In addition to a state employee's established ERS pension plan, an employee has the opportunity to save a portion of his or her income by making traditional pre-tax or Roth after-tax contributions to a deferred compensation plan.<sup>611</sup>

Under the Texa\$aver Program, state agency employees can enroll in two types of deferred compensation plans available: a 401(k) and a 457. The deferred compensation plans also have "catch-up" provisions that allow employees who meet the eligibility requirements to make up for lost time.<sup>612</sup>

An institution of higher education may create and administer a 457 plan or it may contract with other institutions of higher education to create a single plan for its employees.<sup>613</sup>

#### 401(k) Plan Automatic Enrollment

An employee who begins state employment on or after January 1, 2008, automatically participates in a 401(k) plan unless the employee elects not to participate in the plan. The contribution is made by automatic payroll deduction and represents 1 percent of an employee's pay. Unless otherwise directed by the employee, this contribution is placed in a default investment product selected by the board of trustees for ERS.<sup>614</sup>

An employee participating in a 401(k) plan under this legislation may elect to end participation in the 401(k) plan, to contribute to a different investment product, or to contribute a different amount to the plan.<sup>615</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>609</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 812.202 and 812.204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>610</sup> Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Section 73.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>611</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 609.005; and *Planning Your Retirement*, Employees Retirement System, April 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>612</sup> Planning Your Retirement, Employees Retirement System, April 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>613</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 609.702.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>614</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 609.5025 (b) and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>615</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 609.5025 (d).

A state agency participating in a 401(k) plan is required to inform new hires of their automatic enrollment in a 401(k) account and their right to opt-out of enrollment. This information should be included as part of the new employee orientation process. State agencies participating in a 401(k) plan must maintain a record of a new hire's acknowledgement of receipt of information regarding the ability to opt-out of enrollment in a 401(k) plan.<sup>616</sup>

Additional information about Texa\$aver and the 401(k) and 457 plans is available on the ERS web site at https://www.ers.state.tx.us/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>616</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 609.5025 (h).

## Chapter 17 Additional Benefits

## Awards and Gifts

State agencies and institutions of higher education are authorized to use appropriated funds to purchase and present awards to employees for professional achievement or outstanding service. The cost of each award must not exceed \$100.<sup>617</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education that have established a volunteer program may use appropriated funds to purchase awards for special achievements or outstanding service to be presented to a volunteer. Such awards must not exceed a value of \$50 and are limited to certificates plaques pins or other similar a

#### Additional Information

The Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site provides additional guidance on policy and documentation requirements and sources for several of the additional benefits discussed in this chapter. See https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/ purchase/index.php/.

of \$50 and are limited to certificates, plaques, pins, or other similar awards.<sup>618</sup>

## Employee Health and Wellness Programs

#### Health Fitness and Education Programs

A state agency and institution of higher education may use available public funds for health fitness education and activities and other costs related to health fitness. In addition, available facilities may be used for health fitness programs.<sup>619</sup>

Such programs are designed to encourage and create a condition of health fitness in state employees and serve important purposes including:

- An understanding and reduction of the risk factors associated with society's most debilitating diseases.
- The development of greater work productivity and capacity.
- A reduction in absenteeism.
- A reduction of health insurance costs.
- An increase in the general level of fitness.<sup>620</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education are encouraged to enter into agreements with other state, local, or federal agencies, including state-supported institutions of higher education, to present, join in presenting, or participate jointly in health fitness education or activity programs for state employees.<sup>621</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>617</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.201.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>618</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>619</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>620</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>621</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.005.

#### Wellness Programs

A state agency or institution of higher education may develop a wellness program designed to increase work productivity and capacity and to reduce health insurance costs, or it can implement a wellness program based on the model program or components of the model program.<sup>622</sup>

The Department of State Health Services must designate a wellness coordinator to create and develop a model statewide wellness program to improve the health and wellness of state employees.<sup>623</sup> In addition, state agencies and institutions of higher education must designate an employee to serve as the wellness liaison between the agency or institution of higher education and the statewide wellness coordinator.<sup>624</sup>

As part of a state agency or institution of higher education wellness program, a state agency or institution of higher education may develop policies that:

- Allow each employee 30 minutes during normal working hours to exercise three times a week.
- Allow all employees to attend on-site wellness seminars when offered.
- Provide eight hours of additional leave time each year to an employee who receives a physical examination and completes either an online health risk assessment tool or a similar health risk assessment conducted in person by a worksite wellness coordinator.
- Provide financial incentives, notwithstanding Texas Government Code, Section 2113.201, for
  participation in a wellness program developed by the agency or institution of higher education
  under Texas Government Code, Section 664.053 (e), after it has established a written policy with
  objective criteria for providing the incentives.
- Offer on-site clinic or pharmacy services.

In addition, a state agency or institution of higher education may adopt additional wellness policies as determined by the agency or higher education institution.<sup>625</sup>

#### Wellness Council

A state agency or institution of higher education may develop a wellness council composed of employees and managers to promote worksite wellness. The wellness council may undertake the following:

- Increasing employee interest in worksite wellness.
- Developing and implementing policies to improve agency or institution of higher education infrastructure to allow for increased worksite wellness.
- Involving employees in worksite wellness programs.<sup>626</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>622</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.053 (e),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>623</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.053 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>624</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.0053 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>625</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.061 (a), as amended by Senate Bill 277 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>626</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.060 (a) and (b).

A state agency or institution of higher education may allow its employees to participate in wellness council activities for two or more hours each month.<sup>627</sup>

#### **Employee Assistance Programs**

An employee assistance program (EAP) offers employees help with personal concerns that may adversely affect job performance. An EAP is discretionary and is not required to be provided by a state agency or institution of higher education. The Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site provides guidance and required documentation for employee assistance programs at https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/purchase/state\_emp/index.php?section=state\_emp&page=employe e\_assistance.

# Employee Break and Meal Periods

There is no state or federal law that requires or prohibits the establishment of breaks or meal periods. State agencies and institutions of higher education are free to generate their own policies in this area.

# Child Care Expenses

The State may enter into an agreement with a state employee to reduce the employee's salary by an amount to be paid for child care expenses. A state employee may request the salary reduction agreement and select the recipient for child care payments by filing a written request with the state agency or institution of higher education with which the employee is employed.<sup>628</sup>

## Memberships In and Dues for Professional Organizations

With the exception of a state library, a state agency or institution of higher education may not use appropriated money to pay for membership in or dues for a professional organization unless the administrative head or designee reviews and approves the expenditure.<sup>629</sup>

## Moving and Storage Expenses

A state agency or institution of higher education may use appropriated funds to pay expenses incurred in moving the household property of state employees who are:

- Reassigned from one headquarters to another if the state agency or institution of higher education determines that the best interests of the State will be served and the distance between headquarters is at least 25 miles; or
- Employed at a facility that is being closed or is undergoing a reduction in force if the employee accepts a position with the agency or institution of higher education at another headquarters that is at least 25 miles from the facility that is being closed or undergoing a reduction in force.<sup>630</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>627</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 664.060 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>628</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 610.011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>629</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>630</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.204 (a).

A state agency or institution of higher education must use State-owned equipment to move an employee if it is available. If not, the agency or institution of higher education may pay for the services of a transportation company or self-service vehicles to make the move.<sup>631</sup>

A state employee is entitled to be reimbursed for expenses incurred in traveling by a personally owned or a leased motor vehicle for a move described above at the rate provided by the General Appropriations Act for business-related travel by the employee.<sup>632</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education may also pay for or reimburse a state employee for storage expenses incurred if the employee is required to live in state-owned housing and the housing is not available when the move is made.<sup>633</sup>

The Department of Public Safety (Department) may use appropriated funds to pay the reasonable, necessary, and resulting costs of moving the household goods and effects of a commissioned peace officer the Department employed who is transferred from one designated headquarters to another, so long as the Department determines that the best interests of the State will be served by the transfer.<sup>634</sup>

#### State-Owned Housing

There are certain situations in which the State provides housing for employees. This housing may be at a reduced cost or at no cost to employees based upon provisions in the General Appropriations Act.

Each state agency that provides employee housing must report annually to the Legislative Budget Board:

- The estimated fair market rental value of housing supplied by the agency, and
- The amount of revenue (if any) recovered.<sup>635</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>631</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.204 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>632</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.204 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>633</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.204 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>634</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article V, Department of Public Safety, Rider 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>635</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article IX, Section 11.02 (a).

# <sup>Chapter</sup> 18 **Training**

# Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Compliance Training

State agencies and institutions of higher education that receive three or more discrimination complaints with merit in a fiscal year must provide comprehensive equal employment opportunity training to managers and supervisors. The training may be provided by the Texas Workforce Commission (Commission) or by a person or entity approved by the Commission, including a state agency. An agency or institution of higher education required to participate in the training must pay the cost of attending the training or reimburse the Commission or state agency providing the training through an interagency contract. If the training is not provided by the Commission, documentation verifying this training must be provided to the Commission. The documentation must include the dates that the training was provided, the names of the persons attending the training, an agenda for the training program, and the name of the entity or person providing the training. The Commission determines the minimum standards for the training.

# Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Standards Training

Each state agency and institution of higher education must provide employment discrimination training, including employment discrimination involving sexual harassment, to its employees. New employees must receive employment discrimination training no later than 30 days after the date of hire. Employees who complete the training are required to sign a statement verifying their completion of the training program. The agency or institution of higher education must file the statement in the employee's personnel file.<sup>637</sup>

Additional employment discrimination and sexual harassment training is required for each employee every two years after employment. The minimum standards for the training are determined by the Texas Workforce Commission.<sup>638</sup>

## Coordinated Technology Training

Each calendar quarter, a state agency or institution of higher education must coordinate its training for the use of information resources technology with training offered or coordinated by the Department of Information Resources. The agency or institution of higher education must use training offered or coordinated by the Department of Information Resources if the training meets agency or institution of higher education requirements and is cost-competitive.<sup>639</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>636</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 21.556.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>637</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.010; and Texas Administrative Code, Title 40, Section 819.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>638</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 21.010 (c) and (d); and Texas Administrative Code, Title 40, Section 819.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>639</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 2054.122.

To the extent possible, state agencies and institutions of higher education must provide employees who handle sensitive information, including financial, medical, personnel, or student data, with cybersecurity awareness training that coincides with the distribution of data use agreements required by Texas Government Code, Section 2054.134, and each biennial update of those agreements.<sup>640</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring state agencies and institutions of higher education to provide employees that handle sensitive information with cybersecurity awareness training that coincides with the distribution of data use agreements required by Texas Government Code, Section 2054.134.

# Training and Education Programs

A state agency or institution of higher education may require an employee to attend a training or education program if the training and education is related to the employee's duties or prospective duties.<sup>641</sup> For example, certain state agencies and institutions of higher education may have specific training requirements authorized by statute or the General Appropriations Act.

A state agency or institution of higher education may spend appropriated funds to pay the salary, tuition and other fees, travel and living expenses, training expenses, expense of training materials, and other necessary expenses of an instructor, student, or other participant in a training or education program. Additionally, if an employee of a state agency or institution of higher education seeks reimbursement for a training or education program offered by an institution of higher education (as defined by Section 61.003 of the Texas Education Code), the agency or institution of higher education may pay the tuition expenses for a program course successfully completed by the employee only at an accredited institution of higher education.<sup>642</sup>

# **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring state agencies and institutions of higher education to reimburse an employee's tuition expenses for a training or education program offered by an institution of higher education only if the program was successfully completed at an accredited institution of higher education.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>640</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2054.134, as added by Senate Bill 1877 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>641</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.045.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>642</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.047, as amended by House Bill 3337 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

A state agency or institution of higher education must adopt rules relating to the eligibility of employees for training and education supported by the agency or institution of higher education, as well as rules relating to the obligations assumed by the employees receiving the training and education. Additionally, a state agency or institution of higher education must adopt rules that require the executive head of the agency or institution of higher education to authorize the tuition reimbursement payments before an employee is reimbursed for successfully completing a training or education program in accordance with Texas Government Code, Section 656.047 (b).<sup>643</sup>

# **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring state agencies and institutions of higher education to adopt rules that require the executive head of the agency or institution to authorize tuition reimbursement payments before an employee is reimbursed for successfully completing a training or education program in accordance with Texas Government Code, Section 656.047 (b).

A state agency or institution of higher education may contract with another state, local, or federal department, agency, or institution of higher education to train or educate its employees or may join in presenting a training or educational program.<sup>644</sup>

# Training Policy Requirements

The State Employees Training Act authorizes a state agency or an institution of higher education to use public funds to provide training and education to its employees. Such training or education must be related to the current or prospective duties of the employee.<sup>645</sup>

A state agency or institution of higher education may use money appropriated for a particular fiscal year to pay expenses for training that will occur during that fiscal year. To the extent that it is cost-effective, a state agency or institution of higher education may use money appropriated for a particular fiscal year to pay expenses for training that will occur partly or entirely during a different fiscal year.<sup>646</sup>

A state agency's or higher education institution's training and educational program may include the following:

- Preparing for technological and legal developments.
- Increasing work capabilities.
- Increasing the number of qualified employees in areas designated by institutions of higher education as having an acute faculty shortage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>643</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.048, as amended by House Bill 3337 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>644</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.049.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>645</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 656.041 and 656.044.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>646</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2113.205 (a).

Increasing the competence of state employees.<sup>647</sup>

Before funds for training may be expended, state agencies and institutions of higher education must adopt a policy governing the training of employees that requires training to specifically relate to an employee's duties following the training. The policy must:

- Provide guidelines to govern tuition reimbursements for employees enrolled in training for which the employee seeks reimbursement from the State, and
- Address tuition reimbursement for nontraditional training, including online courses or courses not credited toward a degree.

A state agency or institution of higher education must post the policy on its Web site. <sup>648</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation requiring state agencies and institutions of higher education to adopt rules that provide guidelines to govern tuition reimbursements for state employees enrolled in training for which the employee seeks reimbursement from the State.

If a state employee receives training that is paid for by a state agency or institution of higher education, and during the training period the employee does not perform his or her regular duties for three or more months as a result of the training, the agency or institution of higher education must require the employee to agree, in writing, before the training begins, to certain conditions. For an employee, the conditions state that they must:

- Work for the agency or institution of higher education for at least one month following the training, for each month of the training period, or
- Reimburse the agency or institution of higher education for all costs associated with the training that were paid during the training period, including salary for hours that were paid and that were not accounted for as paid vacation leave or compensatory leave.<sup>649</sup>

If a state employee does not provide the required services or provides those services for less than the required term, the employee is liable to the state agency or institution of higher education for all costs associated with the training and for the agency's or institution's reasonable expenses incurred in obtaining payment, including attorney fees.<sup>650</sup>

By an order adopted in a public meeting, the agency or institution of higher education may waive these requirements if it is in the best interest of the agency or institution of higher education or is warranted because of personal hardship suffered by the employee.<sup>651</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>647</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.046.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>648</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.102, as amended by House Bill 3337 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>649</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.103 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>650</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>651</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 656.103 (c).

Texas Procurement and Support Services (TPASS) within the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts (Comptroller) is responsible for developing and administering a training program for contract managers. The Comptroller may assess a fee for the training in an amount sufficient to recover its costs.<sup>652</sup> A contract manager is defined as a person who is employed by a state agency and has significant contract management duties for the state agency.<sup>653</sup> Each state agency is responsible for ensuring that the agency's contract managers complete the training administered by the Comptroller.<sup>654</sup> The Comptroller is required to certify contract managers who complete the training program.<sup>655</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation allowing the Comptroller to assess a fee for providing the contract manager training in an amount sufficient to recover its costs.

A state agency may develop qualified contract manager training to supplement the training administered by the Comptroller. The Comptroller may incorporate into the training program it administers the training that an agency develops.<sup>656</sup>

In addition, the Comptroller is required to adapt its contract management training program to provide an abbreviated program for training members of the governing boards of state agencies. The training may be provided together with other required training for members of governing boards and all members of a governing board must complete at least one course of the training program. Governing boards of state agencies that do not enter into contracts are exempt from this requirement. The Comptroller may assess a fee for the training in an amount sufficient to recover its costs.<sup>657</sup>

## **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation allowing the Comptroller to assess a fee in an amount sufficient to recover its costs for providing contract management training to the governing boards of state agencies.

- <sup>654</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2262.053 (c).
- 655 Texas Government Code, Section 2262.053 (e).
- <sup>656</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2262.053 (f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>652</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 2262.0011 and 2262.053 (a) and (d), as amended by Senate Bill 20 (84th Legislature, Regular Session); and the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Web site at http://www.window.state.tx.us/procurement/prog/training-cert/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>653</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2262.001 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>657</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2262.0535, as amended by Senate Bill 20 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

TPASS, in consultation with the Office of the Attorney General, the Department of Information Resources, and the State Auditor's Office, develops and periodically updates a *Contract Management Guide* for use by state agencies.<sup>658</sup> This document can be viewed on the Comptroller's Web site at http://www.window.state.tx.us/procurement/pub/contractguide/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>658</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2262.051 (a).

# Chapter 19 Unemployment Insurance Compensation

## Overview

Unemployment insurance (UI) is an insurance program paid for by employers that provides benefits to qualified individuals (referred to as claimants within this chapter) unemployed through no fault of their own. This program provides temporary, partial income replacement to eligible individuals while they are seeking other employment.<sup>659</sup> With few exceptions, state employees are covered by unemployment insurance.<sup>660</sup>

UI benefits are financed through a state unemployment tax and paid from the State's Unemployment Compensation Trust Fund (Fund). Most employers are subject to paying unemployment tax. Under Texas law, state agencies and institutions of higher education must pay *reimbursements* for benefits instead of the tax.<sup>661</sup> As reimbursing employers, they pay to the Fund, in lieu of taxes, an amount equal to the amount of benefits that were paid to their former employees and attributable to service with the agency or institution.<sup>662</sup>

The Texas Workforce Commission (TWC) is the agency responsible for administering the State's Unemployment Insurance Compensation programs.<sup>663</sup> Agencies and institutions of higher education should refer to the TWC for additional information regarding unemployment insurance compensation.

The TWC supplies employers, without cost, printed notices that provide general information about filing a claim for unemployment benefits. A state agency or institution of higher education must post and maintain the notices in places accessible to all employees.<sup>664</sup>

# Filing an Initial Claim for Unemployment Benefits and Notice of Initial Claim

Individuals may file for UI benefits in two ways: on-line at TWC's "Apply for Benefits" Internet application or by calling one of TWC's Tele-Centers. Information about how to file a claim is also available on TWC's Web site at http://www.texasworkforce.org.

Once a claim for unemployment benefits is filed, a notice of the initial claim is mailed to the most recent employer named on the claim. The most recent employer refers to the last person for whom the claimant actually worked, if the claimant worked for that person for at least 30 hours during a week; or that entity is an employer as defined by Texas Labor Code, Chapter 201, or as defined by the unemployment law of any other state.<sup>665</sup> An employer or their agent to whom a notice is mailed must promptly notify TWC of all facts known that may adversely affect the claimant's right to benefits or affect a charge to the employer's account. The notification provided to TWC must include sufficient factual information to allow TWC to make a determination regarding the claimant's entitlement to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>659</sup> Texas Workforce Commission's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/jobseekers/basics-unemployment-benefits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>660</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 201.063.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>661</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 205.041.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>662</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 205.013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>663</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 301.001 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>664</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 208.001 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>665</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 208.002.

benefits. A notification is not adequate if the notification merely alleges that a claimant is not entitled to benefits without providing sufficient factual information.<sup>666</sup>

The Texas Labor Code gives employers 14 days to respond to the notice of initial claim. If an employer fails to respond to the claim in a timely manner, the employer will not be a party of interest to the claim. This includes the loss of the employer's appeal rights in connection with the claim.<sup>667</sup> The employer's response can be submitted online at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/ui/er.html.

#### **Appeals Process**

An employer who timely and adequately protests the initial claim has the right to submit a written appeal disagreeing with the TWC's decision to pay the claimant unemployment benefits. Conversely, a claimant may also appeal a TWC decision not to award benefits.<sup>668</sup> During the appeals process, TWC will hold a hearing during which the claimant and the employer can present their cases.

Additional information about the unemployment appeals process is available on TWC's Web site at http://www.twc.state.tx.us/jobseekers/introduction-unemployment-benefits-appeal-process and http://www.twc.state.tx.us/jobseekers/how-appeal-decision.

# Reimbursements to the Unemployment Compensation Fund

If a claim is approved for payment, a state agency or institution of higher education will be billed on a quarterly basis for all benefits based on wages it reported during the base period of the claim.<sup>669</sup> For UI claims dated on or after September 6, 2015, state agencies and institutions of higher education may appeal charges for UI benefits paid to a former employee if the employee was discharged for misconduct or voluntarily quit without good cause connected with the work.<sup>670</sup>

If a state agency or institution of higher education pays a reimbursement to TWC for benefits paid to a claimant that are not in accordance with the final determination or decision, the state agency or institution of higher education is not entitled to a refund or credit for the amount paid to TWC, if the agency or institution of higher education did not comply with the notification requirements according to Texas Labor Code, Section 208.004, regarding a claimant's entitlement eligibility.<sup>671</sup>

#### **New Requirement**

The 84th Legislature enacted legislation allowing state agencies and institutions of higher education to appeal charges for UI benefits paid to a former employee if the employee was discharged for misconduct or voluntarily quit without good cause connected with the work.

<sup>666</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 208.004 (a) and 208.004 (a-1), (c), and (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>667</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 208.004 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>668</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 212.053 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>669</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 205.013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>670</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 205.0125, as added by House Bill 3373 (84th Legislature, Regular Session). According to the Texas Workforce Commission, the beginning of the next full benefit period, as defined by Texas Labor Code, Section 201.011 (4), after the effective date of House Bill 3373 is September 6, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>671</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 205.013 (d).

TWC may enter into agreements with agencies of other states or federal agencies to cover an employee who performs his or her duties outside of Texas.<sup>672</sup> If TWC is unable to execute a reciprocal agreement with another state, the employing Texas state agency shall become a reimbursing employer if permitted by the laws of the state in which the employee works. If the agency is not permitted to be a reimbursing employer, it may pay the required contributions for that employee from funds available for that purpose.<sup>673</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>672</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 211.001 and 211.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>673</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 205.042.

## Chapter 20 Workers' Compensation

# **Overview of Workers' Compensation**

Workers' compensation is a form of insurance that provides income benefits, medical treatment, and other benefits to workers who are injured on the job or acquire an occupational disease on the job.<sup>674</sup>

The Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation (Division) regulates the State's workers' compensation program.<sup>675</sup> The Office of Injured Employee Counsel was established by the Legislature to represent the interests of workers' compensation claimants in Texas.<sup>676</sup>

#### **Coverage for State Employees**

For most state agencies and institutions of higher education, the State Office of Risk Management (SORM) is responsible for administering state risk management programs and insurance services obtained by state agencies, including the state employees' workers' compensation insurance program and the state risk management programs.<sup>677</sup>

Individuals excluded from workers' compensation coverage provided by SORM include:

- A person performing personal services for the State as an independent contractor or volunteer.
- A person who at the time of injury was performing services for the federal government and who is covered by some form of federal workers' compensation insurance.
- A prisoner or inmate of a correctional institution other than a work program participant in a Texas Correctional Industries contract.
- A client or patient of a state agency.

#### State Office of Risk Management

The State Office of Risk Management (SORM) is responsible for operating a self-insured workers' compensation program for the State. Duties of SORM include receiving and investigating reports of an injury filed by or on behalf of state employees; determining whether a claim is compensable; paying income and medical benefits in accordance with the Workers' Compensation Act; and reviewing medical bills to determine reasonableness, necessity, and compliance with the Division of Workers' Compensation's (Division) fee guidelines. In addition, SORM may appear as an adversary before the Division and the courts, presenting the position and legal defenses of the State's workers' compensation program, as well as preparing reports for the Legislature and providing workers' compensation training for state agencies.

Sources: Texas Labor Code, Sections 412.011 and 412.0122; and Strategic Plan 2015-2019, State Office of Risk Management located at https://www.sorm.state.tx.us/.

Texas A&M University System.<sup>678</sup>

A person employed by the Department of Transportation, the University of Texas System, or the

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>674</sup> Department of Insurance's Web site at http://www.tdi.texas.gov/pubs/consumer/cb030.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>675</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 402.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>676</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 404.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>677</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 412.011, as amended by House Bill 796 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>678</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.024.

Recovery of workers' compensation benefits is the exclusive remedy of an employee covered by workers' compensation insurance coverage. For the death of an employee as a result of a work-related injury, the employee's surviving legal beneficiary may be eligible for these remedies.<sup>679</sup> However, the Texas Labor Code does not authorize a cause of action for damages against the State, a state agency, or an employee of the State beyond the actions and damages authorized by Chapter 101 of the Texas Civil Practice and Remedies Code.<sup>680</sup>

#### Workers' Compensation Health Care Networks

Workers' compensation health care networks were established to provide health care services to injured employees through networks certified by the Department of Insurance.<sup>681</sup>

For additional information on workers' compensation health care networks, please refer to the Department of Insurance's Web site at http://www.tdi.texas.gov/pubs/consumer/cb084.html.

#### Out of State Assignments or Positions

A state employee who performs services outside of Texas is entitled to workers' compensation benefits from the State of Texas, even if the person:

- Is hired or not hired in Texas;
- Does not work in Texas;
- Works both in Texas and out of Texas;
- Is injured outside of Texas; or
- Has been outside of Texas for more than one year.<sup>682</sup>

According to SORM, in situations in which an employee works outside of Texas, some states may require state agencies to purchase separate workers' compensation insurance. However, employees temporarily working outside of Texas continue to be covered under the State's workers' compensation insurance program. If an employee elects to pursue remedies provided by the state in which the injury occurred, the employee is not entitled to workers' compensation benefits through SORM.<sup>683</sup>

#### **Coverage for Services Provided by Volunteers**

While volunteers generally are not covered, a person who performs volunteer services for the State in a disaster or in scheduled emergency response training under the direction of an officer or employee of the State is entitled to medical benefits for an injury sustained in the course of providing those services. A disaster in this situation means a condition for which the governor has issued a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>679</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 408.001 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>680</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.002 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>681</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1305.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>682</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.025 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>683</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.025 (b).

declaration of a state of disaster or another occurrence that initiates the state emergency management plan.<sup>684</sup>

To qualify for benefits, the volunteer must seek medical attention from a doctor for the injury not later than 48 hours after the occurrence of the injury or after the date the person knew or should have known an injury occurred. The person must comply with the notification requirements by providing notice of the injury to the Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation or the state agency with which the officer or employee is associated.<sup>685</sup>

SORM has developed a Statewide Volunteer Insurance Program to provide excess personal liability, excess automobile liability, and accident medical expense coverage for designated and registered volunteers of state agencies and institutions of higher education.<sup>686</sup>

#### Workers' Compensation Benefits

State employees with compensable injuries (injuries arising out of and in the course and scope of employment for which compensation is payable) are entitled to compensation by SORM.<sup>687</sup> However, the Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation (Division) adjudicates income and medical benefit disputes for the State.<sup>688</sup> Upon receipt of a report of injury, the Division contacts the affected employee by mail or by telephone to provide information on the benefit process and the compensation procedures established by state law.<sup>689</sup>

There are four types of workers' compensation benefits: medical benefits, income benefits, burial benefits, and death benefits.<sup>690</sup> Information about those benefits is available from SORM and the Division.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>684</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.026 (a) and (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>685</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.026 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>686</sup> State Office of Risk Management's Web site at https://www.sorm.state.tx.us/insurance-services/volunteer-insurance-program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>687</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>688</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 402.001 and 410.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>689</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.013 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>690</sup> Texas Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation's Web site at https://www.tdi.state.tx.us/WC/ employee/benefits.html.

A state agency or institution of higher education covered under Texas Labor Code, Chapter 501, must report to the State Office of Risk Management (SORM) an injury that results in medical expenses or the absence of an employee of the state agency or institution of higher education for one day.<sup>691</sup> In addition, a state agency or institution of higher education must notify SORM of an occupational disease reported by an employee.<sup>692</sup> The initial report of injury must not be made later than the eighth day after the employee's absence from work for more than one day due to an injury; or the day on which the employer receives notice that the employee has contracted an occupational disease.<sup>693</sup>

#### Claims Coordinator Handbook

The State Office of Risk Management (SORM) has published a guide to assist claims coordinators in the filing of workers' compensation claims. The handbook is located on SORM's Web site at:

http://www.sorm.state.tx.us/claimscoordinator-handbook-overview.

The following list is a summary of responsibilities for state agencies and institutions of higher education that are covered by these provisions.<sup>694</sup>

- Sending timely notices, reports, and information Most state agencies and institutions of higher education are required to give notices, make reports, and otherwise transmit information to SORM and to the Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation (Division) concerning on-the-job injuries and occupational diseases or illnesses in a timely manner.<sup>695</sup>
- Designating a claims coordinator Most state agencies and institutions of higher education must designate one or more claims coordinators, and must report to SORM any change in this designation.<sup>696</sup>
- Complying with rules Most state agencies and institutions of higher education must comply with all rules enacted by SORM, as well as those of the Division. State agency and institution of higher education policies, guidelines, or instructions must not vary from Division rules, SORM's rules, or with the Texas Workers' Compensation Act (Act). As the employer of record, state agencies and institutions of higher education are subject to administrative penalties for violations of the Act that may be assessed against the employer by the Division's Compliance and Practices Division.<sup>697</sup>
- **Keeping adequate records** Most state agencies and institutions of higher education must make a record of all injuries sustained by employees in the course of employment.<sup>698</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>691</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 251.207; and Texas Labor Code, Sections 409.005 (a) (1) and 501.001 (6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>692</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.005 (a) (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>693</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.005 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>694</sup> Claims Coordinator Handbook, State Office of Risk Management's Web site at http://www.sorm.state.tx.us/claimscoordinator-handbook-overview.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>695</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Sections 45.10, 251.212, and 251.207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>696</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 251.213.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>697</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 415.001; and Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 45.30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>698</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.006.

- Immediately notifying SORM if an injury is severe or fatal State agencies and institutions of higher education must immediately notify SORM by telephone if an injury is severe or results in death, in addition to filing the required first report of injury.<sup>699</sup>
- Posting required notices State agencies and institutions of higher education must post notices for workers' compensation insurance coverage in the workplace.<sup>700</sup> State agencies employing law enforcement officers and correctional officers must post a notice regarding certain work-related communicable diseases and eligibility for workers' compensation benefits.<sup>701</sup> State agencies and institutions of higher education must post a notice in the workplace to inform employees about requirements that may affect qualifying for workers' compensation benefits following a work-related exposure to the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV).<sup>702</sup>
- Maintaining an ombudsman program State agencies and institutions of higher education are required to inform employees of the Office of Injured Employee Counsel's Ombudsman program. Failure to inform employees of this program is an administrative violation.<sup>703</sup>
- Developing health and safety programs and return-to-work programs State agencies and institutions of higher education must have programs in place to promote the health and safety of their employees and to assist injured employees with returning to work and comply with SORM's guidelines. Return-to-work programs must be a coordinated effort involving the Department of Insurance's Division of Workers' Compensation, state agencies and institutions of higher education, employees, and health care providers.<sup>704</sup>
- Notifying employees of health care network requirements State agencies and institutions of higher education must provide employees with a notice of health care network requirements; obtain a signed acknowledgment from each employee; post a notice of the healthcare network requirements; and notify injured employees of the network requirements at the time of injury.<sup>705</sup>

For additional information on return-to-work programs, see the Facilitating an Injured Employee's Return to Work section in this chapter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>699</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 251.212.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>700</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 110.101 (b) and (e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>701</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 110.108 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>702</sup> Title 28, Texas Administrative Code, Section 110.108 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>703</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 404.153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>704</sup> Texas Labor Code, Sections 412.051 (a) and 412.0125; and the Department of Insurance's Web sites at http://www.tdi.texas.gov/wc/rtw/index.html and http://www.tdi.texas.gov/wc/safety/index.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>705</sup> Texas Insurance Code, Section 1305.005 (d) and (g).

An employee may elect to use accrued sick leave prior to receiving workers' compensation income benefits. If the employee makes the election to use accrued sick leave, the employee must exhaust all accrued sick leave before the employee is entitled to use income benefits.<sup>706</sup>

After exhausting sick leave, the employee may also use accrued vacation leave. If making this choice, the employee may elect to use all or any number of weeks of vacation leave. The amount of vacation leave the employee elects to use must be exhausted before the employee is entitled to receive income benefits.<sup>707</sup>

Employers may not require employees to exhaust state or Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) compensatory time balances before receiving income benefits. In addition, employers may not prohibit employees from using state or FLSA compensatory time while they are receiving income benefits.<sup>708</sup> State employees who are exhausting their leave as a result of a workers' compensation claim are prohibited from using sick and vacation leave hours that accrue after the first day of the month in which the employee became incapacitated unless they physically return to work.<sup>709</sup>

# Workers' Compensation and Emergency Leave

The administrative head of a state agency or institution of higher education may authorize emergency leave with pay to an employee receiving workers' compensation benefits. The emergency leave payment may not exceed an amount equal to the difference between the basic monthly wage of the employee and the amount of income benefits that the employee received for the month. Emergency leave payments may not extend beyond six months. If emergency leave is authorized, the state agency or institution of higher education must attach a statement of the reasons for the authorization to its payroll voucher for the first payroll period affected by the leave.<sup>710</sup>

# Employer's Rights

As the employer of record, state agencies and institutions of higher education are entitled to certain rights under the Texas Workers' Compensation Act. These rights include:

- The right to be present at all administrative proceedings relating to an employee's claim.
- The right to present relevant evidence relating to an employee's claim at any proceeding.
- The right to report suspected fraud.
- The right to contest the compensability of an injury if the employer's insurance carrier accepts liability for the payment of benefits.
- The right to receive notice, after making a written request to the insurance carrier, of:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>706</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.044 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>707</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.044 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>708</sup> Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JC-0188 (2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>709</sup> State Auditor's Office Leave Interpretation Letter, No. 01-02.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>710</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.045.

- A proposal to settle a claim; or
- An administrative or a judicial proceeding relating to the resolution of a claim.<sup>711</sup>

#### Employee's Responsibilities

An employee or person representing the employee should notify the employer as soon as possible but no later than 30 days after an injury occurred, or if the injury is an occupational disease, the employee should notify the employer as soon as the employee knows that the injury or injurious exposure might be related to the employment.<sup>712</sup> Failure to notify the employer may relieve that employer of any liability in the matter unless the employer has actual knowledge of the injury, the Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation (Division) determines that good cause exists for failure to provide notice, or the employer or its insurance carrier does not contest the claim.<sup>713</sup>

Claims for compensation must normally be filed within one year from the date of injury, or if the injury is an occupational disease, a claim must be filed within one year from the date the employee knew or should have known that the disease was related to the employee's employment.<sup>714</sup> Failure to file a claim for compensation with the Division as required by statute relieves the employer and the employer's insurance carrier of liability unless good cause exists for failure to file a claim in a timely manner or the employer or the employer's insurance carrier does not contest the claim.<sup>715</sup>

Claims for death benefits generally must be filed within one year of the employee's death. Failure to file within the required time period bars the claim unless the person is a minor or incompetent, or if good cause exists for the failure to file. Separate claims must be filed for each beneficiary unless the claim expressly includes other parties.<sup>716</sup>

#### Additional Injury Reporting Requirements

State agencies, excluding the Department of Transportation<sup>717</sup>, are required to submit in the administrative statement of its biennial budget request a summary containing:

- The number of first reports of injury filed by the state agency during the preceding biennium.
- The amount of workers' compensation indemnity and medical benefits paid to or for employees during the preceding biennium.
- The number of on-the-job injuries per 100 of its employees during each year of the preceding biennium.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>711</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.011 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>712</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.001 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>713</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>714</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>715</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>716</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 409.007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>717</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.024 (5).

A description of the efforts made by the state agency to increase job safety and to reduce job injuries, including the participation of the head of the state agency and the executive staff of the state agency in training programs offered by the Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation, and others.<sup>718</sup>

#### Facilitating an Injured Employee's Return to Work

State agencies are required to develop, implement, and maintain a program designed to assist employees in returning to work after the employees have sustained a compensable injury. Such a program should include appropriate, detailed procedures that identify specific responsibilities and actions that should be taken by designated return-to-work coordinators, supervisors, and employees.<sup>719</sup>

To facilitate an injured employee's return to employment as soon as it is considered safe and appropriate by the injured employee's treating doctor, the treating doctor may request that the employer provide the doctor specific information about the functions and physical responsibilities related to the injured employee's job. The employer should do this using the form developed and adopted by the Commissioner of Workers' Compensation. Information provided to a treating doctor does not constitute:

- A request by the employer for the injured employee to return to his or her job.
- An offer of employment by the employer for the injured employee.
- An admission of the compensability of the employee's injury.<sup>720</sup>

Additional information about the Return-to-Work Program is available on SORM's Web site at http://www.sorm.state.tx.us/workers-compensation/return-to-work-program.

In addition, a *Return-to-Work Guide* published by the Department of Insurance's Division of Workers' Compensation is available at http://www.tdi.texas.gov/wc/rtw/index.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>718</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 501.048.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>719</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 412.051; and *Return to Work Program*, the State Office of Risk Management's Web site at http://www.sorm.state.tx.us/workers-compensation/return-to-work-program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>720</sup> Texas Labor Code, Section 408.0221 (b) and (c).

# Chapter 21 Miscellaneous Provisions

# Employee Exit Surveys

Each state agency must provide all employees, who are terminating their employment voluntarily, access to the State Auditor's Office online exit survey.<sup>721</sup> This includes all employee types (i.e., classified full-time, classified part-time, non-classified full-time, and non-classified part-time). The objective of this online system is to offer a direct means through which employees can provide information about why they decided to leave employment with their agency. Institutions of higher education are exempt from this requirement.<sup>722</sup>

The State Auditor's Office considers the following reason codes used by the Office of the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Human Resource Information System (HRIS), the Uniform Statewide Payroll/Personnel System (USPS), and the Standardized Payroll/Personnel Reporting System (SPRS) as voluntary terminations:

- Voluntary separation from agency.
- Transfer to a different state agency or institution of higher education with no break in service.
- Retirement.

The exit survey instrument can be accessed at: https://www.sao.state.tx.us/apps/exit/.

#### **Exit Survey Employee Access**

The agency must provide each exiting employee who voluntarily leaves employment with their agency a unique ID, a computer with Internet access (although employees may complete the survey at another location if they wish), and the Web address for the survey.

There are several methods that can be used to distribute the unique ID. These include printing out the unique ID to give to the employee, copying and pasting the unique ID into an e-mail to send to the exiting employee with the link to the Web site, or mailing the unique ID along with an employee acknowledgment form. Once an employee enters the system, that employee completes an acknowledgement form that allows the employee to indicate whether or not he or she elects to complete the survey. It also allows employees to share their responses with the Governor's office and/or their agency's executive director.<sup>723</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>721</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.007 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>722</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.007 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>723</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.007 (b).

#### Exit Survey Reporting and Disclosure Requirements

Summarized quarterly reports are available for executive directors and human resources directors. In addition, the State Auditor's Office is required to provide a report summarizing exit survey responses to the Governor, Lieutenant Governor, Speaker of the House of Representatives, and members of the Senate Committee on Finance and House Committee on Appropriations by December 15 before each year of a regular legislative session.<sup>724</sup>

Individual exit survey responses are not subject to disclosure under Texas Government Code, Chapter 552, including responses furnished to the agency. The responses may be disclosed only to a law enforcement agency in a criminal investigation or by court order.<sup>725</sup>

## Human Resources Management Plan

The Department of Family and Protective Services is required to develop a Human Resources Management Plan designed to improve employee morale and retention. The plan must focus on reducing employee turnover through better management. In addition, the Department of Family and Protective Services is required to submit a semi-annual report on the agency's employee turnover rate by job category during the preceding 12 months to the Senate Committee on Finance, the House Committee on Appropriations, the Legislative Budget Board, and the Governor. The effectiveness of the agency's plan will be measured in relation to reductions in employee turnover rates, specifically reductions in the turnover rates for caseworkers.<sup>726</sup>

# Human Resources Staffing

State agencies with 500 or more full-time equivalent employees are required to have a human resources employee-to-staff ratio of not more than one human resources employee for every 85 staff members.<sup>727</sup> The phrase "human resources employee" does not include an employee whose primary job function is enforcement of Title VI or Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. The phrase "state agency" means a department, commission, board, office, authority, council, or other governmental entity in the executive branch of government. The term does not include a university system or institution of higher education.<sup>728</sup> The State Council on Competitive Government shall determine the cost-effectiveness of consolidating the human resources functions of or contracting with private entities to perform the human resources functions of state agencies that employ fewer than 500 full-time equivalent employees.<sup>729</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>724</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.007 (e) and (i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>725</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 651.007 (g).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>726</sup> General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature), Article II, Department of Family and Protective Services, Rider 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>727</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 670.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>728</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 670.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>729</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 670.003 (a).

Employees must, during normal working hours, conduct agency business only at their regular place of business or assigned duty point unless they are on travel status or have received prior written authorization from the administrator of the employing state agency or institution of higher education. An employee's home may not be considered his or her regular place of business without the written approval of the administrative head of the state agency or institution of higher education.<sup>730</sup> Office hours for state agencies are 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday. These are considered the regular working hours for a full-time state employee.<sup>731</sup> A full-time salaried employee in a state agency or institution of higher education may not be employed in a position for less than 40 hours in a workweek.<sup>732</sup>

All state agencies are required to remain open with at least one person on duty during the noon hour each work day to accept calls, receive visitors, and conduct business.<sup>733</sup> The chief administrator of a state agency or institution of higher education that must maintain certain services 24 hours a day may require essential employees who perform those services to be on duty for a workweek that exceeds 40 hours in necessary or emergency situations.<sup>734</sup>

The chief administrator also has the authority to:

- Keep the agency open during other hours and on other days, with the time worked counting toward the 40 hours a week that are required for full-time employees.
- Make exceptions to the minimum length of the workweek to take care of any emergency or public necessity that the chief administrator finds to exist.<sup>735</sup>

The governing board of an institution of higher education or a university system may make exceptions to the minimum length of the workweek and the maximum length of a workday to achieve and maintain operational efficiency at the institution of higher education, university system, or an office, department, or division of either.<sup>736</sup>

State agencies and institutions of higher education may consider the use of alternative work schedules such as compressed work weeks, flexible work schedules, and staggered work hours.<sup>737</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>730</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>731</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.005 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>732</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.002 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>733</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.005 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>734</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.002 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>735</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.005 (b) and (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>736</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.007 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>737</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 658.006; and Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion M-1058 (1972).

#### Eight-Hour Work Day for Certain Public Works Employees

Eight hours of work in a calendar day constitute a day's work for a laborer, worker, or mechanic employed by or on behalf of the State or a political subdivision of the State for the construction, repair, or improvement of a building, bridge, road, highway, stream, or levee or for other similar work.<sup>738</sup>

#### Voluntary Work Reduction Program

To increase state efficiency while reducing the cost of state government, a state agency or institution of higher education may create a work reduction program in which a full-time state employee of the state agency or institution of higher education agrees to accept reduced wages and benefits for a proportionate reduction in work hours. State agencies and institutions of higher education that have this program shall place a notice of the program's availability in common areas of the state agency or institution of higher education. Participation by the employee is strictly voluntary and must be for a period of no less than six months. In addition, the agreement must be in writing and signed by the employee. Temporary and exempt employees are not permitted to participate in this program.<sup>739</sup>

# State Privacy Policy

Individuals are entitled to be informed about information that the State has collected about them, unless such information is protected under Texas Government Code, Section 552.023.<sup>740</sup> With few exceptions, an individual is entitled, upon request, to:

- Be informed about information the State has collected regarding the individual.
- Receive and review the information.
- Correct inaccurate information.<sup>741</sup>

Each state governmental body that collects information (1) about an individual by means of an Internet site, (2) about a computer network location, or (3) about the identity of a user of an Internet site is required to prominently post on its Internet site what information is being collected through the site, including information that is being collected by means that are not obvious.<sup>742</sup> Each state governmental body is required to establish a reasonable procedure under which an individual can have the governmental body correct information possessed by the governmental body that is incorrect. The procedure cannot unduly burden an individual using the procedure.<sup>743</sup> Unless specifically allowed by state law, a state governmental body may not charge an individual to correct his or her information.<sup>744</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>738</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 605.001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>739</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 658.003 and 658.004 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>740</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 559.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>741</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 559.003 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>742</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 559.003 (b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>743</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 559.004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>744</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 559.005 (a).

As part of their strategic plans, state agencies are required to conduct staffing analyses and develop workforce plans.<sup>745</sup> The workforce planning process helps agencies:

- Identify the number of employees and types of employee skill sets required to meet agency goals and strategic objectives.
- Develop a plan of action to ensure that the appropriate workforce will be available to provide quality services to the citizens of Texas.

The workforce plans must be based on guidelines established and provided by the State Auditor. Institutions of higher education, university systems, the Office of the Governor, the Lieutenant Governor's Office, and agencies within the judicial and legislative branches are excluded from this requirement, but they are encouraged to conduct such planning.<sup>746</sup>

The State Auditor's Office has published a workforce planning guide to assist agencies with developing their workforce plans. This guide is available at http://www.hr.sao.state.tx.us/Workforce/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>745</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 2056.0021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>746</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 2056.001 and 2056.0021.

# Appendices

#### Appendix 1 Objective, Scope, and Methodology

#### Objective

The objective of this Inventory was to summarize state and federal human resources management laws that apply to Texas state employees in state agencies and institutions of higher education.

#### Methodology

Information collected and reviewed included the following:

- Office of the Attorney General of Texas opinions and letter opinions.
- Office of the Comptroller of Public Account's Texas Payroll/Personnel Resource.
- General Appropriations Act (84th Legislature).
- State Auditor's Office leave interpretation letters.
- Texas Administrative Code.
- Texas Code of Criminal Procedure.
- Texas Education Code.
- Texas Family Code.
- Texas Government Code.
- Texas Health and Safety Code.
- Texas Human Resources Code.
- Texas Insurance Code.
- Texas Labor Code.
- Texas Occupations Code.
- Code of Federal Regulations.
- Internal Revenue Code.
- United States Code.
- United States Supreme Court cases.

## Project Information

Fieldwork was conducted from May 2015 through August 2015. This project is a general reference guide on the State's human resources management statutes; therefore, the information in this statutes Inventory was not subjected to all the tests and confirmations that would be performed in an audit. However, the information in this report was subject to certain quality control procedures to ensure accuracy.

The following members of the State Auditor's staff were involved in creating this Inventory:

- Juan R. Sanchez, MPA, CIA, CGAP (Project Manager)
- Judy Millar, CCP (Assistant Project Manager)
- Kathy-Ann Moe, MBA
- Sharon Schneider, CCP, PHR, SHRM-CP
- Lara Tai, PHR, SHRM-CP
- Michelle Ann Duncan Feller, CPA, CIA (Quality Control Reviewer)
- Mary Wise, CPA, CFE (Quality Control Reviewer)
- John Young, MPAff (Audit Manager)

Table A lists subject areas and the corresponding responsible agencies for various human resourcesrelated subjects. Agencies should contact the appropriate office with questions.

Age	Agencies Responsible for Human Resources-related Subjects					
Торіс	Office to Contact	Phone Number				
Salary Administration	State Auditor's Office - State Classification Team	(512) 936-9500 http://www.sao.state.tx.us/Contact/mgmtart.aspx				
	Comptroller of Public Accounts	(512) 463-3952, (512) 463-9009, or (512) 475-5615 https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php				
Discrimination in Employment	Texas Workforce Commission	(512) 463-2642 (888) 452-4778 (toll free) http://www.twc.state.tx.us/crd/contact.html				
Vacation and Leave	State Auditor's Office - State Classification Team	(512) 936-9500 http://www.sao.state.tx.us/Contact/mgmtart.aspx				
Health Insurance	Employees Retirement System	(512) 867-7711 (877) 275-4377 (toll free) http://www.ers.state.tx.us/support/				
Holidays	Comptroller of Public Accounts	(512) 463-3952, (512) 463-9009, or (512) 475-5615 https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/index.php				
Job Vacancy Posting	Texas Workforce Commission	(512) 463-2222 (800) 832-9394 (toll free) http://www.twc.state.tx.us/customers/bemp/recruiting- hiring-resources.html				
Longevity	Comptroller of Public Accounts	(512) 463-3952, (512) 463-9009, or (512) 475-5615 https://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fm/pubs/paypol/nonsalary_pr ovisions/index.php				
Payroll	Comptroller of Public Accounts	(512) 463-3952, (512) 463-9009, or (512) 475-5615 http://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/payper/index.php				
Retirement	Employees Retirement System	(512) 867-7711 (877) 275-4377 (toll free) http://www.ers.state.tx.us/support/				
	Teacher Retirement System	(512) 542-6400 (800) 223-8778 (toll free) http://www.trs.state.tx.us/info.jsp?submenu=about&page _id=/about/contacts				
Travel	Comptroller of Public Accounts	(512) 475-0966 http://fmx.cpa.state.tx.us/fmx/travel/index.php				
Unemployment Insurance	Texas Workforce Commission	(512) 340-4300 (866) 274-1722 (toll free) http://www.twc.state.tx.us/ui/bnfts/offices.html				

Table A

Agencies Responsible for Human Resources-related Subjects				
Торіс	Office to Contact	Phone Number		
Veterans' Benefits	Texas Veterans Commission	(512) 463-5538 (800) 252-8387 (toll free) http://www.tvc.state.tx.us		
Workers' Compensation	Division of Workers' Compensation at the Department of Insurance	(512) 804-4000 (800) 372-7713 (toll free) http://www.tdi.texas.gov/wc/dwccontacts.html		
	State Office of Risk Management	(512) 475-1440 (877) 445-0006 (toll free) http://www.sorm.state.tx.us/about-us/contact-us		

Table B

	Entitlements for State Agency Employees					
Employment Status <sup>a</sup>	Vacation Leave Accrual <sup>747</sup>	Sick Leave Accrual <sup>748</sup>	State Service Credit <sup>749</sup>	Longevity Pay <sup>750</sup>	Holidays <sup>751</sup>	
Classified Full-time	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Classified Part-time	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes	No	Yes, proportionate to the numbe of hours scheduled to work.	
Exempt Full-time	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Exempt Part-time	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes	No	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	
Unclassified Full-time	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Unclassified Part-time	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes	No	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	
Temporary Classified/Unclassified/Exempt (Full-time)	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	
Temporary Classified/Unclassified/Exempt (Part-time)	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes	No	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	
Contract Employee	No	No	No	No	No	
<sup>a</sup> Classified positions are those tha Position Classification Plan and are Classification Plan. Temporary po also include seasonal employees. ( companies, contract company wor	It are subject to the State's Po e listed in the General Approprisitions are those limited in dur Contract positions are filled by	osition Classification Plan riations Act. Unclassified ration and established for	. Exempt position positions are not a specific period	ns are excluded f subject to the S d of time. Tempor	rom the State's tate's Position rary positions	

<sup>747</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152.

<sup>748</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>749</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.046, as amended by House Bill 1549 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>750</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.041, 659.042, and 659.043.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>751</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 662.005 and 662.008.

Table C

Entitlements for Employees of Institutions of Higher Education <sup>a</sup>					
Employment Status	Vacation Leave Accrual <sup>752</sup>	Sick Leave Accrual <sup>753</sup>	State Service Credit <sup>754</sup>	Longevity Pay <sup>755</sup>	Holidays <sup>756</sup>
Regular Staff Employee (Full-time)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Regular Staff Employee (Part-time)	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes	No	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.
Faculty (Full-time or Part-time) 20 Hours or More	No, except those employed for 12 calendar months.	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.	Yes	No	Yes, proportionate to the number of hours scheduled to work.
Non-Faculty (Less than 20 hours and/or less than 4.5 month appointment)	No	No	Yes	No	No
Positions Requiring Student Status as a Condition of Employment	No	No	Yes <sup>b</sup>	No	No
employment. A faculty r Government Code, Section	er education, a regular staff Id-one-half months, excludin nember employed for a peric on 661.152 (a), as amended b orney General, Opinion JM-44	g students employed in od of less than 12 mont by House Bill 1549 (84t	n positions that requi ths is not eligible for	re student status a vacation accrual ii	as a condition of

Texas Office of the Attorney General, Opinion JM-407 (1985).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>752</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 661.152, as amended by House Bill 1549 (84th Legislature, Regular Session).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>753</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.201 (b) and 661.202 (c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>754</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.046 (a).

<sup>755</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 659.041 (2) (B), 659.042 (6), and 659.043 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>756</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 662.008 and 662.011 (c).

An employee who separates from state employment may be entitled to additional pay besides his or her regular pay. Table D lists the various pay entitlements to which an employee may be entitled upon separating from state employment. See Chapter 9 (Employee Compensation) and Chapter 11 (General Leave Provisions) for additional information regarding pay and leave entitlements.

#### Table D

Pay Entitlements upon Separation from State Employment					
	Type of Separation				
Pay Entitlements	Any Separation in Which the Employee Is Permitted to Remain on the Payroll to Expend Accrued Vacation	Any Separation in Which the Employee Is Not Permitted to Remain on the Payroll to Expend Accrued Vacation	Death (Payment to estate)		
Lump-Sum Payment for Accrued Vacation Leave	No, since the employee is allowed to remain on the payroll to expend accrued vacation leave.	Yes. <sup>a</sup>	Yes.		
Lump-Sum Payment for Accrued Sick Leave	No, also not eligible to use sick leave while remaining on the payroll to expend vacation.	No.	Yes, for ½ sick leave hours not to exceed 336 hours.		
Further Accrual of Vacation Leave	No.	Not applicable.	Not applicable.		
Further Accrual of Sick Leave	No.	Not applicable.	Not applicable.		
Lump-Sum Payment for Accrued State Compensatory Time	No. <sup>b</sup>	No. <sup>b</sup>	No. <sup>b</sup>		
Lump-Sum Payment for Accrued FLSA Compensatory Time	Yes.	Yes.	Yes. <sup>C</sup>		
Payment for Longevity or Hazardous Duty	Yes.	Not applicable.	No.		
Holiday	Yes.	Yes. <sup>d</sup>	Yes. <sup>d</sup>		
General Salary Increase	Yes.	No.	No.		

<sup>a</sup> Requires six months of continuous state service.

<sup>b</sup> Texas Government Code, Section 659.015, provides exceptions to allow for the payment of state compensatory time to employees of certain agencies and institutions of higher education under certain circumstances.

<sup>C</sup> Agencies should consult their legal counsel and the U.S. Department of Labor for more information regarding the payment of accrued FLSA compensatory time to the estate of a deceased employee.

<sup>d</sup> Applicable for the period beginning on the day following the last day of employment and ending on the last working day through which the accrued leave would have extended.

Employees who separate from their current state agency or institution of higher education and then directly transfer to another state agency or institution without a break in service are entitled to have their remaining vacation and sick leave transferred to their new employer.<sup>757</sup> In addition, employees who have separated from employment at a state agency and then are rehired by a state agency or institution of higher education may be entitled to have their vacation and sick leave reinstated, depending on the length of separation from the State. Employees who have separated from employment at an institution of higher education are entitled to be paid for their vacation leave upon separation.<sup>758</sup> Table E on the next page lists these entitlements, including the transfer or reinstatement of state compensatory time and Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) overtime. See Chapter 11 (General Leave Provisions) for additional information regarding leave balances and leave transfers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>757</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.153 and 661.204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>758</sup> Texas Government Code, Sections 661.062, 661.152 (k), and 661.205.

Table E

Transfer and Rehire Leave Reinstatement Entitlements					
Employment Status	Transfer or Reinstatement of Vacation Leave	Transfer or Reinstatement of Sick Leave	Transfer or Reinstatement of State Compensatory Time	Transfer or Reinstatement of FLSA Overtime	
Employee Directly Transfers From One State Agency or Institution to Another State Agency or Institution Without a Break In Service.	Yes. All remaining vacation leave should be transferred to the new state employer.	leave should be	No.	No. FLSA overtime must be paid by employer from which the employee transferred.	
Employee Separates from Employment at a State Agency and then Returns to State Employment after a Break in Service.	Yes, as long as the employee returns to state employment within 30 days of such separation. <sup>C</sup>	Yes, as long as the employee did not donate that leave and returns to state employment within 12 months after the end of the month following the employee's separation.	No.	No. FLSA overtime must be paid by employer from which the employee separated. <sup>b</sup>	
Employee Separates from Employment at an Institution and then Returns to State Employment after a Break in Service.	No. Employees who separate employment with the institution are entitled to be paid their vacation leave balance upon separation.	Yes, as long as the employee did not donate that leave and returns to state employment within 12 months after the end of the month following the employee's a d separation.	No.	No. FLSA overtime must be paid by employer from which b the employee separated .	
Employee Transfers to Another State Agency as a Result of a Legislative Mandate.	Yes. All remaining vacation leave should be transferred to the new state employer.	leave should be	Yes, if that is the agreement between the agencies.	Yes, if that is the agreement between the agencies. <sup>e</sup> Otherwise, the employee must be paid for the remaining balance.	

<sup>a</sup> The transfer and reinstatement of sick leave applies to "earned" and accumulated sick leave in accordance with Texas Government Code, Sections 661.204 and 661.205. Sick leave pool and donated sick leave is not eligible for transfer or reinstatement.

b Code of Federal Regulations, Title 29, Section 553.27 (b), states employees must be paid unused FLSA compensatory time upon termination with an employer.

<sup>C</sup> As long as the employee has had continuous employment for at least six months.

<sup>d</sup> Employees who separate for reasons other than a formal reduction in force and who are re-employed by the same agency or institution within 12 months may only have their sick leave balance restored if they have had a break in service of at least 30 calendar days since their date of separation.

e Texas Government Code, Section 662.0071, provides the specific situations in which agencies must agree to transfer an employee's state compensatory balances, and may also be applicable to FLSA overtime.